Cour Pénale Internationale



International Criminal Court

Original: No.: ICC-02/04-01/15

Date: 6 May 2021

TRIAL CHAMBER IX

Before: Judge Bertram Schmitt, Presiding Judge

Judge Péter Kovács

Judge Raul C. Pangalangan

SITUATION IN UGANDA

IN THE CASE OF THE PROSECUTOR v. DOMINIC ONGWEN

Public Redacted

Sentence

To be notified, in accordance with Regulation 31 of the Regulations of the Court, to:

The Office of the Prosecutor

Fatou Bensouda James Stewart Counsel for the Defence Krispus Ayena Odongo

Legal Representatives of Victims

Joseph Akwenyu Manoba Francisco Cox

Francisco Cox

Paolina Massidda

Legal Representatives of Applicants

Unrepresented Victims Unrepresented Applicants for

Participation/Reparation

The Office of Public Counsel for

Victims

The Office of Public Counsel for the Defence

States Representatives Amicus Curiae

REGISTRY

Registrar Counsel Support Section

Peter Lewis

Victims and Witnesses Unit Detention Section

Victims Participation and Reparations

Section

Others

Table of Contents

I.	BACKGROUND AND SUBMISSIONS	4
A.	Procedural history	4
B.	Submissions	6
C.	Defence submissions and evidence in relation to traditional justice mechanisms	9
II.	DETERMINATION OF THE CHAMBER	19
A.	Determination of an individual sentence for each crime	20
1.	Applicable law	20
2.	Factors and circumstances generally applicable to all crimes	25
	i. Dominic Ongwen's abduction as a child	26
	ii. Other mitigating circumstances alleged by the Defence	35
	iii. Aggravating circumstance applicable to all crimes alleged by the victims	49
3.	Factors and circumstances specifically related to individual crimes	.50
	i. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp	52
	ii. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Odek IDP camp	.67
	iii. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp	78
	iv. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Abok IDP camp	88
	v. Sexual and gender-based crimes directly perpetrated by Dominic Ongwen	97
	vi. Sexual and gender-based crimes not directly perpetrated by Dominic Ongwen	107
	vii. Crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participal actively in the hostilities	
B.	Determination of the joint sentence	122
C.	Remaining time of imprisonment	131
III.	DISPOSITION	133

Trial Chamber IX ('Chamber') of the International Criminal Court ('Court') hereby pronounces the sentence against Dominic Ongwen pursuant to Articles 76, 77 and 78 of the Rome Statute and Rules 145 and 146 of the Rules of Procedure and Evidence.

BACKGROUND AND SUBMISSIONS

A. Procedural history

- 1. On 4 February 2021, the Chamber delivered its judgment pursuant to Article 74 of the Statute, convicting Dominic Ongwen of a total of 61 crimes comprising crimes against humanity and war crimes.¹
- 2. On the same day, the Chamber issued the 'Decision scheduling a hearing on sentence and setting the related procedural calendar', whereby it: (i) decided to hold a hearing under Article 76(2) of the Statute, in the presence of Dominic Ongwen, his defence counsel, representatives of the Office of the Prosecutor ('Prosecution') and the legal representatives of the victims participating in the proceedings, to hear further submissions and any additional evidence relevant to the appropriate sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen; and (ii) identified the relevant steps, and set out the related procedural calendar, leading to the hearing under Article 76(2) of the Statute and to the imposition of the sentence on Dominic Ongwen.²
- 3. On 23 February 2021, the Prosecution informed the Chamber that it did not intend to propose any additional evidence for the sentencing stage of the proceedings.³ On 24 and 25 February 2021, both teams of legal representatives of the victims participating in the proceedings likewise stated that they did not intend to present new evidence.⁴
- 4. On 26 February 2021, the Defence submitted a number of items of evidence, requested the introduction of seven witness statements under Rule 68(2)(b) or (3) of the Rules, and proposed three witnesses for live testimony before the Chamber. 5 Responses to the

¹ <u>Trial Judgment</u>, ICC-02/04-01/15-1762-Conf and its public redacted version, ICC-02/04-01/15-1762-Red.

² ICC-02/04-01/15-1763.

³ Prosecution's Notification regarding Presentation of Additional Evidence in the Sentencing Stage of the Proceedings, ICC-02/04-01/15-1779.

⁴ CLRV's Notification Regarding Presentation of Additional Evidence On Sentencing, ICC-02/04-01/15-1780; Victims' Notification regarding Presentation of Additional Evidence at the Sentencing Stage of Proceedings, ICC-02/04-01/15-1782.

⁵ Defence request to submit additional evidence for Trial Chamber IX's determination of the sentence, ICC-02/04-01/15-1783-Conf (public redacted version available: ICC-02/04-01/15-1783-Red2); Defence Addendum to

Defence request were filed by the Prosecution and the legal representatives of the participating victims on 10 March 2021.⁶

- 5. On 19 March 2021, the Chamber issued a decision whereby it recognised as submitted the documentary evidence presented by the Defence, and allowed the introduction under Rule 68(2)(b) of the Rules of all ten witnesses subject to the Defence request, conditional on the filing in the record of the case, by 1 April 2021, of their declarations under Rule 68(2)(b)(ii) and (iii) of the Rules. The declarations of five witnesses were filed in the record of the case on 31 March 2021, while those of the remaining five were filed following two extensions of the time limit on 13 April 2021. The declaration of the remaining five were filed –
- 6. On 1 April 2021, the Prosecution, ¹¹ the legal representatives of the participating victims (jointly), ¹² and the Defence ¹³ filed their written submissions on the sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen.
- 7. On 14 and 15 April 2021, the Chamber held a hearing on sentence under Article 76(2) of the Statute in the presence of the Prosecution, Dominic Ongwen and his Defence, and both teams of the legal representatives of the participating victims.¹⁴

..

[&]quot;Defence request to submit additional evidence for Trial Chamber IX's determination of the sentence", filed on 26 February 2021 as ICC-02/04-01/15-1783-Conf, ICC-02/04-01/15-1785. *See also* Defence Filing in the Record of the Case the Expert Report of UGA-D26-P-0114, 12 March 2021, ICC-02/04-01/15-1792, with Annex A.

⁶ CLRV Response to the "Defence request to submit additional evidence for Trial Chamber IX's determination of the sentence", ICC-02/04-01/15-1787-Conf (hereinafter: 'CLRV Response'); Prosecution's response to the Defence request to submit additional evidence at sentencing, ICC-02/04-01/15-1788 (hereinafter: 'Prosecution's Response'); Victims' Response to the "Defence request to submit additional evidence for Trial Chamber IX's determination of the sentence", ICC-02/04-01/15-1789-Conf (hereinafter: 'LRV Response'). See also Prosecution's response to the Defence request regarding the proposed report and testimony of D-0114, 16 March 2021, ICC-02/04-01/15-1795.

Decision on the 'Defence request to submit additional evidence for Trial Chamber IX's determination of the sentence', ICC-02/04-01/15-1801 (hereinafter: 'Decision on Defence Request to Submit Additional Evidence').
 Defence Notification of the Attestation Forms for the Statements and Expert Reports for Sentencing pursuant to Rule 68(2)(b) of the Rules of Procedure and Evidence, ICC-02/04-01/15-1805 and annexes.

⁹ Email from Trial Chamber IX, 23 March 2021, at 16:09; email from Trial Chamber IX, 31 March 2021, at 15:23. ¹⁰ Defence Notification of the Attestation Forms for Statements to be used in Sentencing pursuant to Rule 68(2)(b) of the Rules of Procedure and Evidence, ICC-02/04-01/15-1814 and annexes.

¹¹ Prosecution's Sentencing Brief, ICC-02/04-01/15-1806 (hereinafter: 'Prosecution Brief').

¹² Victims' Joint Submissions on sentencing, ICC-02/04-01/15-1808 (hereinafter: 'Victims Brief').

¹³ <u>Defence Brief on Sentencing</u>, ICC-02/04-01/15-1809-Conf-Corr (hereinafter: 'Defence Brief'; public redacted version available, *see* ICC-02/04-01/15-1809-Corr-Red).

¹⁴ Transcript of hearing, <u>ICC-02/04-01/15-T-260-ENG</u> (hereinafter: 'T-260'); Transcript of hearing, <u>ICC-02/04-01/15-T-261-ENG</u> (hereinafter: 'T-261'; also all other transcripts of this case will be referenced in similar short forms).

B. Submissions

- 8. The present decision is based primarily on the facts as established in the Trial Judgment, and the comprehensive assessment of evidence conducted to that purpose therein. The Chamber has also taken into account the entire evidentiary basis made available to it at trial and the arguments and submissions advanced in the course of the entire proceedings. Furthermore, as recalled, the Chamber has afforded the Prosecution, the Defence and the participating victims the opportunity to present additional evidence and submissions relevant to the sentence.
- 9. The Prosecution – which did not present any additional evidence – submits that 'the extreme gravity of [Dominic Ongwen's] crimes, numerous aggravating circumstances, and Mr Ongwen's key role in the crimes, would ordinarily warrant a sentence at the highest range available under article 77(1) of the Rome Statute'. 15 It, however, recognises that 'one circumstance merits a reduction in the sentence which would otherwise correspond to Mr Ongwen's crimes', 16 referring to Dominic Ongwen's abduction into the Lord's Resistance Army (LRA) at a young age, and that 'Mr Ongwen's years as a child and adolescent in the LRA must have been extremely difficult'. ¹⁷ The Prosecution states that, in its view, 'these circumstances warrant approximately a one-third reduction in the length of [the] prison sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen'. ¹⁸ Following a series of specific arguments, the Prosecution proposes sentences for each of the crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, and finally, 'recommends a total joint sentence of not less than 20 years of imprisonment'. 19 As is clear from further submissions at the sentencing hearing to the effect that 'anything less than 20 years would be disproportionately low', and that the sentence should be 'at least 20 years', 20 the Prosecution does not propose a specific joint sentence, but identifies a minimum sentence, recommending at the same time a sentence lower than 30 years imprisonment.²¹

¹⁵ Prosecution Brief, para. 1.

Prosecution Brief, para. 156.

¹⁷ Prosecution Brief, para. 2.

Prosecution Brief, para. 156.

¹⁹ Prosecution Brief, paras 158-159.

²⁰ T-260, p. 9, lines 5-11.

²¹ T-260, p. 8, lines 2-5.

- 10. The Defence made a series of submissions in relation to what, in its view, are circumstances militating in favour of a lenient sentence for Dominic Ongwen, and submits in conclusion that, '[a]ffirming that Mr Ongwen shall go through the Acholi rituals requested of him by Ker Kwaro Acholi and the people of northern Uganda, the Defence respectfully requests Trial Chamber IX to consider the mitigating and personal circumstances [...] and issue Mr Ongwen a sentence of time served'. At the same time, the Defence submits that '[s]hould the Chamber decide to issue a longer sentence, and still affirming that Mr Ongwen shall go through the Acholi rituals requested of him by Ker Kwaro Acholi and the people of northern Uganda, the Defence argues that the Chamber should sentence Mr Ongwen to a maximum sentence of 10 years'. 23
- 11. As stated above, the Defence also submitted evidence specifically for the purpose of sentencing. The Chamber has duly assessed this evidence, and addresses its relevance and probative value, as necessary, below in the most appropriate contexts as part of its consideration of the specific submissions by the Defence allegedly supported by such additional evidence.
- 12. The legal representatives of the participating victims, who did not present additional evidence for the purpose of sentencing, submit that in light of the 'extremely grave nature of the crimes committed', the several aggravating circumstances, discussed in their brief, and in light of the absence of mitigating circumstances, Dominic Ongwen should be sentenced to life imprisonment, which, in their submission, 'appears to be the only appropriate punishment in light of the extreme gravity of the crimes which were marked by their infamous cruelty and inhumaneness, causing immeasurable harm to the victims, their families and their communities'.²⁴
- 13. The legal representatives also devoted a section of their joint written submissions to presenting the views and concerns of some the participating victims, as expressed by those participating victims themselves.²⁵ Also during the hearing on sentence the legal representatives of victims quoted the views of some of their clients.²⁶ At the hearing, the

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

²² <u>Defence Brief</u>, para. 182.

²³ Defence Brief, para. 183.

²⁴ Victims Brief, paras 3-6.

²⁵ Victims Brief, paras 99-115.

²⁶ See <u>T-260</u>, p. 39, line 12 – p. 40, line 10; p. 41, lines 7-18; p. 42, line 1 – p. 43, line 3; p. 48, line 4 – p. 52, line 5.

Defence argued that such quotes ought to be expunged from the record on the ground that they constituted testimonial evidence submitted in violation of the law and the directions of the Chamber.²⁷ The Chamber does not adhere to the argument of the Defence. The submissions by the legal representatives of the views and concerns of the participating victims, even if they take the form of direct quotation of communications by some victims, are not evidence. They are submissions of authorised participants in the proceedings, and are considered by the Chamber as any other submissions made before it in the proceedings. The fact that they are communicated to the Chamber in the words of the victims themselves, rather than being paraphrased by their legal representatives, in no way transforms such submissions into evidence. Indeed, the concerned victims express their own views as participants in the proceedings, rather than as witnesses to any fact purportedly underlying relevant findings requested of the Chamber. Accordingly, the Chamber rejects the Defence request to expunge from the record or disregard those submissions by the participating victims which have been specifically communicated to the Chamber by way of quotes in the submissions by their legal representatives.

14. It is also noted that, at the hearing on sentence, the Defence further disputed the submissions by the legal representatives concerning the views of the participating victims on sentencing, stating that, contrary to such submissions, 'the population as a whole, between 80 to 90 per cent of the people [...] would like Mr Ongwen to return and return back home and be treated like the many thousands of other persons who escaped and received amnesty'. This statement by the Defence — which appears to be based on anecdotal or personal assessment on the part of associate counsel — requires clarification on two points. First, any reference to 'victims' in the procedural context of the trial is a reference to the 4095 identified individuals who have been individually admitted to take part in these proceedings and whose views and concerns are communicated to the Chamber through their legal representatives. Second, the legal representatives are trusted, as professional and accountable counsel appearing before the Court, to make submissions to the Court in line with the instructions of their clients — the participating victims. Thus, the Chamber will not turn elsewhere in order to comprehend the views and concerns of the victims participating in the proceedings.

²⁷ **T-261**, p. 38, line 8 – p. 39, line 10.

 $^{^{28}}$ T-261, p. 40, line 14 – p. 41, line 6.

C. Defence submissions and evidence in relation to traditional justice mechanisms

- 15. As a preliminary matter, and prior to its assessment of the relevant factors and circumstances bearing on the determination of the sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen, the Chamber finds it appropriate to address the Defence submissions that 'Mr Ongwen shall go through the Acholi rituals requested of him by Ker Kwaro Acholi and the people of northern Uganda' and that, on this basis, the Chamber should pronounce 'a sentence of time served', or, alternatively, sentence Dominic Ongwen to 'a maximum sentence of 10 years'.²⁹
- 16. A considerable portion of the Defence submissions on sentencing, and of its evidence presented for this purpose, is devoted to advocating in favour of the so-called 'Acholi Traditional Justice System'. With a view to demonstrating the merits of traditional mechanisms of justice in the case of Dominic Ongwen, the Defence has submitted a number of statements, reports and letters. The relevance of this material in the present proceedings is logically connected to the relevance of the corresponding Defence submissions to the determination of the sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen. In light of the Chamber's conclusions hereunder, it is thus not necessary to separately assess the nature, relevance and probative value of this additional evidence presented by the

²⁹ Defence Brief, paras 182-183.

³⁰ See Defence Brief, paras 27-39.

³¹ This additional evidence includes, in particular, a report by Olaa Ambrose, Prime Minister of Ker Kwaro Acholi (UGA-D26-0015-1812); a witness statement of Baptist Latim, cultural head of the Pawel clan (UGA-D26-0015-1864); and a report by Pollar Awich (UGA-D26-0015-1889). Pollar Awich previously testified in the trial. See Trial Judgment, para. 612. In addition, the Defence submitted letters by the Acholi Religious Leaders Peace Initiative (UGA-D26-0015-1832), Wang-oo Heritage (UGA-D26-0015-1833), and Ker Kwaro Acholi (UGA-D26-0015-1901; it is noted that the letter is written '[u]nder the seal of the Prime Minister of Ker Kwaro Acholi', and indeed bears an identical signature to the report of Prime Minister Olaa Ambrose), which, as previously determined by the Chamber, are actually 'pleadings' rather than 'evidence'. See Decision on Defence Request to Submit Additional Evidence, para. 26 ('The Chamber considers that three letters under consideration, rather than "evidence" - whether testimonial or not, are in reality submissions made by the concerned organisations for the Chamber's consideration. They do not contain any information directed at proving or disproving facts under consideration by the Chamber, nor are they, as emanating from organisations, otherwise attributable to a specific individual providing relevant testimony to the Chamber. Rather, they are pleadings to the Chamber on what factors should be considered in the determination of the sentence in the present case. The Chamber recalls in this regard that a request by the Defence to allow submissions of, inter alia, organisations on issues concerning the determination of the sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen was specifically considered and rejected, in that the Chamber did not – and does not – find it appropriate to receive submissions, other than from the parties and participants, on the considerations to be taken into account for the determination of the sentence. The fact that these submissions from certain organisations have now been presented as "evidence" rather than as submissions from prospective amici curiae does not change the (non-evidentiary) nature of the material under consideration'.) (footnotes omitted).

Defence; its evaluation is rather part of the Chamber's disposal of the Defence arguments concerning the mechanisms of traditional justice in the present case.

- 17. It is also noted that the Defence had submitted on the occasion of the closing statements in the trial that in the event that the Chamber found Dominic Ongwen guilty, 'punishment be suspended and that the Court should [...] order Mr Ongwen to be placed under the authority of the Acholi justice system to undergo the Mato Oput process of Accountability and Reconciliation as the final sentence for the crimes for which he is convicted; and [...] [t]hat this remedy should be granted on condition that the Acholi Cultural Institution accepts and signs an undertaking that it will comply with the Order of the Court'. 32
- 18. The Defence submits that '[t]he Acholi system of justice, which includes *Mato Oput*, accounts for issues of justice in "the physical, psychological and divine justice, [and] leaves no room for one to fail to account for one's decisions and actions or failure to account led to dire consequences that included divine retribution". ³³ The Defence continues that '[r]ecognising and using the traditional mechanisms in Acholi shall stop Mr Ongwen from being punished twice for what he is convicted', and that it shall 'help the Acholi people and victims, through Mr Ongwen, to further "break the circle of hatred and enmity between communities affected" by the violence'. ³⁴ In conclusion, the Defence argues that 'the retributive factor of sentencing suggests that the Chamber issue Mr Ongwen a short sentence, and allow Mr Ongwen to undergo all of the appropriate rituals in northern Uganda, including *Mato Oput*'. ³⁵
- 19. In response to these submissions by the Defence, the Prosecution states that 'the Rome Statute has a comprehensive system for sentencing, limited to terms of imprisonment and imposition of fines' and that it 'makes no allowance' for traditional justice mechanisms.³⁶ The Prosecution submits that it 'does not oppose Mr Ongwen undergoing *mato oput*, if that is what he and the victims wish', but that this 'could and should happen after he

_

³² Corrected Version of "Defence Closing Brief", 6 March 2020, ICC-02/04-01/15-1722-Conf-Corr (public redacted version also available, *see* ICC-02/04-01/15-1722-Corr-Red) (hereinafter: 'Defence Closing Brief'), para. 733 (emphasis omitted).

³³ Defence Brief, para. 33, referring to UGA-D26-0015-1901, at 1903.

³⁴ <u>Defence Brief</u>, para. 34, referring to UGA-D26-0015-1901, at 1904.

³⁵ Defence Brief, para. 39.

³⁶ T-260, p. 31, lines 22-25.

serves his sentence, or even during the serving of his sentence, if the necessary arrangements can be made'. ³⁷ However, in the view of the Prosecution, 'these are questions for reparation or the execution of his sentence, and do not bear on the question of whether and how long he should remain in prison'. ³⁸

- 20. In relation to the process of *mato oput* as such, the Prosecution emphasises that it concerns reconciliation and reconciliation rites, which have to be preceded by the person admitting that he has done wrong, which Dominic Ongwen has not done, and that 'it will be difficult to determine how the reconciliatory nature of the process can be triggered without such an admission'.³⁹
- 21. The legal representatives of the victims participating in the proceedings, after having argued that traditional methods of restorative justice are irrelevant under the legal regime of the Court, 40 in any case submit that the 'victims wish to draw the attention of the Chamber on the Defence's attempts to either replace or supplant their voices, views and preoccupations by the opinions of some witnesses and organisations purporting to represent the voices of Northern Uganda, and by doing so, create misperceptions in the minds of the Judges and of persons following these proceedings'. They submit that the proposal of the Defence does not correspond to the victims' views 42 and 'inform the Chamber that the witnesses and organisations put forward by the Defence, while pretending to provide the views of people of Northern Uganda, have never consulted with the thousands of victims of the crimes committed by Mr Ongwen [...] and in no way represent their wishes and needs'. 43
- 22. The legal representatives also submit that '[v]ictims have chosen to be represented in the proceedings and to participate in the trial, thereby recognising the Court path and procedures as an adequate way to address their situations and the crimes they have been suffering from'.⁴⁴

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

³⁷ <u>T-260</u>, p. 32, lines 9-12.

³⁸ T-260, p. 32, lines 12-14.

 $[\]frac{1}{2}$ T-260, p. 33, lines 1-7.

⁴⁰ LRV Response, para. 15; CLRV Response, para. 30.

⁴¹ Victims Brief, para. 109.

⁴² Victims Brief, para. 109; see also paras 35-36 below.

⁴³ Victims Brief, para. 109.

⁴⁴ Victims Brief, para. 111.

- 23. It is also submitted that some victims suggested that reconciliation would be possible 'only after reparations have been given to them (as per the tradition of *mato oput* too)'.⁴⁵ Victims further insist that the perpetrator should be the one to make the first move in seeking forgiveness and reconciliation, and 'bitterly observe that Mr Ongwen's behaviour has shown until now the opposite of such intention'.⁴⁶
- 24. It is noted that the Defence, in its written submissions, made a cursory reference to the Ugandan Amnesty Act, ⁴⁷ to which the Prosecution responded, stating that such an act has no force before the Court, and is in any case irrelevant for the issue of sentencing. ⁴⁸ The Chamber observes that the Defence does not make an independent argument based on the Ugandan Amnesty Act, but only refers to it, in passing, in arguing in favour of traditional justice. Accordingly, there is no need for the Chamber to engage directly and separately with this issue.
- 25. Turning to the main point, it is not clear what the Defence aims to achieve with its submission in relation to Acholi traditional justice, and what role, in its own pleading, such traditional justice system should play in the context of the pronouncement of the sentence on Dominic Ongwen. In this regard, the Chamber observes that, in its closing brief, the Defence argued that a referral to the traditional justice system should be ordered by the Chamber *in lieu* of the sentence.⁴⁹ While this argument appears to have been abandoned in those terms, the latest submissions of the Defence nevertheless include an incorporation of Acholi traditional justice into the sentence.⁵⁰
- 26. Article 23 of the Statute provides that a person convicted by the Court may be punished only in accordance with the Statute. In turn, Article 77 of the Statute specifies exhaustively the penalties to be imposed for the commission of crimes within the jurisdiction of the Court. Any Defence submission to incorporate traditional justice mechanisms into the sentence imposed on the convicted person under Article 76 of the Statute must therefore fail directly as a result of this principle of *nulla poena sine lege*.

⁴⁵ Victims Brief, para. 112.

Victims Brief, para. 112.

⁴⁷ See Defence Brief, paras 29-30.

⁴⁸ T-260, p. 22, line 17 – p. 23, line 10.

⁴⁹ Defence Closing Brief, para. 733.

⁵⁰ The Defence requests the Chamber to 'allow' Dominic Ongwen to undergo the traditional justice process, and to 'affirm' that he shall do so. *See* <u>Defence Brief</u>, paras 39, 182.

Indeed, as emphasised in this regard by the Appeals Chamber, 'the Statute and related provisions contain an exhaustive identification of the types of penalties that can be imposed against the convicted person' and '[t]he corresponding powers of a trial chamber are therefore limited to the identification of the appropriate penalty among the ones listed in the Statute and a determination of its *quantum*'.⁵¹ In light of the principle of legality, the Chamber is thus precluded from introducing 'unregulated penalties or sentencing mechanisms not otherwise foreseen in the legal framework of the Court'.⁵²

- 27. The Chamber could thus reject solely on this ground any attempt on the part of the Defence to have the Chamber, in the determination of the appropriate sentence, impose on Dominic Ongwen or otherwise envisage him undergoing a 'traditional justice process' in replacement of, or in addition to, a term of imprisonment as required by Article 77 of the Statute. Nevertheless, and while bearing in mind the principle of legality under Article 23 of the Statute and the exhaustive and comprehensive penalties and sentencing regime before the Court, the Chamber, in light of the submissions received and the evidence on the record, finds it appropriate to express the following additional considerations. This is also because it may appear from the Defence submissions, if taken at face value, that the Chamber is insensitive to established cultural norms and processes. As explained below, this is not the case.
- 28. At first, the Chamber notes that while making strong statements about the efficiency of traditional justice mechanisms, their widespread acceptance in Northern Uganda and the desirability of making use of them in the present case, the Defence did not provide a comprehensive definition of any such mechanism. The letters of the Acholi Religious Leaders Peace Initiative, the Wang-oo Heritage of Acholi Leaders, and the Ker Kwaro Acholi which, as previously explained,⁵³ are in any case not of evidentiary nature refer to Acholi traditional justice mechanisms as an established fact, and a clear possibility in the present case, without further detail. The same can be said of the statement of witnesses, introduced under Rule 68(2)(b) of the Rules on the request of the

No. **ICC-02/04-01/15** 13/139

⁵¹ Appeals Chamber, *The Prosecutor v. Jean-Pierre Bemba et al.*, Judgment on the appeals of the Prosecutor, Mr Jean-Pierre Bemba Gombo, Mr Fidèle Babala Wandu and Mr Narcisse Arido against the decision of Trial Chamber VII entitled "Decision on Sentence pursuant to Article 76 of the Statute", 8 March 2018, ICC-01/05-01/13-2276-Red (hereinafter: 'Bemba *et al.* Appeal Sentencing Judgment'), para. 77 (footnotes omitted).

⁵² Bemba *et al*. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 77.

⁵³ Decision on Defence Request to Submit Additional Evidence, para. 26.

Defence, which discuss the applicability of traditional justice mechanisms to the case of Dominic Ongwen.⁵⁴

- 29. However, in the course of the trial the Chamber heard evidence in relation to traditional justice mechanisms in Northern Uganda, and in particular in relation to the Acholi ritual of *mato oput*. For example, Rwot Yusuf Adek (Witness D-0028) provided a definition of this process, explaining that it serves to reconcile members of two clans where a member of one clan kills a member of the other, and that its essential elements are the payment of compensation (referring in his testimony to livestock) and a ritual of reconciliation intended to prevent revenge killings.⁵⁵ Ojwiya James Okot (Witness D-0087)⁵⁶ and Eric Awich Ochen (D-0114)⁵⁷ provided very similar evidence. Evidence was also presented about the traditional ritual of *nyono tongweno* or 'stepping on an egg': Eric Awich Ochen testified that this process was done 'to welcome somebody who had stayed for long outside home'.⁵⁸
- 30. It is important to note that these traditional rituals are reserved to the members of the Acholi community. In fact, separate similar customs exist among other ethnic groups in Northern Uganda, such as the Lango. ⁵⁹ As stated by the legal representatives of victims in response to the Defence submission of additional evidence for sentencing, victims of the crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen belonging to this other ethnic groups are excluded from participation in such traditional rituals of the Acholi community. ⁶⁰ The Chamber agrees with this observation, and considers significant that the use of Acholi traditional justice would indeed mean that some victims would be excluded due to not being Acholi. The Chamber notes that the Defence sought to counter this point at the sentencing hearing by stating that it is 'not in touch with the traditional systems not only in Acholi but in the entire African context' and continuing, referring to the 'cross-cutting application of these systems':

Just like in marriage [...], if somebody is a Lango, you are going to marry an Acholi, you don't carry your Lango custom to Acholi. You go and comply with the

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

⁵⁴ See D-0160 Statement, UGA-D26-0015-1812; D-0163 Statement, UGA-D26-0015-1864.

⁵⁵ D-0028: <u>T-181</u>, p. 59, line 8 – p. 62, line 20.

⁵⁶ D-0087: <u>T-184</u>, p. 21, line 3 – p. 22, line 3.

⁵⁷ D-0114: <u>T-247</u>, p. 30, lines 4-18.

⁵⁸ D-0114: <u>T-247</u>, p. 29, line 15 – p. 30, line 3.

⁵⁹ See P-0306: <u>T-130</u>, p. 73, line 11 – p. 74, line 22.

⁶⁰ LRV Response, para. 16; <u>T-260</u>, p. 47, lines 17-21.

Acholi customary norms for that marriage. By the same token, *mato oput* is exercised in the same way.⁶¹

- 31. The Chamber finds this argument unconvincing on its face, on the one hand because the analogy between marriage and reconciliation following the commission of a series of crimes against humanity and war crimes appears simplistic and inappropriate, and, on the other hand, because it is entirely unfounded to purport that one tradition could or should prevail over another, and it is in any case not explained whose should prevail over whose and on what basis.
- 32. Furthermore, as part of his testimony, Professor Tim Allen expressed his scepticism about *mato oput*, noting that 'somewhat romantic associations that some activists directed towards those rituals ha[ve] been set to one side',⁶² and making the following important point:

I think also I had real concerns about the emphasis on Acholi rituals as being a kind of solution to the Lord's Resistance Army. It somehow suggested that the Acholi people have different ideas about terrible events to other people and are prepared to accept them and have mechanisms for dealing with them that make them less significant or important. That has never been my experience. Acholi people suffer just as much as anyone else from terrible events.⁶³

- 33. The Chamber notes that these observations by Professor Allen are based on extensive work in the field, and therefore valuable.⁶⁴ Moreover, they are corroborated by Professor Musisi, who referred during his testimony to 'traditional reconciliatory mechanisms', but also expressed a strong reservation about them, stating that their use was 'an idealistic wish of the elders as keepers of the custom, of the culture, of the society in which they live'.⁶⁵ The Chamber recalls that in light of his background, Professor Musisi was well-placed to make this observation.⁶⁶
- 34. Indeed, whereas pleadings advocating for Acholi traditional justice mechanisms have been made to the Chamber in strong terms, the discussion has been largely abstract. In fact, it is quite apparent to the Chamber that Acholi traditional justice mechanisms are

_

⁶¹ T-261, p. 68, lines 4-14.

⁶² P-0422: <u>T-28</u>, p. 74, lines 11-16. This point is also discussed in a publication authored by Professor Allen in 2010 and submitted as evidence, *see* UGA-D26-0018-3612, at 3749-3756.

⁶³ P-0422: <u>T-28</u>, p. 74, line 25 – p. 75, line 5.

⁶⁴ See <u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 595. See also P-0422: <u>T-28</u>, p. 5, line 21 – p. 6, line 11.

⁶⁵ PCV-0003: T-178, p. 26, lines 15-22.

⁶⁶ See Trial Judgment, para. 602.

not in widespread use in Acholi areas of Northern Uganda, to the extent that they would stand *in lieu* of formal justice. The Defence refers to a recent judgment of the High Court of Uganda, ⁶⁷ but that judgment noted that the performance of the ceremony of *mato oput* 'is relatively rare in contemporary Acholi, especially in the reintegration of former LRA combatants'. ⁶⁸ Further, as also pointed out by the Prosecution, ⁶⁹ the High Court of Uganda found that '[i]n its current form, *mato oput* has no effective system of regulation and review in place' and 'is shrouded in legal ambiguity and as a result its interface with formal criminal justice is opaque'. ⁷⁰ The High Court held that 'traditional justice should play a complementary role to the formal justice system, but not serve to displace, undermine or delay it'. ⁷¹

35. Most importantly, the Chamber does not consider persuasive the Defence claims about traditional justice mechanisms being readily available and accepted in light of the views and concerns of the victims participating in the proceedings. On this specific point, which involves the determination of the interests of victims of the crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, it is the views and concerns of the participating victims, as presented by their legal representatives, that are the most important. Indeed, reconciliation as discussed in the present context, whatever its form, is a process in which victim participation is essential. Thus, the Chamber acknowledges the views and concerns of the participating victims, expressed through their legal representatives as follows:

Victims emphasise in the strongest terms that the position put forward by the Defence with regard to alleged culturally appropriated rituals and proceedings that should take place for the purpose of reintegration and reconciliation of the affected communities in Northern Uganda *in lieu* of punishment in the form of imprisonment does not correspond to their views. To the contrary, victims disagree with such a proposition. They wish to take this opportunity to inform the Chamber that the witnesses and organisations put forward by the Defence, while pretending to provide the views of people of Northern Uganda, have never consulted with the thousands of victims of the crimes committed by Mr Ongwen (who are also stakeholders in the social institution) and in no way represent their wishes and needs.⁷²

⁶⁷ See Defence Brief, para. 36, n. 53.

⁶⁸ Paragraph 28 of the Judgment hyperlinked by the Defence at footnote 53 of the Defence Brief.

⁶⁹ See T-260, p. 33, lines 8-23.

⁷⁰ Paragraph 27 of the Judgment hyperlinked by the Defence at footnote 53 of the Defence Brief.

⁷¹ Paragraph 32 of the Judgment hyperlinked by the Defence at footnote 53 of the Defence Brief.

⁷² Victims Brief, para. 109.

36. The victims, through their legal representatives, even go as far as to express further scepticism in relation to the organisations advocating for the use of Acholi traditional justice mechanisms in the present case. Indeed, in the words of the legal representatives conveying the victims' views and concerns:

It is the fear of many victims that the local organisations which the Defence is trying to involve in the proceedings, as much as they are presumed to be composed by honest women and men, people who know about their own culture, nonetheless could be pursuing other interests aiming at putting them at the centre of claimed ceremonies and rituals, thereby putting their own needs before the needs of the victims.⁷³

- 37. At the sentencing hearing, the legal representatives of the victims submitted, concerning the statements provided to the Chamber in particular on behalf of Ker Kwaro Acholi, that 'victims are shocked by their calls for the substitution of Dominic Ongwen's judicial sentence with the *mato oput* cultural process', and that '[their] clients find it troubling that institutions like the Ker Kwaro Acholi make such submission without seeking views from victims of his crimes on the matter'.⁷⁴
- 38. The Chamber also notes as relevant and important the submissions of the legal representative of victims which were in fact direct quotations of the views expressed to them by some participating victims individually. As explained above, these submissions do not constitute evidence and do not underlie any finding of fact. Rather, in these specific circumstances in which the Defence bases an argument on its own interpretation of the interests of the victims of the crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, it is appropriate to refer directly to the submissions of the victims as expression of their will and opinion. Thus, the Chamber notes that the legal representatives submitted to the Chamber the views of a participating victim who opposed the use of *mato oput* categorically, of a victim who opined that such process was not suitable because of the nature of Dominic Ongwen's crimes, and of a participating victim who sits on the Ker Kwaro Acholi council and who noted that *mato oput* was not possible because Dominic

⁷³ Victims Brief, n. 189.

⁷⁴ T-<u>260</u>, p. 47, line 22 – p. 48, line 2.

⁷⁵ See para. 13 above.

⁷⁶ See, for example, Defence Brief, paras 34, 36.

⁷⁷ T-260, p. 48, lines 6-8.

⁷⁸ T-260, p. 48, lines 9-13.

Ongwen did not admit to his crimes and who was also of the view that the Ker Kwaro Acholi and other organisations and leaders should not intervene in this issue.⁷⁹

39. The common legal representative of the participating victims stated as follows:

Referring to their tradition and the need for reconciliation, victims insisted on two key aspects: First, that the ceremonies could and should only happen after they have benefited from reparations and not as part of the sentence; second, that said ceremonies could only happen if Mr Ongwen would sincerely ask for their forgiveness.⁸⁰

- 40. It is also noted that the claims made by the participating victims conform to the testimonies of Professor Allen and Professor Musisi reporting skepticism towards traditional justice mechanisms.
- 41. On this basis, and independently of the text of Article 23 of the Statute which precludes incorporation in any manner of elements of traditional justice into the sentence imposed on Dominic Ongwen, the Chamber is also unpersuaded by the Defence's claim that imposing a sentence under Article 76 of the Statute would run counter to the culture of the people of Northern Uganda. To the contrary, the Chamber is convinced, on the basis of the evidence and the views and concerns of the victims participating in the proceedings, that, even though there may be a wide range of individual opinions, the victims relate to and, in a certain way, own the Court's process of justice under the Statute.
- 42. Finally in this regard, the Chamber notes that the discussion of the use of traditional mechanisms of justice presupposes an element of expression of remorse on the part of the perpetrator, in this case Dominic Ongwen. An expression of genuine remorse would have to be considered, as a matter of law, as a potential mitigating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(a)(ii) of the Rules. However, it must be noted that Dominic Ongwen has not expressed any such remorse. The absence of remorse became very clear during his personal statement at the sentencing hearing, ⁸¹ where, in a display of self-pity, he acknowledged the suffering of (presumably) the victims of his crimes only to claim that his own suffering was equal. ⁸²

⁷⁹ T-260, p. 48, lines 14-25.

⁸⁰ T-260, p. 60, lines 19-23.

⁸¹ In this regard, see also para. 104 below.

⁸² **T-261**, p. 26, lines 4-13.

43. Accordingly, in addition to the incorporation of elements of traditional justice into the sentence under Article 76 of the Statute being precluded by the principle of legality under Article 23, there is also nothing in the facts underlying the Defence submissions in this regard which would bear upon the determination of the sentence for Dominic Ongwen. The Defence submissions and evidence concerning the 'Acholi Traditional Justice System' will thus not be considered any further in the present decision.

II. DETERMINATION OF THE CHAMBER

- 44. In accordance with Article 77 of the Statute, the Chamber may impose on a person convicted of a crime within the jurisdiction of the Court a term of imprisonment for a maximum of 30 years, or, 'when justified by the extreme gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of the convicted person', a term of life imprisonment. Rule 145(3) of the Rules further specifies that life imprisonment may be imposed when justified by the extreme gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of the convicted person, as evidenced by the existence of one or more aggravating circumstances. In addition to imprisonment, the Chamber may also order the imposition of a fine and/or the forfeiture of proceeds, property and assets derived directly or indirectly from the crime.
- 45. Pursuant to Article 78(3) of the Statute, when a person has been convicted of more than one crime, the Chamber 'shall pronounce a sentence for each crime and a joint sentence specifying the total period of imprisonment'. Dominic Ongwen was indeed convicted of more than one crime. Thus, the determination of the appropriate sentence to be imposed on him requires two consecutive steps: first, the determination of an individual sentence for each crime of which a conviction has been entered (*infra*, Section A.); and, second, the determination of the joint sentence (*infra*, Section B.). Below, the Chamber proceeds to these two steps in turn.

A. Determination of an individual sentence for each crime

1. Applicable law

- 46. The principal provision regulating the determination of the sentence is Article 78(1) of the Statute, which states that 'the Court shall, in accordance with the Rules of Procedure and Evidence, take into account such factors as the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of the convicted person'.
- 47. Rule 145(1)(b) of the Rules provides that the Court shall '[b]alance all the relevant factors, including any mitigating and aggravating factors and consider the circumstances both of the convicted person and of the crime'.
- 48. Rule 145(1)(c) of the Rules then states that the Court shall, '[i]n addition to the factors mentioned in article 78, paragraph 1, give consideration, *inter alia*, to the extent of the damage caused, in particular the harm caused to the victims and their families, the nature of the unlawful behaviour and the means employed to execute the crime; the degree of participation of the convicted person; the degree of intent; the circumstances of manner, time and location; and the age, education, social and economic condition of the convicted person'.
- 49. Rule 145(2) of the Rules states that in addition to the factors mentioned above, the Court shall take into account, as appropriate, mitigating circumstances, such as 'circumstances falling short of constituting grounds for exclusion of criminal responsibility, such as substantially diminished mental capacity or duress' and '[t]he convicted person's conduct after the act, including any efforts by the person to compensate the victims and any cooperation with the Court', and as aggravating circumstances: (i) any relevant prior criminal convictions for crimes under the jurisdiction of the Court or of a similar nature; (ii) abuse of power or official capacity; (iii) commission of the crime where the victim is particularly defenceless; (iv) commission of the crime with particular cruelty or where there were multiple victims; (v) commission of the crime for any motive involving discrimination on any of the grounds referred to in article 21, paragraph 3; and (vi) other circumstances which, although not enumerated above, by virtue of their nature are similar to those mentioned.
- 50. The relevant provisions of the Statute and the Rules establish a comprehensive system for the determination of a sentence. The Chamber must first identify and assess the

relevant factors in accordance with Article 78(1) of the Statute and Rule 145(1)(c) and (2), and then weigh and balance all such factors in accordance with Rule 145(1)(b) and pronounce a sentence for each crime. 83 As pointed out by the Appeals Chamber, the Court's legal texts do not lay down any explicit requirements for how the factors should be balanced.⁸⁴ Indeed, 'the weight given to an individual factor and the balancing of all relevant factors in arriving at the sentence is at the core of a Trial Chamber's exercise of discretion'.85

- As reflected in Article 81(2)(a) of the Statute and Rule 145(1) of the Rules, and emphasised by the Appeals Chamber, 86 the sentence must be proportionate to the crime and the culpability of the convicted person.
- 52. One of the principal considerations in determining an appropriate sentence is the gravity of the crime. Gravity is generally measured in abstracto, by analysing the constituent elements of the crime, and in concreto, in light of the particular circumstances of the case, and by considering both qualitative and quantitative aspects.⁸⁷ The assessment of the gravity must take into account both the gravity of the crime (including the particular act fulfilling its elements) and also the gravity of the convicted person's culpable conduct (in particular the conduct constituting the elements of the relevant mode of liability).⁸⁸ Factors that the Chamber does not consider in its assessment of gravity may be taken into account separately as aggravating circumstances.⁸⁹
- With respect to the aggravating circumstances which are listed though in a nonexhaustive manner – in Rule 145(2)(b), the Chamber must be satisfied of their existence

⁸³ Appeals Chamber, The Prosecutor v. Thomas Lubanga Dyilo, Judgment on the appeals of the Prosecutor and Mr Thomas Lubanga Dyilo against the "Decision on Sentence pursuant to Article 76 of the Statute", 1 December 2014, ICC-01/04-01/06-3122 (hereinafter: 'Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment'), paras 32-34.

⁸⁴ <u>Lubanga</u> Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 40.
⁸⁵ <u>Lubanga</u> Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 43.

⁸⁶ <u>Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, para. 40 ('Proportionality is generally measured by the degree of harm caused by the crime and the culpability of the perpetrator and, in this regard, relates to the determination of the length of sentence. While proportionality is not mentioned as a principle in article 78 (1) of the Statute, rule 145 (1) of the Rules of Procedure and Evidence provides guidance on how the Trial Chamber should exercise its discretion in entering a sentence that is proportionate to the crime and reflects the culpability of the convicted person.') (footnote omitted).

⁸⁷ Trial Chamber VI, The Prosecutor v. Bosco Ntaganda, Sentencing judgment, 7 November 2019, ICC-01/04-02/06-2442 (hereinafter: 'Ntaganda Sentence'), para. 11; referring to Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment, paras 40, 62.

⁸⁸ *Ntaganda* Sentence, para. 16.

⁸⁹ See Ntaganda Sentence, para. 17.

beyond reasonable doubt. ⁹⁰ It must be emphasised that a legal element of the crime or of the mode of liability cannot be considered an aggravating circumstance. ⁹¹ This limitation, however, applies only to such legal elements – or the material factual findings underpinning them – and does not extend to those non-essential factual findings which only served to prove the legal elements of the crimes of which the person was convicted, or the relevant mode of liability, and may thus be considered aggravating factors. ⁹²

- 54. Contrary to the aggravating circumstances, mitigating circumstances examples of which are listed, in a non-exhaustive manner, in Rule 145(2)(a) must be established 'on the balance of probabilities', and need not to relate to the crimes of which the person was convicted. ⁹³ Furthermore, they are not limited by the scope of the charges, or the findings made by the Chamber in its judgment under Article 74 of the Statute. ⁹⁴ It is recalled that, depending on the different circumstances in each case, the Chamber has a considerable degree of discretion in determining what constitutes a mitigating circumstance in addition to those explicitly set out in Rule 145(2)(a) of the Rules, as well as in deciding how much weight, if any, to be accorded to the mitigating circumstances identified. ⁹⁵
- 55. The Chamber is attentive to the considerations expressed by the Appeals Chamber to the effect that certain factors referred to in different provisions as being relevant to the determination of the sentence are not neatly distinguishable from each other and are not mutually exclusive categories. ⁹⁶ This is the case, for example, as concerns the interplay between the 'gravity of the crime' under Article 78(1) of the Statute, the 'extent of the damage caused', the 'degree of participation of the convicted person' under Rule 145(1)(c) of the Rules and the aggravating circumstances listed in Rule 145(2)(b) of the Rules. ⁹⁷ Indeed, as explained by the Appeals Chamber, 'certain facts may reasonably be considered under more than one of the categories', and '[w]hat is of importance, therefore, is not so much in which category a given factor is placed, but that the Trial Chamber

⁹⁰ Ntaganda Sentence, para. 17.

⁹¹ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, paras 128-129.

⁹² Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 128.

⁹³ Ntaganda Sentence, para. 24.

⁹⁴ *Ntaganda* Sentence, para. 24.

⁹⁵ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 187; see also <u>Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, para. 43, n. 73.

⁹⁶ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 4.

⁹⁷ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 4.

identifies all relevant factors and attaches reasonable weight to them in its determination of the sentence, carefully avoiding that the same factor is relied upon more than once'. 98

- 56. For the determination of each individual sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen the Chamber will therefore identify all facts which also in light of the submissions advanced by the participants in these proceedings it deems to be relevant to its assessment of the factors referred to in the applicable provisions and their balancing. Irrespective of the individual category under which any such fact/factor is placed, the Chamber will not consider the same factor more than once for the purpose of the determination of the appropriate sentence for each crime of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted.
- 57. The Chamber recalls that the sentence 'must be proportionate to the crime or offence and reflect the culpability of the convicted person' and that '[t]he convicted person is sentenced for the crime [...] for which he or she was convicted, not for other crimes [...] that that person may also have committed, but in relation to which no conviction was entered'. ⁹⁹ Indeed, as clarified by the Appeals Chamber, '[i]f it were otherwise, the sentencing phase could, in fact, be used to enlarge the scope of the trial which would be incompatible with the Court's procedural framework'. ¹⁰⁰
- 58. At the same time, it must be emphasised that, in its determination of the sentence for a particular crime, the Chamber must assess, *inter alia*, the gravity of such crime, including the harm caused. ¹⁰¹ In doing so, the Chamber shall take into account also the consequences of the crime at issue, while at the same time ensuring that the eventual sentence reflects the actual culpability of the convicted person without punishment beyond such culpability. ¹⁰² Accordingly, as held by the Appeals Chamber, consequences of a crime, including when such consequences could have constituted material facts underlying other crimes of which no conviction was entered, may be taken into account to aggravate 'in one way or another' the sentence for a crime of which the convicted

-

⁹⁸ <u>Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, para. 4. See also <u>Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, paras 61-65 (There are potential alternative interpretations of the interplay between the factors in Article 78(1) of the Statute and those in Rule 145(1)(c) of the Rules. However, in the end, regardless of which interpretation is followed, 'the issue is whether the Trial Chamber considered all the relevant factors and made no error in the weighing and balancing exercise of these factors in arriving at the sentence'.).

⁹⁹ <u>Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, para. 113 (emphasis omitted).

¹⁰⁰ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 113.

¹⁰¹ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 5.

¹⁰² Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 5.

person was convicted – whether as circumstances informing the gravity of the crime or as aggravating circumstances – provided that the following conditions are met: (i) there must exist a sufficiently 'proximate link' between the crime and such consequence(s); (ii) it must be demonstrated that these consequences were, at least, objectively foreseeable by the convicted person; and (iii) the convicted person must have sufficiently been put on notice of the facts that are taken into account to aggravate the sentence. On this latter point, the Appeals Chamber further clarified that:

If a trial chamber relies upon facts in aggravation that were established in its decision on conviction under article 74 of the Statute, there is, barring exceptional circumstances, also no further notice required to the convicted person as these facts clearly form part of the context of the conviction. The convicted person must, therefore, expect that they may be taken into account by the trial chamber in sentencing. 104

59. The Chamber recalls that in the sentencing regime applicable at the Court, it is required under Article 78(3) of the Statute, as a first step, to pronounce a sentence for each crime of which the convicted person was convicted. In calculating such individual sentence, all relevant circumstances concerning the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of the convicted person must be considered. While between two or more such crimes there may be instances of overlap in the relevant facts – whether as facts underlying such crimes as their constitutive element(s) or as factual circumstances somehow relevant to the calculation of the corresponding individual sentences, it is nonetheless required that each of the concerned sentences is proportionate and adequate to the specific crime at issue. Each individual sentence must therefore be calculated separately, with reference to all relevant facts and circumstances applicable to the crime concerned. It is then in the context of the second step required in the statutory sentencing regime – i.e. the determination of the joint sentence – that any relevant factual overlap

^{103 &}lt;u>Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, paras 5, 114-116; Appeals Chamber, *The Prosecutor v. Bosco Ntaganda*, <u>Judgment on the appeal of Mr Bosco Ntaganda against the decision of Trial Chamber VI of 7 November 2019 entitled "Sentencing judgment"</u>, 30 March 2021, ICC-01/04-02/06-2667-Red (hereinafter: '*Ntaganda* Appeal Sentencing Judgment'), paras 100, 104. It is also recalled, as stated above, that facts underlying aggravating circumstances must be established beyond reasonable doubt. Further, the Chamber observes that, in concrete cases, facts underlying aggravating circumstances for the purpose of sentencing may in fact be intended features of the conduct or consequences of the crime. This may occur, for instance, in relation to the multiplicity of victims, characteristics of the victims or particularities of the mode of commission. In such cases, and as confirmed by the Appeals Chamber's use of the qualifier 'at least', such aggravating consequences will be covered by the mental element of the crime, as established by the Chamber, rather than being (only) 'objectively foreseeable' by the convicted person.

¹⁰⁴ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 116.

between two or more crimes is duly taken into account with a view to ensuring that the convicted person is not actually punished beyond his or her real culpability.

60. Finally, the Chamber recalls that the relevant provisions of the Statute (including its Preamble) and the Rules design a sentencing regime aimed primarily at retribution for the crimes committed and deterrence (both individual and general); rehabilitation of the sentenced person, albeit to a lesser extent, may also constitute a relevant consideration in this context.¹⁰⁵

2. Factors and circumstances generally applicable to all crimes

- 61. As observed, the Statute requires the Chamber to first determine an individual sentence for each of the crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, and proceed thereafter to the determination of a single joint sentence. It is, however, also entirely logical that a number of factors, and underlying facts, to be considered for the determination of each individual sentence are not specific to the individual crimes, but are relevant to several or even all of the crimes and the sentences to be determined. For this reason, and in light of the submissions received from the parties and participants in the proceedings, the Chamber will first address such factors and circumstances generally applicable to all crimes, before turning to more specific considerations.
- 62. The Chamber recalls that in accordance with Article 78(1) of the Statute the Court, in determining the sentence, shall take into account, *inter alia*, 'the individual circumstances of the convicted person'. Similarly, Rule 145(1)(b) mandates the Court to consider 'the circumstances [...] of the convicted person'. Moreover, Rule 145(1)(c) provides that the Court shall, in addition, give consideration, *inter alia*, to 'the age, education, social and economic condition of the convicted person'. The 'individual circumstances of the convicted person' are then also referred to in Article 77(1)(b) of the Statute and Rule 145(3) of the Rules as an aspect of relevance for consideration of penalty of life imprisonment as an individual sentence for any specific crime (as well as, by virtue of Article 78(3) of the Statute, as a joint sentence in case of conviction of more than one crime).

-

¹⁰⁵ See e.g. Ntaganda Sentence, paras 9-10.

- 63. This set of circumstances relates to the convicted person as such, and, in this sense, is not 'crime-specific'. They are thus addressed at this juncture. As explained in more detail below, they include the circumstances, purported by the Defence to act in mitigation of the sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen, concerning his childhood and, more generally, his personal background, his current family circumstances and his alleged 'good character'. Despite their disposal, in the present written reasoning, at a juncture prior to the crime-by-crime assessment required for the determination of the corresponding individual sentences, it must be clarified that any conclusion on the part of the Chamber in terms of establishing the presence of any such circumstance and/or of evaluating the relevance and weight of any such factor related to the convicted person as such is then duly taken into account and balanced with the 'crime-specific' circumstances and factors for the determination of the individual sentence for each of the crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was found guilty.
- 64. The same applies also for certain other circumstances that, despite in principle being (at least partly) crime-specific, have been raised by the parties as applicable to all crimes in the present case. In light of this, and given the similarity of the relevant facts underlying the different crimes, such circumstances are addressed, exclusively for clarity of the written reasoning, at this juncture, prior to the assessment of the specific circumstances applicable to each individual crime. Following the relevant submissions of the parties, this is the case for: (i) the purported mitigating circumstances of circumstances falling short of constituting grounds excluding criminal responsibility under Rule 145(2)(a)(i), alleged by the Defence; and (ii) the purported aggravating circumstance of 'abuse of power or official capacity' under Rule 145(2)(b)(ii) of the Rules, alleged by the legal representatives of the victims. Also these circumstances/factors, if established, would need to be recalled and 'balanced' with the other relevant ones in the determination of the individual sentence for each crime.

i. Dominic Ongwen's abduction as a child

65. A significant consideration that applies for the determination of the individual sentences for all crimes of which Dominic Ongwen has been convicted is the fact that he was abducted by the LRA at a young age – when he was around nine years old.

- 66. The Prosecution submits that 'Mr Ongwen's abduction as a child and his experience in the LRA as a child and adolescent are relevant to the Chamber's sentencing determination, and they warrant some reduction in his sentence'. At the same time, the Prosecution cautions that 'they do not directly diminish his responsibility' and that '[t]he Chamber must balance any understandable sympathy with Mr Ongwen's misfortune at a young age with respect for those he victimised as an adult'.
- 67. The Defence submits that the Chamber should hold that the time that Dominic Ongwen spent 'captive' in the LRA since his abduction in 1987 when he was nine and one-half years old should be considered at least a 'serious mitigating factor'. On this specific issue, the Defence emphasises in particular that Dominic Ongwen 'was abducted during a developmental age, continued to develop in the bush, did so in an unfavourable environment, was under the control of Joseph Kony'. The Defence argues that 'had it not been for his individual circumstances, Dominic Ongwen would not have committed the crimes for which he has been convicted' and that '[t]his surely cannot go unnoticed by the Chamber as a mitigating factor when considering appropriate sentence'. 110
- 68. The legal representatives of the participating victims submit that while they 'do not intend to deny or at any point downplay the fact that Mr Ongwen was abducted into the LRA at an early age', they 'contend that the crimes for which Mr Ongwen was convicted correspond to acts he chose to commit as an adult, after rising through the ranks of the LRA and becoming commander of the Sinia Brigade as recognised by the Chamber'. In their submission, the 'exceptional magnitude' of the crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was found guilty and the presence of several aggravating circumstances 'neutralise any limited impact that the Defence is portraying as mitigating factors'. In the course of the hearing, the common legal representative of victims further submitted that '[v]ictims do not intend to minimise or deny the fact that Mr Ongwen was abducted at a young age and was faced with many sufferings himself', but that 'they do not see this part of his history as a reason justifying the path he chose to take in the LRA and

¹⁰⁶ Prosecution Brief, para. 154.

Prosecution Brief, para. 154.

Defence Brief, paras 64, 67; see also, more generally, paras 65-84.

Defence Brief, para. 78.

¹¹⁰ T-261, p. 66, lines 11-14.

¹¹¹ Victims Brief, para. 88.

Victims Brief, para. 82.

warranting any reduction of his sentence'. ¹¹³ In particular, the common legal representative stated that 'victims cannot share the position [...] that it is unlikely that Mr Ongwen would have committed the crimes he did in 2002-2005 had he not been abducted on his way to school in 1987', but that '[v]ictims are, on the contrary, of the opinion that Mr Ongwen would not have committed the crimes he did in 2002-2005 had he escaped from the LRA or chosen to behave in a different manner while in a position of power in the LRA'. ¹¹⁴

- 69. It needs to be kept in mind that the issue under discussion is not whether Dominic Ongwen should be held criminally responsible in light of his personal history. As explained in the Trial Judgment, he committed the relevant crimes when he was a fully responsible adult. Importantly, and beyond the potential relevance of the underlying facts to the grounds excluding criminal responsibility expressly regulated under the Statute and which have been extensively considered in the Trial Judgment, he fact of having been (or being) a victim of a crime in any case does not constitute, in and of itself, a justification of any sort for the commission of similar or other crimes. The Chamber will not further consider any submission on the part of the Defence challenging or putting into question the Chamber's analysis and findings made in the Trial Judgment, as the current stage of proceedings is exclusively dedicated to the determination of the appropriate sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen for the crimes of which he was found guilty.
- 70. That said, the Chamber considers that the issue of Dominic Ongwen's personal history is relevant among the factors bearing as a circumstance concerning the convicted person on the appropriate gradation of the sentence to be imposed on him.
- 71. The Chamber found in the Trial Judgment that Dominic Ongwen was born in or around 1978 and was abducted into the LRA in 1987.¹¹⁷ P'Atwoga Okello, who was a teacher at

¹¹³ <u>T-260</u>, p. 55, lines 20-23.

¹¹⁴ T-260, p. 56, lines 17-24.

¹¹⁵ See Trial Judgment, section IV.D.

¹¹⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 2672.

¹¹⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 30.

Dominic Ongwen's primary school, testified that he remembered Dominic Ongwen as 'a very active student' who enjoyed arts. 118

- 72. Joe Kakanyero, who was abducted together with Dominic Ongwen and provided relevant details of this event, knew Dominic Ongwen before the abduction, and described him as 'a very good child', calm and well-behaved. 119 The witness testified that they were abducted in the morning, on their way from Coorom to Alero primary school, ¹²⁰ and taken to a place with many soldiers, where a ceremony was performed on them using shea butter. 121 The Chamber believes Joe Kakanyero's testimony that the ceremony frightened them, and that they thought that something else would happen to them. 122 Joe Kakanyero described meeting with a bigger LRA group on the day after the abduction, and then being taken to a so called 'training wing' on the fourth day, where they were trained in marching, parading, 'how to dodge the bullets' as well as in how to assemble and reassemble a gun. 123 He stated that they were beaten during their training. 124 Joe Kakanyero also described witnessing the killing of a recaptured escapee, and stated that they were told that this was 'a lesson to those who want to escape and those who want to frustrate the LRA movement' and that whoever wanted to escape would not survive. 125 At this time, Joe Kakanyero was still together with Dominic Ongwen. ¹²⁶ Joe Kakanyero stated that he separated from Dominic Ongwen after about three and a half months in the bush. 127 He testified that during this time, Dominic Ongwen's situation was 'very difficult', that he 'wasn't feeling easy' and the witness thought that 'he was really depressed, but he didn't have anything to do'. 128
- 73. The Chamber observes that the testimony of Joe Kakanyero about Dominic Ongwen's abduction and integration into the LRA overlaps in principal lines with the narrative given by Dominic Ongwen in court during the sentencing hearing. In particular, Dominic

¹¹⁸ D-0012 Statement, UGA-D26-0010-0336, at 0339, para. 6.

¹¹⁹ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 9, line 24 – p. 10, line 3.

¹²⁰ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 6, lines 1-6. Johnson Odong (Dominic Ongwen's uncle) and P'Atwoga Okello confirmed the details of the abduction from their perspective. *See* D-0008 Statement, UGA-D26-0010-0307, at 0310-0311, paras 5-6; D-0012 Statement, UGA-D26-0010-0336, at 0339-0340, para. 7.

¹²¹ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 6, lines 7-12.

¹²² D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 6, lines 13-14.

¹²³ D-0007: $\overline{\text{T-193}}$, p. 6, line 15 – p. 7, line 13.

¹²⁴ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 20, lines 3-17.

¹²⁵ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 7, line 17 – p. 8, line 9.

¹²⁶ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 11, lines 7-14.

¹²⁷ D-0007: T-193, p. 12, lines 4-5.

¹²⁸ D-0007: <u>T-193</u>, p. 19, lines 11-15.

Ongwen stated that he was abducted in the year 1987 on his way to school. ¹²⁹ He explained how the disciplinary rules of the LRA were taught to him following his abduction, in particular that he should not escape and that he would be killed if he did. ¹³⁰ He stated that he was forced to slaughter some people, hang their intestines on a tree and to eat beans mixed with their blood. ¹³¹ He added that he collapsed and became unconscious as a result, and that to this day, he cannot forget this image. ¹³²

- 75. D-0027 testified that he was abducted in 1990 and that some time after that he met Dominic Ongwen while in sickbay with his commander. He estimated that he spent about one and a half years together with Dominic Ongwen and stated that they were friends. He mentioned that they played cards together as well as other games. D-0027 described Dominic Ongwen as someone who liked other people, who was non-discriminatory and playful. When asked if he discussed with Dominic Ongwen their situation in the LRA, D-0027 stated that they talked about the threats when they were together, but that they did not have any way out. He
- 76. According to the evidence received during the trial, sometime around 1991 Dominic Ongwen met another abductee in the bush who informed him that his parents had been

¹²⁹ T-261, p. 4, line 22 – p. 5, line 5.

 $[\]frac{130}{\text{T-261}}$, p. 5, line 6 – p. 6, line 8.

 $[\]frac{131}{\text{T-261}}$, p. 6, line 9 – p. 7, line 1.

¹³² <u>T-261</u>, p. 7, lines 1-12.

 $[\]overline{D-0074}$: $\overline{T-188}$, p. 13, line 25 – p. 14, line 6. Even though the answers on this topic were not entirely clear and possibly contradictory, the Chamber understands the evidence of the witness to be that he got to know Dominic Ongwen shortly after his abduction. See $\overline{T-188}$, p. 14, line 15 – p. 15, line 14.

¹³⁴ D-0074: <u>T-188</u>, p. 14, lines 5-6.

¹³⁵ D-0074: <u>T-188</u>, p. 15, lines 15-22.

¹³⁶ D-0027: <u>T-202</u>, p. 10, lines 6-23.

¹³⁷ D-0027: T-202, p. 11, lines 11-21.

¹³⁸ D-0027: <u>T-202</u>, p. 12, lines 8-13.

¹³⁹ D-0027: $\overline{\text{T-202}}$, p. 11, line 22 – p. 12, line 2.

¹⁴⁰ D-0027: T-202, p. 13, lines 4-8.

killed, and Dominic Ongwen cried as a result.¹⁴¹ Dominic Ongwen himself stated during the sentencing hearing that he was informed of the brutal death of his parents 'later on'.¹⁴²

- 77. Evelyn Amony testified precisely and credibly about the circumstances of meeting Dominic Ongwen for the first time in 1994, and described him as somebody who liked people, in particular children, and recalled that 'whenever he would meet me, he would greet me in a jolly manner'. 143
- 78. D-0032 also testified that he knew Dominic Ongwen from 1990. ¹⁴⁴ He testified that Dominic Ongwen was still young at the time, and that they trained him in 'how to take care of himself as a soldier'. ¹⁴⁵ Asked to explain what made him describe Dominic Ongwen as 'young', the witness stated that Dominic Ongwen at the time was not yet able to cross water bodies on his own, walk long distances and carry out tasks which the adults could carry out. ¹⁴⁶ D-0032 testified that in 1996, Dominic Ongwen was promoted to a cadet officer. ¹⁴⁷ Asked why Dominic Ongwen was promoted, D-0032 stated that they considered the year he was abducted, his training, and also that he was already knowledgeable and experienced as a soldier. ¹⁴⁸ He added that Dominic Ongwen was also promoted 'so that he can be encouraged to stay in the bush'. ¹⁴⁹ The Defence states, without citing to evidence, that Dominic Ongwen was appointed second lieutenant in 1998. ¹⁵⁰ The Chamber notes the Defence argument that 'a military rank in the LRA does not correspond to a normal military rank in government armed forces', ¹⁵¹ but considers it to be immaterial, as there is reliable evidence that already in 1996 Dominic Ongwen was considered knowledgeable and experienced.
- 79. Indeed, it is clear from the evidence that by around 1996, when Dominic Ongwen was approximately 18 years old, his performance as an LRA fighter started to be recognised in the LRA, and Dominic Ongwen began his rise through the ranks. D-0032 testified that

```
See also D-0032: T-200, p. 30, line 16 – p. 31, line 1.

142 T-261, p. 21, lines 24-25.

143 D-0049: T-243, p. 29, line 9 – p. 30, line 17.

144 D-0032: T-200, p. 26, line 25 – p. 27, line 4.

145 D-0032: T-200, p. 28, lines 13-17.

146 D-0032: T-200, p. 28, lines 17-20.

147 D-0032: T-200, p. 32, lines 17-20.

148 D-0032: T-200, p. 32, line 24 – p. 33, line 4.

149 D-0032: T-200, p. 33, lines 5-6.

150 Defence Brief, para. 84.

151 Defence Brief, para. 81.
```

officer. He stated that Dominic Ongwen took great care of the soldiers in his group and that that was the reason why they liked him. Then, as found in the Trial Judgment, on 1 July 2002 Dominic Ongwen was battalion commander in charge of the Oka battalion of Sinia brigade, and promoted to the rank of major.

- 80. The Chamber's findings in relation to sexual and gender based crimes are also relevant in this context because they corroborate the conclusion that by the late 1990s, Dominic Ongwen was already a significant member of the LRA with some status. The Chamber found that P-0101 was abducted in August 1996 by Dominic Ongwen and immediately taken into his household by Dominic Ongwen. Dominic Ongwen raped P-0101 for the first time on the same day. In February 1998, P-0099 was abducted and became Dominic Ongwen's so-called 'wife' some time after. P-0226 was abducted around 1998 by soldiers under Dominic Ongwen's command.
- 81. In addition to the evidence of witnesses who observed Dominic Ongwen and interacted with him at the relevant time, the Chamber also notes the evidence of Dr Catherine Abbo, who gave expert evidence in relation to Dominic Ongwen's development on the basis of documentary material. Dr Abbo prepared a report and testified before the Chamber in relation to the issue of mental disease or defect. See part of her work, Dr Abbo conducted a developmental assessment of Dominic Ongwen, a task squarely within her specific professional competence, and found that he attained the highest level of moral development (the post conventional level), that he impressed as demonstrating above average intelligence, and noted under 'societal development' that, just like street gang socialisation, there was bush socialisation that could have helped Dominic Ongwen to cope. She concluded in her report that Dominic Ongwen 'would seem to have matured developmentally against all odds with flexibility of moral reasoning which seem to have

¹⁵² D-0032: T-201-Conf, p. 4, lines 5-9.

¹⁵³ D-0032: <u>T-201</u>, p. 4, lines 16-20.

¹⁵⁴ See Trial Judgment, para. 134.

¹⁵⁵ See Trial Judgment, para. 205.

¹⁵⁶ See Trial Judgment, paras 2045-2046.

¹⁵⁷ See Trial Judgment, para. 205.

¹⁵⁸ See <u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 205.

¹⁵⁹ See Trial Judgment, paras 2479-2485.

¹⁶⁰ See Dr Abbo's Report, UGA-OTP-0280-0732, at 0769-0783.

¹⁶¹ Dr Abbo's Report, UGA-OTP-0280-0732, at 0740-0744.

been not fully exercised before he becomes top commander'. ¹⁶² She stated that while '[e]very minute of everyday traumatic experiences of [Dominic Ongwen], from the time he was abducted' had an impact on the development of Dominic Ongwen's brain, 'favourable early childhood experiences' contributed to his continued resilience. ¹⁶³

- 82. Finally, as stated above, the Chamber takes into account the evidence heard in the trial generally about the cruel treatment of abductees in the LRA, in particular children. Even though removed in time, the Chamber accepts that the experience of Dominic Ongwen following his abduction in 1987 was not dissimilar.
- 83. On the basis of all the available evidence, it is evident to the Chamber that Dominic Ongwen's abduction at the age of around nine years and subsequent early years in the LRA brought to him great suffering, and led to him missing out on many opportunities which he deserved as a child. In this regard, the Chamber notes, for example, Rwot Oywak's testimony that at a peace negotiation meeting at Palabek around 2004 Dominic Ongwen threatened to kill people, repeatedly stating that his education had been interrupted. It is clear that Dominic Ongwen suffered following his abduction into the LRA, even though as found in the Trial Judgment this trauma did not lead to a mental disease or disorder and had no lasting consequences from that viewpoint.
- 84. At the same time, the Chamber cannot ignore that the evidence laid out above, specifically concerning various time periods between Dominic Ongwen's abduction in 1987 and 2002, the beginning of the period of the charges, indicates that whereas during the first years following his abduction, Dominic Ongwen's stay in the LRA was extremely difficult, he was soon noticed for his good performance as a commander already in the mid-1990s, at approximately 18 years old. His adaption into the LRA, including with its violent methods, indeed occurred relatively early. For example, as recalled above, already in 1996, Dominic Ongwen abducted P-0101, raped her and made her his so-called 'wife'.
- 85. As found in the Trial Judgment, the Chamber also recalls that throughout its long years of activity, the LRA abducted a great number children (in some cases even younger than

_

¹⁶² Dr Abbo's Report, UGA-OTP-0280-0732, at 0753.

¹⁶³ Dr Abbo's Report, UGA-OTP-0280-0732, at 0754.

¹⁶⁴ See Trial Judgment, sections IV.C.2.ii, IV.C.12.iii.

¹⁶⁵ P-0009: T-81, p. 55, lines 7-11.

Dominic Ongwen at the time of his abduction), integrating them into its ranks, and many others fathered by LRA soldiers were born in the bush to abducted women. Only a small minority of them made such a steep and purposeful rise in the LRA hierarchy as Dominic Ongwen did. This must be acknowledged for fairness towards the many other people who, in circumstances oftentimes very similar to those in which Dominic Ongwen found himself, made choices different than him.

- 86. It is further worth reiterating in this regard that there exists no basis to conclude that Dominic Ongwen was in any way forced to commit the crimes of which he was found guilty. As explained in the Trial Judgment, nothing in the evidence provides any indication to this effect. Rather, as the Chamber established upon assessment of the evidence on the record, Dominic Ongwen, a commander at the relevant time, ordered others to commit many crimes and did so often after careful planning and evaluation of the advantages and disadvantages of specific attacks. He had the possibility not to do so and, equally, not to commit further crimes personally but chose otherwise. He also chose not to leave the bush or escape from the LRA when he had the possibility to do so, contrary to other high ranking commanders who did leave.
- 87. That said, the Chamber is required to strike a difficult balance between all the conflicting considerations expressed above as well as all other relevant factors that, in terms of structure of written reasoning are indicated below in the present decision. As part of this balancing exercise, the Chamber deems that Dominic Ongwen's personal history and circumstances of his upbringing, since his young age, in the LRA in particular his abduction as a child, the interruption of his education, the killing of his parents, his socialisation in the extremely violent environment of the LRA must be given a certain weight in the determination of the length of each individual sentence. The present considerations must therefore be read as incorporated into the individual assessments conducted below concerning each crime.
- 88. In this regard, the Chamber is not persuaded by the victims' submission that the 'exceptional magnitude' of the crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was found guilty and the presence of several aggravating circumstances 'neutralise any limited impact that the Defence is portraying as mitigating factors'. ¹⁶⁶ As explained below, the Chamber indeed

-

¹⁶⁶ Victims Brief, para. 82.

recognises the several factors and circumstances indicating the utmost gravity of the crimes at issue and the high degree of culpability on the part of Dominic Ongwen. It however reiterates its view that Dominic Ongwen's abduction and early experience in the LRA constitute specific circumstances bearing a significant relevance in the determination of the sentence, which shall be carefully balanced with all other relevant factors and circumstances in order to determine the most appropriate individual sentence for each of the crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted. In approximate terms, and as a broad indication, the Chamber considers the Prosecution's recommendation to consider these circumstances as warranting 'approximately a one-third reduction', in the length of the sentences that, in their absence, Dominic Ongwen would otherwise receive, ¹⁶⁷ to be generally fitting and reasonable – obviously depending on the particulars of each crime.

ii. Other mitigating circumstances alleged by the Defence

- 89. The Defence has raised several additional general mitigating circumstances. However, the Chamber considers that they are either not established or are not properly accorded a mitigating effect on the sentence. In the following paragraphs, they are addressed in turn.
- 90. First, the Defence submits that Dominic Ongwen committed the crimes he was convicted of while in a state of 'substantially diminished mental capacity'. ¹⁶⁸ The Defence submits that 'medical professionals concluded that Mr Ongwen suffered from multiple mental diseases and the Chamber took measures to accommodate Mr Ongwen's mental health and treatment', ¹⁶⁹ and also that 'Prosecution experts stated that traumatic events experienced in early life "can leave lasting imprints on the individual". ¹⁷⁰
- 91. In response, the Prosecution points to the Chamber's previous finding that Dominic Ongwen did not suffer from a mental disease or defect at the time of the crimes, and submits that there is no reliable evidence that his mental capacities were diminished in any way at the time of the crimes.¹⁷¹

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

¹⁶⁷ See Prosecution Brief, para. 156.

¹⁶⁸ Defence Brief, paras 85-101.

Defence Brief, para. 86.

Defence Brief, para. 90.

¹⁷¹ T-260, p. 25, lines 10-13.

- 92. Substantially diminished mental capacity is a mitigating circumstance explicitly provided for in Rule 145(2)(a)(i) of the Rules. As a 'circumstance[] falling short of constituting grounds for exclusion of criminal responsibility', it is linked to mental disease or defect under Article 31(1)(a) of the Statute. The question of substantially diminished mental capacity, like the question of mental disease and defect under Article 31(1)(a) of the Statute, must be determined by reference to the time of the relevant conduct. ¹⁷² As emphasised by the Prosecution at the hearing on sentence, there exists indeed 'only one material time' that is of relevance to the matter under consideration. ¹⁷³
- 93. The possibility of mental disease or defect was discussed at trial and ultimately excluded in the Trial Judgment on the basis of a detailed analysis of evidence, including expert evidence. 174 The Chamber found that Dominic Ongwen did not suffer from a mental disease or defect at the time of the conduct relevant under the charges, basing itself on the reliable expert evidence of Professor Mezey, Dr Abbo and Professor Weierstall-Pust, and on the corroborating evidence heard during the trial, which is incompatible with any such mental disease or disorder. 175 In particular, the Chamber heard from a number of witnesses who spent a considerable period of time in close proximity of Dominic Ongwen, living and fighting alongside him, and who – when asked questions about Dominic Ongwen or his personality – did not provide answers indicating any particularity which could represent a symptom of the mental disorders under discussion. ¹⁷⁶ The Chamber further noted that nothing in the testimonies of P-0099, P-0101, P-0214, P-0226, P-0227, P-0235 or P-0236 indicates that these women, who were, as discussed above, held as so-called 'wives' or otherwise captive in Dominic Ongwen's immediate proximity at various times over the course of around 20 years, observed behaviour on the part of Dominic Ongwen suggestive of a mental disease or defect.¹⁷⁷ Still further, the Chamber observed that the evidence of Dominic Ongwen's conduct in relation to the charges was of importance for assessing whether there was a possibility that, at the time, Dominic Ongwen suffered from a mental disease or defect, and indeed found it significant that the large number of witnesses who described Dominic Ongwen's actions

¹⁷² See Trial Judgment, para. 2454.

¹⁷³ <u>T-260</u>, p. 25, lines 6-9.

¹⁷⁴ See <u>Trial Judgment</u>, section IV.D.1.

¹⁷⁵ See Trial Judgment, para. 2580.

¹⁷⁶ See Trial Judgment, para. 2517.

¹⁷⁷ See Trial Judgment, para. 2519.

and interactions with others, at various times relevant to the charges and in numerous contexts, did not provide any testimony which could corroborate a historical diagnosis of mental disease or defect. The Chamber, also following expert evidence, finally considered that many of the actions undertaken by Dominic Ongwen, as found by the Chamber, involved careful planning of complex operations, which is incompatible with a mental disorder. The charges and in numerous contexts, and in numerous contexts, did not provide any testimony which could corroborate a historical diagnosis of mental disease or defect. The charges and in numerous contexts, did not provide any testimony which could corroborate a historical diagnosis of mental disease or defect.

- 94. While in its submissions for sentencing, the Defence does not directly contradict the findings of the Trial Judgment, it is clear that the results of the detailed evidentiary analysis of the possibility of mental disease or defect in Dominic Ongwen are also incompatible with any consideration of substantially diminished mental capacity.
- 95. The Defence makes reference in its sentencing submissions to the expert evidence of Professor Ovuga and Dr Akena. ¹⁸⁰ However, for reasons explained in the Trial Judgment, ¹⁸¹ the Chamber does not rely on this evidence. As to Professor Ovuga's subsequent report prepared specifically for the purposes of sentencing, the Chamber notes that the report is built on the premise of the conclusions in previous reports prepared by Professor Ovuga and Dr Akena. ¹⁸² Moreover, the Chamber considers that the same methodological concerns exist with respect to the subsequent report. ¹⁸³ Accordingly, the Chamber does not rely on the additional report of Professor Ovuga.
- 96. The Defence argues that 'the Chamber should find that Mr Ongwen likely experienced substantially diminished mental capacity at the material time because he is currently receiving treatment for symptoms of mental diseases and defects'. ¹⁸⁴ The Chamber rejects this proposed inference as entirely unconvincing in light of the reliable expert

_

¹⁷⁸ See Trial Judgment, para. 2520.

¹⁷⁹ See Trial Judgment, para. 2521.

¹⁸⁰ See Defence Brief, para. 87.

¹⁸¹ Trial Judgment, section IV.D.1.iv.

¹⁸² See Professor Ovuga's Report, UGA-D26-0015-1878, at 1880.

¹⁸³ First, there is a blurring of Professor Ovuga's roles as forensic expert and treating doctor. *See* Professor Ovuga's Report, UGA-D26-0015-1878, at 1881 ('the sessions of assessment sometimes turned to therapeutic sessions'), 1886 ('In the course of interacting with Mr. Ongwen at the ICC Detention Centre, we provided care to Dominic Ongwen, and coordinated with his detention physicians about his mental health and other health conditions'. *See also* <u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 2531. Second, there was excessive reliance on a clinical interview with Dominic Ongwen. *See* Professor Ovuga's Report, UGA-D26-0015-1878, at 1878-1879. *See also* <u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 2545-2557. Third, the possibility of malingering was not adequately addressed, as evidenced also by the entirely incredible statement that 'clients say the truth unless they have sociopathic personality disorder'. *See* Professor Ovuga's Report, UGA-D26-0015-1878, at 1887. *See also* <u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 2558-2568.

¹⁸⁴ Defence Brief, para. 87.

evidence of Professor Mezey, Dr Abbo and Professor Weierstall-Pust, which goes precisely to the issue of Dominic Ongwen's mental health at the relevant time, and in light of the multitude of corroborating information from the trial, as discussed extensively in the Trial Judgment and briefly recalled above.

- 97. Next, the Defence argues that 'the Chamber should find that Mr Ongwen likely experienced substantially diminished mental capacity at the material time because Dr de Jong also concluded that Mr Ongwen suffers from mental diseases and defects'. ¹⁸⁵ However, as explained in the Trial Judgment, considering that Professor De Jong's report was prepared for a different purpose, having as its object of examination Dominic Ongwen's mental health at the time of the examination during the trial, and not at the time of his conduct relevant under the charges, the Chamber does not consider that it can rely on that report directly for its conclusions with respect to the issue at hand. ¹⁸⁶
- 98. Finally, the Defence points to the fact that the Chamber 'took measures to adjust the trial schedule to accommodate the measures taken by ICC-DC physicians and security team' and '[t]hus, the Trial Chamber considered Mr Ongwen's diagnoses and his significantly diminished capacity'. ¹⁸⁷ The Defence interpretation of the Chamber's managerial decisions during trial is untenable. Suffice it to say that at no point, even in the context of such decisions of trial management, did the Chamber find or otherwise express the view that Dominic Ongwen suffered from 'significantly diminished capacity' as implied by the Defence. On the side, the Chamber further notes that the Defence argument appears opportunistic, considering that the Defence previously took the opposite position and claimed that the Chamber ignored Dominic Ongwen's mental health and did not take adequate measures during the trial. ¹⁸⁸
- 99. At the hearing, the Defence emphasised Dominic Ongwen's own statement that he went into battles with the intention of dying, made earlier that day in court, as the attitude of a 'madman'. ¹⁸⁹ The Chamber recalls that this statement is not new, it was made previously

-

¹⁸⁵ Defence Brief, para. 88.

^{186 &}lt;u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 2576-2579.

Defence Brief, para. 89.

¹⁸⁸ See <u>Defence Closing Brief</u>, paras 121, 136-146. This submission is addressed in the Trial Judgment, see <u>Trial</u> <u>Judgment</u>, paras 107-115.

¹⁸⁹ T-261, p. 63, lines 1-8. *See also* p. 10, lines 1-7 (Dominic Ongwen stating in court that he went into all his battles with the intention of being killed, but was unlucky that he did not get killed).

to experts and was known at the time of the Trial Judgment. ¹⁹⁰ The hypothesis of suicidality in Dominic Ongwen while he was in the LRA was also discussed with Professor Weierstall-Pust, who rejected it. ¹⁹¹ The matter has been addressed, and the repetition of the same does not alter anything in this respect.

- 100. The Chamber reiterates that the evidence establishes clearly that at all relevant times for the charges, Dominic Ongwen did not suffer from a mental disease or defect. The evidence indicates that he was in full possession of his mental faculties and exercised his role as commander effectively. Persons around him at the time, who fought with him or under his command, or who were very close to him physically as women and girls abducted and assigned to his household as so-called 'wives', did not provide anything in their testimonies which would suggest otherwise. Accordingly, the Chamber finds that the mitigating circumstance of substantially diminished mental capacity does not apply in the present case.
- 101. In addition to the argument alleging a substantially diminished mental capacity within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(a)(i) of the Rules, the Defence also makes an argument concerning Dominic Ongwen's current mental health, which is based on essentially the same evidence. In particular, the Defence argues that 'the Chamber should consider mental rehabilitation as a factor when determining a sentence for Mr Ongwen because the Defence medical experts who testified during the trial proceedings advised that Mr Ongwen return to Uganda for mental rehabilitation'. ¹⁹²
- 102. The Prosecution submits that 'any mental health issues that Mr Ongwen currently has should be considered in the execution of his sentence but not affect the length of his sentence'. 193
- 103. In the view of the Chamber, and in line with international criminal tribunal jurisprudence to the effect that poor health is mitigating only in exceptional cases, ¹⁹⁴ the health of the convicted person at the time of sentencing need not automatically be taken into account

¹⁹⁰ See Trial Judgment, paras 2538, 2549.

¹⁹¹ P-0447: <u>T-169</u>, p. 30, line 9 – p. 31, line 4; <u>T-170</u>, p. 49, line 20 – p. 51, line 24.

¹⁹² Defence Brief, paras 41-42.

¹⁹³ T-260, p. 30, lines 2-3.

¹⁹⁴ See ICTY, Appeals Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Šainović et al*, <u>Judgement</u>, 23 January 2014, IT-05-87-A, para. 1827; ICTY, Appeals Chamber, *Prosecutor v. Galić*, <u>Judgement</u>, 30 November 2006, IT-98-29-A, para. 436; ICTY, Appeals Judgment, *Prosecutor v. Blaškić*, <u>Judgement</u>, 29 July 2004, IT-95-14-A, para. 696.

and poor health as such should not automatically be seen as a mitigating circumstance. As pointed out by the Prosecution, ¹⁹⁵ the management of the convicted person's health is primarily a matter for the enforcement of the imposed sentence, rather than a factor bearing upon the determination of its length. Only in extreme and exceptional cases can it be imagined that a very serious health condition, or perhaps terminal disease, may have to be taken into account as a mitigating circumstance. But it is not necessary in the present case to attempt to specify precisely in what cases that may be, as none of the information available to the Chamber as to Dominic Ongwen's mental health at various times during his detention at the seat of the Court, or even the Defence submissions, point to anything exceptional.

104. In fact, the Chamber finds itself greatly impressed by Dominic Ongwen's personal statement in court during the sentencing hearing. 196 Dominic Ongwen spoke lucidly for one hour and 45 minutes, without a break, sustaining a structured and coherent declaration, while speaking largely freely (as opposed to reading out a prepared speech). The Chamber notes that Dominic Ongwen demonstrated a great and detailed understanding of the trial, including of legal and procedural matters. His argument, while on occasion at odds with the Trial Judgment and of no consequence to the sentencing proceedings, related to topics the relevance of which for the case was clear. Also remarkably, Dominic Ongwen made sure, without mistakes, not to refer to confidential information when discussing sensitive topics. Not at all unimportantly, Dominic Ongwen himself stated that treatment in the detention centre helped him and that his life in detention was better than in the bush with the LRA. 197

105. Accordingly, the Chamber considers that Dominic Ongwen's current mental health cannot be taken into account as a mitigating circumstance with respect to his sentencing.

106. Second, the Defence also 'beseeches the Chamber to determine that, while not amounting to a complete defence under Article 31(1)(d), Mr Ongwen sustained duress throughout

¹⁹⁵ <u>T-260</u>, p. 30, lines 2-10.

 $[\]overline{See \text{ T-261}}$, p. 3, line 20 – p. 37, line 16.

¹⁹⁷ <u>T-261</u>, p. 22, lines 3-6; p. 26, lines 19-25.

his time in the LRA because of the spiritual actions taken by Joseph Kony and the punishments handed down by Kony'. 198

- 107. The Prosecution responded at the sentencing hearing, reiterating that there is no evidence that Dominic Ongwen committed his crimes because of any threat or pressure and that therefore duress as a mitigating circumstance should be rejected. 199
- 108. Duress, when falling short of constituting a ground for exclusion of criminal responsibility under Article 31(1)(d) of the Statute, can still be a mitigating circumstance as provided for by Rule 145(2)(a)(i) of the Rules. In the view of the Chamber, this mitigating circumstance can be found in cases of duress not meeting the thresholds of necessity or reasonableness of the action taken by the perpetrator to avoid the threat, or where the specific mental element is not met. Needless to say, the application of this mitigating circumstance is not automatic in cases of duress not meeting all of the criteria of Article 31(1)(d) of the Statute, but must be assessed on the facts of each case.
- 109. Importantly, in all cases, a finding of duress is still necessary, in the sense of the conduct constituting a crime being caused by duress resulting from a threat of imminent death or of continuing or imminent serious bodily harm against that person or another person.
- 110. In the Trial Judgment, the Chamber undertook a detailed analysis of all facts and evidence relevant to the potential applicability of duress under Article 31(1)(d) of the Statute.²⁰⁰ The Chamber found as follows:

[T]here is no basis in the evidence to hold that Dominic Ongwen was subjected to a threat of imminent death or imminent or continuing serious bodily harm to himself or another person at the time of his conduct underlying the charged crimes. In fact [...], the Chamber finds that Dominic Ongwen was not in a situation of complete subordination vis-à-vis Joseph Kony, but frequently acted independently and even contested orders received from Joseph Kony. The evidence indicates that in the period of the charges, Dominic Ongwen did not face any prospective punishment by death or serious bodily harm when he disobeyed Joseph Kony. Dominic Ongwen also had a realistic possibility of leaving the LRA, which he did not pursue. Rather, he rose in rank and position, including during the period of the charges. Finally, he committed some of the charged crimes in private, in circumstances where any threats otherwise made to him could have no effect.

¹⁹⁸ Defence Brief, para. 117; see also paras 102-116.

 $[\]frac{199}{\text{T-}260}$, p. 19, lines 7-9.

²⁰⁰ See Trial Judgment, section IV.D.2.

Based on a thorough analysis of the evidence, the Chamber finds that Dominic Ongwen was not under threat of death or serious bodily harm to himself or another person when engaging in conduct underlying the charged crimes. [...]

The actions which Dominic Ongwen took and which underlie the crimes charged and found in this judgment were, within the meaning of Article 31(1)(d), free of threat of imminent death or imminent or continuing serious bodily harm. Duress as a ground excluding criminal responsibility under Article 31(1)(d) of the Statute is therefore not applicable.²⁰¹

- 111. Based on a thorough analysis of evidence, duress was excluded in the present case as the conduct constituting the crimes Dominic Ongwen was convicted of was not caused by a threat of death or serious bodily harm to Dominic Ongwen or another person. Accordingly, on the same basis, the Chamber also concludes that duress is not applicable in the present case as a mitigating circumstance pursuant to Rule 145(2)(a)(i) of the Rules.
- 112. The Chamber notes that the Defence cites to evidence in its submissions for the purpose of sentencing, ²⁰² but the arguments relate squarely to issues already resolved in the Trial Judgment. In particular, the hierarchical relationship between Dominic Ongwen and Joseph Kony was fully explored in the Trial Judgment specifically in light of the alleged applicability of Article 31(1)(d) of the Statute, and the Chamber found as quoted just above that a situation of complete subordination did not exist, but that Dominic Ongwen frequently acted independently and even contested orders received from Joseph Kony. ²⁰³ The Chamber also reviewed the evidence in relation to Joseph Kony's alleged spiritual powers, and found that LRA members with some experience in the organisation did not generally believe that Joseph Kony possessed spiritual powers, that there was no evidence indicating that the belief in Joseph Kony's spiritual powers played a role for Dominic Ongwen, and that, in fact, the evidence of Dominic Ongwen defying Joseph Kony spoke clearly against any such influence. ²⁰⁴
- 113. The Defence also cites to two new items of evidence it submitted specifically for the purpose of sentencing, i.e. to the prior recorded statements of Professor Kristof Titeca (D-0060) and Eric Awich Ochen (D-0114).

_

²⁰¹ Trial Judgment, paras 2668-2670.

²⁰² See Defence Brief, paras 103-117.

²⁰³ See Trial Judgment, para. 2668; see also section IV.D.2.ii.

²⁰⁴ See Trial Judgment, para. 2658 and generally section IV.D.2.v.

- 114. Professor Titeca, who previously already provided a report and testified at trial, ²⁰⁵ prepared a report on 'the LRA's cosmological space'. 206 Professor Titeca's new report seeks to explore the LRA's 'belief system' and in particular Dominic Ongwen's involvement in it. The report is based on 'the available literature on this issue', 'previous interviews with ex-LRA combatants', and 'primarily [...] interviews with Dominic Ongwen'. 207 Professor Titeca visited Dominic Ongwen in the detention centre seven times between November 2016 and April 2017, and held with him one online conversation on 22 February 2021. 208 Indeed, the report extensively refers to and quotes statements coming directly from these interviews. However, the report does not contain any critical assessment of the statements received in particular from Dominic Ongwen, which appear to have been taken at face value. As such, in the assessment of the Chamber, the report is not suitable for use as evidence in these proceedings. It is re-emphasised on this occasion that the issue of spiritual beliefs in the LRA was discussed in the Trial Judgment, where conclusions have been made on the basis of an extensive assessment of all reliable evidence. To the extent that such conclusions equally bear upon excluding the relevance of any such matter to the sentence to be imposed on Dominic Ongwen, they remain undisturbed and shall thus be understood as incorporated herein.
- 115. Erich Awich Ochen provided a 'paper' after previously having already testified in the trial. 209 In his paper, he writes that he 'plead[s] for leniency and compassion for Dominic Ongwen' and 'request[s] the learned Justices to look into the complicated and difficult circumstances of Dominic Ongwen'. 210 He then provides a narrative of various topics relating to the abduction and indoctrination of children in the LRA, spiritualism and the coercive environment, explaining in terms of methodology that it is based on his work with children affected by war in Northern Uganda over a period of 20 years of 'actual work and development consultancy supporting interventions in the region, and designing post-conflict recovery programmes', and further stating that he 'relied on [his] own and other researches within northern Uganda, and consulted with both published and unpublished organisation reports'. 211 The Chamber does not rely on the paper of Eric

²⁰⁵ T-197; UGA-D26-0018-3901. See also Trial Judgment, paras 596-597.

²⁰⁶ UGA-D26-0015-1835.

²⁰⁷ UGA-D26-0015-1835, at 1835.

²⁰⁸ UGA-D26-0015-1835, at 1835.

²⁰⁹ UGA-D26-0015-1907; <u>T-247</u>; see also <u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 607.

²¹⁰ UGA-D26-0015-1907, at 1907.

²¹¹ UGA-D26-0015-1907, at 1907-1908.

Awich Ochen, considering that it relates directly to issues that were resolved in the Trial Judgment based on reliable evidence, mainly from witnesses who directly interacted with Dominic Ongwen in the LRA at the relevant time. Additionally, the Chamber considers that the value of the paper in the present proceedings is diminished by virtue of the author declaring a motivation to achieve a specific result – a more lenient sentence for Dominic Ongwen. Considering that the witness is a highly educated person, testifying about topics related to his professional engagement, and on the basis of indirect sources, the fact that the paper is motivated by a certain prospective result negatively affects its reliability.

- 116. Finally, the Chamber notes that the report prepared for the purposes of the sentencing stage in this trial by Pollar Awich, already referred to above,²¹² also contains certain statements about spiritualism in the LRA and related issues.²¹³ However, noting the stated basis for the report,²¹⁴ the Chamber does not consider that it is suitable for use as evidence in the case in relation to the issue at hand.
- 117. Third, the Defence has also emphasised the family circumstances of Dominic Ongwen as a factor which should, in its view, be recognised as a mitigating factor. In particular, the Defence submits that Dominic Ongwen has fathered 'approximately 20 children'. According to the Defence, Dominic Ongwen's children 'have slowly come into the lives of his family as they have returned from the bush'. The essence of the argument of the Defence is that the care of children places a heavy burden on Dominic Ongwen's family, and that he should be given an opportunity to 'return home and help raise and feed his children'. 217
- 118. The Prosecution submits that Dominic Ongwen's family circumstances should not be given weight in mitigation and, in particular, that Dominic Ongwen 'should not receive a reduced sentence because his crimes of sexual violence resulted in the birth of children

_

²¹² See para. 16, n. 31.

²¹³ UGA-D26-0015-1889.

²¹⁴ UGA-D26-0015-1889, at 1889 (stating that the report is based on 'insights acquired from years of interaction with abducted children', that it 'garners insight from the eight years of service on the CRC committee, numerous public discourses and interactions with State Parties, other members of the Committee and the various stakeholders', that it is 'also based on [Pollar Awich's] own experience and recollection of what happened to [him] and other abductees', and that it also makes reference to 'relevant reports, publications and legal texts').

²¹⁵ Defence Brief, para. 137.

Defence Brief, para. 138.

Defence Brief, paras 139-148.

or ongoing social and economic ties with their mothers'.²¹⁸ It argues that consequences should also be drawn from the fact that some of the children's mothers did not want to have any contact with Dominic Ongwen when he made requests for telephone communications from the Court's detention centre.²¹⁹

- 119. The legal representatives of the participating victims submit that Dominic Ongwen's family circumstances are common to many convicted persons and are not exceptional so as to constitute a mitigating circumstance, and, moreover, that '[t]o the contrary, the fact that his marital situation stems out [of] situations of forced marriages he enforced while in the bush and that his children were born out of rape of his forced wives while in the LRA would rather plead to the contrary, if at all'.²²⁰
- 120. At the sentencing hearing, the Defence replied to the Prosecution, stating that records demonstrate that Dominic Ongwen and his children 'want to be in each other's lives' and that the mothers of the children 'want Mr Ongwen [...] in their children's lives'.²²¹
- 121. The argument of the Defence is also based on the statement of four relatives of Dominic Ongwen: Akot Madelena,²²² Odongo Johnson,²²³ Ojara Charles,²²⁴ and Onekalit David Johnson.²²⁵ The Chamber does not have doubts as concerns the reliability of their statements, but notes that they provide little evidence relevant to the determination of the sentence. Their statements mostly consist of a plea for the Court to be lenient on Dominic Ongwen so that he can return home and provide for his many children, thereby reducing the economic pressure on his relatives.
- 122. Little is known about the children fathered by Dominic Ongwen. The submissions of the Defence refer to them as a category and by approximate number, only giving specific information about his eldest daughter and youngest child. ²²⁶ Evidence was available at trial regarding 13 children born at some point inside or outside the period of the charges to P-0099, P-0101, P-0214, P-0227, P-0235 and P-0236, victims of sexual and gender-

²¹⁸ Prosecution Brief, para. 151.

 $[\]frac{1}{219}$ $\frac{1}{1}$ $\frac{$

²²⁰ Victims Brief, para. 93.

²²¹ T-261, p. 39, line 11 – p. 40, line 13.

²²² UGA-D26-0015-1851.

²²³ UGA-D26-0015-1855.

²²⁴ UGA-D26-0015-1858.

²²⁵ UGA-D26-0015-1861.

²²⁶ See Defence Brief, paras 137, 141.

based crimes directly perpetrated by Dominic Ongwen.²²⁷ Florence Ayot (D-0013) also testified to giving birth to two children fathered by Dominic Ongwen.²²⁸

- 123. The Chamber considers that while Dominic Ongwen may harbour certain notions about his responsibilities as a father, it would be improper and even cynical, in the circumstances of the present case, to consider his fatherhood as a circumstance somehow warranting mitigation of his sentence. The assumption that, if allowed to return to Coorom, Dominic Ongwen would make a meaningful contribution to the lives of his children, thereby reducing also the economic pressure on his other relatives, places more faith in Dominic Ongwen than justifiable on the basis of his prior behaviour. It cannot be overlooked that while, as a result of his rapes, children were born in the bush to women and girls abducted into the LRA and forced to live with him as so-called 'wives', those children were then kept with their mothers in the same coercive environment. This was not inevitable, as Dominic Ongwen had a realistic possibility of escaping or leaving the LRA. 229 The Chamber does not believe that Dominic Ongwen is genuinely motivated by the responsibility to take care of his children, when he so obviously and so cruelly failed to take care of them when he had the chance.
- 124. For this reason, the Chamber does not consider Dominic Ongwen's family circumstances as a mitigating circumstance.
- 125. Finally, the Defence submits that, for the determination of the sentence, Dominic Ongwen's 'good character' shall also be taken into account, as part of his 'personal circumstances' within the meaning of Rule 145(1)(b) of the Rules.²³⁰ In its submission, 'Mr Ongwen's good character [...] should act in mitigation and significantly lessen the sentence issued by the Chamber'.²³¹ More specifically, the Defence refers to evidence indicating that Dominic Ongwen: (i) while in the bush, saved the lives of a number of persons in the LRA (as well as 'countless unmentioned ones');²³² (ii) 'tried to treat those around him better than other persons in the LRA' and 'intervened upon [lives of persons

²²⁷ See Trial Judgment, paras 2069-2070.

²²⁸ See D-0013: <u>T-244</u>, p. 45, lines 21-24; p. 46, lines 15-17.

²²⁹ See Trial Judgment, section IV.D.2.iv.

²³⁰ Defence Brief, paras 149-174.

²³¹ Defence Brief, para. 174.

Defence Brief, paras 151-158.

who were in the LRA] to make better'; 233 and (iii) enjoyed a favourable general reputation in the LRA. 234

- 126. In response to this argument by the Defence, the Prosecution, at the sentencing hearing, submitted that '[i]ndividual acts of kindness [...] do not in any way negate the crimes that Mr Ongwen has committed against hundreds of victims'. ²³⁵ It argues that this 'selective assistance' to victims has typically been afforded little or no weight in the international sentencing practice. ²³⁶ The Prosecution argues that 'Mr Ongwen for the most part intervened only to save lives of selected few; people close to him, people he liked and trusted', but 'afforded no such protection, no such generosity to the women and children in his brigade more generally, or to the residents of the attacked IDP camps in Pajule, Lukodi, Odek and Abok'. ²³⁷ It also argues that whereas Dominic Ongwen was sometimes kind, he could also be cruel, and cites to examples from the evidence heard at trial. ²³⁸
- 127. The legal representatives of the victims participating in the proceedings argued that the submissions of the Defence in regard of Dominic Ongwen's alleged good character are self-contradictory. ²³⁹ In addition, they submitted that Dominic Ongwen's 'supposed good character' was selective, and that '[s]adly, the men, women and children that were bludgeoned to death shortly after the abduction from the attacks on IDP camps saw the limits of Mr Ongwen's compassions, as did the young girls taken and given as forced wives and serially raped for their entire duration in the LRA'. ²⁴⁰ According to the legal representatives, such was the experience of Dominic Ongwen's compassion of the children he abducted that they 'opted to risk death and escape [rather] than spend more time within Mr Ongwen's unit'. ²⁴¹
- 128. The common legal representative of victims made similar submissions, stating that contrary to the Defence portrayal of Dominic Ongwen's good character by indicating

²³³ Defence Brief, paras 159-166.

Defence Brief, paras 167-174.

²³⁵ T-260, p. 13, lines 9-13.

 $[\]frac{236}{\text{T-}260}$, p. 13, line 14 – p. 14, line 10.

²³⁷ T-260, p. 14, lines 12-18.

 $[\]frac{1}{238}$ $\frac{1}{1}$ T-260, p. 14, line 19 – p. 15, line 10.

 $[\]frac{1}{1}$ T-260, p. 44, line 6 – p. 45, line 3.

²⁴⁰ T-260, p. 45, lines 5-9.

²⁴¹ T-260, p. 45, lines 9-11.

that he saved lives while in the LRA and showed kindness and mercy to some people, 'the judgment recognised that he killed and harmed thousand others and that he did so with a level of incomparable cruelty', and that similarly, 'he released a few abducted people while he kept under his custody hundreds of others, among whom wounded, pregnant women, women with babies and young children'.²⁴²

129. The Chamber acknowledges that, as pointed out by the Defence, the evidence on record indeed contains several references to the fact that Dominic Ongwen was generally liked by his soldiers, but is unable to accord any particular weight to this in mitigation of the sentence to be imposed on him. If anything, the episodes referred to by the Defence of instances when Dominic Ongwen saved lives of other members of the LRA, including by standing up to Joseph Kony, indicate to the Chamber, once more, that Dominic Ongwen was fully able to appreciate the value of human life – and, correspondingly, at no time he was unable to understand the disvalue inherent to acts of violence against individuals. Further, they suggest that the circumstances of his upbringing, and stay, within the LRA constituted no obstacle to him forming his own views, and acting accordingly, in spite of the positions of other members of the group, including individuals higher than him in the LRA hierarchy and Joseph Kony himself. These episodes – alongside the other instances referred to by the Defence in which Dominic Ongwen helped people in the bush because he 'cared about people' 243 – cannot but demonstrate further that at no time he lost his ability to distinguish between right and wrong and to act independently. More generally, Dominic Ongwen's 'good character' in the bush, and the fact that he 'was one of the most liked persons in the LRA because of his heart, his compassion to help others' and that he 'loved to share jokes and laughter', 244 do not constitute, in the view of the Chamber, circumstances which should act in mitigation for the heinous crimes that he committed, in that they further confirm, as previously considered, the absence of any mental disorder.

130. The Chamber indeed observes, as submitted by the Prosecutor, that the actions emphasised by the Defence as acts of kindness, in particular saving lives, were related to his soldiers or other persons present in the LRA in relation to whom Dominic Ongwen

²⁴² T-260, p. 56, lines 10-16.

Defence Brief, para. 166. See, more generally, paras 159-166.

Defence Brief, paras 173-174.

had an interest, such as notably the abducted women and girls assigned to him as so-called 'wives' or *ting tings*.²⁴⁵ The Chamber in particular rejects the – especially cynical – argument that Dominic Ongwen should be commended for saving the life of P-0236 when Joseph Kony ordered her execution,²⁴⁶ when it was himself who constrained her and made her stay in the LRA in his household first as a *ting ting*, and later as his so-called 'wife', rather than releasing her as he could have done. More generally, the Chamber considers it equally cynical to place emphasis on selected acts which can be seen as positive, given the overwhelming extent of the criminal acts for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, including acts of extreme cruelty as described in detail in the Trial Judgment and recalled below. Accordingly, the Chamber does not consider that there exists a mitigating circumstance on the ground of Dominic Ongwen's 'good character'.

- iii. Aggravating circumstance applicable to all crimes alleged by the victims
- 131. Both the Prosecutor and the victims submit that several aggravating circumstances are applicable to the crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted. As these circumstances are crime-specific, the Chamber will identify the applicable ones below as part of its assessment of the gravity of each such crime and Dominic Ongwen's culpability therefor.
- 132. That said, the Chamber, however, notes that the legal representatives of the participating victims argue, *inter alia*, that among the different aggravating circumstances the Chamber shall also take into account 'the abuse of power by and or/or the official capacity of Mr Ongwen in the commission of the crimes', within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(ii) of the Rules, '[i]n light of Mr Ongwen's actions, decisions, roles, influences, control of and example given to his soldiers while being in a clear position of authority

²⁴⁵ The Chamber notes that, as part of his submissions at the sentencing hearing, Dominic Ongwen stated that he saved the lives of over 250 people during the peace talks 'in Congo', including UN representatives, traditional chiefs and Members of Parliament from Uganda, by talking Joseph Kony out of his order to have them all killed (T-261, p. 35, line 7 – p. 36, line 18). Irrespective of any other consideration in this regard, the Chamber finds it sufficient to note that Dominic Ongwen's own account of this episode suggests that the motive for such action, rather than humanitarian or borne out of 'kindness', was mostly 'political' and utilitarian in nature (He stated that that he told to Joseph Kony and the other commanders: 'Are you aware you are the one who invited the world for peace talks? If you kill all these people, how shall we be labelled? Won't we be labelled terrorists? Some of you are older, you went to school, you grew up with your parents, you know the law better than me.' *See* T-261, p. 35, lines 21-24).

²⁴⁶ See Defence Brief, para. 152.

and of his concordant appalling behaviours towards them and towards his victims'.²⁴⁷ In the victims' submission, this aggravating circumstance applies to all crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted. In light of this, and considering that the facts underlying all such crimes are comparable in this regard, the Chamber finds it appropriate to briefly address the victims' relevant submissions at this juncture notwithstanding the nature of the alleged aggravating circumstance at issue as a crime-specific circumstance.

- 133. The Chamber recalls that, as explained, in order to determine whether such aggravating circumstance is established, what matters is not the position of authority taken alone, but that position coupled with the manner in which the authority was exercised.²⁴⁸
- 134. While it is true that Dominic Ongwen committed the crimes he was convicted of by way of exercising his power as an LRA commander, the Chamber does not consider this to be an 'abuse of power or official capacity' within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(ii) of the Rules. Indeed, there was no special lawful relationship between Dominic Ongwen and his victims which he would have abused for the commission of the crimes, neither could, in any case, any 'proper' way be identified of exercising the authority as an LRA commander which Dominic Ongwen would culpably have departed from. While this does not entail any lessening of Dominic Ongwen's culpability, the Chamber is of the view that the aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(ii) of the Rules is not established in the present case.

3. Factors and circumstances specifically related to individual crimes

135. As recalled above, Article 78 of the Statute provides that, in determining the sentence, the Court, in addition to the 'individual circumstances' of the convicted person, shall also take into account 'the gravity of the crime', including the gravity of the culpable conduct. Rule 145(1)(b) of the Rules similarly mandates the Court to consider, and balance with any other relevant factors, 'the circumstances [...] of the crime'. Moreover, Rule 145(1)(c) provides that the Court shall, in addition, give consideration, *inter alia*, to: (i) the extent of the damage caused, in particular the harm caused to the victims and their families, the nature of the unlawful behaviour and the means employed to execute the crime; (ii) the degree of participation of the convicted person; (iii) the degree of intent;

²⁴⁷ Victims Brief, paras 68, 79-81. See also T-260, p. 62, lines 13-17.

²⁴⁸ Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment, paras 82-84.

and (iv) the circumstances of manner, time and location. Finally, Rule 145(2)(b) includes amongst the aggravating circumstances the commission of the crime: (i) where the victim is particularly defenceless; (ii) with particular cruelty or where there were multiple victims; (iii) for any motive involving discrimination. The Chamber reiterates in this regard that, as emphasised by the Appeals Chamber, some of these factors are not neatly distinguishable and may reasonably be considered under more than one category, provided that the same factor is not relied more than once.²⁴⁹

- 136. In addition, as concerns matters related to 'double-counting', the two-step sentencing process prescribed under Article 78(3) of the Statute must be emphasised again. Indeed, when a person like Dominic Ongwen in the present case is convicted of more than one crime, the Chamber shall, first, impose an individual sentence for each crime that fully reflects the convicted person's culpability for that particular crime. As explained by the Appeals Chamber, '[t]he calculation of an individual sentence necessarily entails an assessment of all the circumstances relevant to a particular crime', including those circumstances that may be relevant to the determination of more than one individual sentence were to be excluded from the calculation of any of those individual sentences, the true culpability of a convicted person for a particular crime would be unclear'. ²⁵¹
- 137. In the present section, the Chamber addresses such crime-specific considerations in relation to each of the 61 crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted. This is done within the seven 'sets' of crimes under the different relevant counts, grouping convictions which are partly based on the same facts: crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule internally displaced person (IDP) camp (Counts 1-5, 8-10); crimes committed in the context of the attack on Odek IDP camp (Counts 11-17, 20-23), crimes committed in the context of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp (Counts 24-30, 33-36), crimes committed in the context of the attack on Abok IDP camp (Counts 37-43, 46-49), sexual and gender based crimes directly perpetrated by Dominic Ongwen (Counts 61-68), and the crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participate actively in the hostilities (Counts 69 and 70). With the exception of the last-

²⁴⁹ Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 4.

²⁵⁰ Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, paras 129-130.

²⁵¹ Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 130.

mentioned, each of these sections includes also some more general considerations applying to all crimes within the set. Again, this is merely a matter of structure and clarity of written reasoning, as the Chamber has duly taken into account such more generally applicable considerations in the determination of each individual sentence.

- i. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp
- 138. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of eight crimes which he committed within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute in the context of the attack carried out by LRA fighters on Pajule IDP camp on 10 October 2003: attack against the civilian population as such as a war crime (Count 1); murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 2 and 3); torture as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 4 and 5); enslavement as a crime against humanity (Count 8); pillaging as a war crime (Count 9); and persecution as a crime against humanity (Count 10).
- 139. The Chamber observes that these crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp share a number of features, in particular as concerns the individual criminal responsibility of Dominic Ongwen. Before turning to the assessment of each of the crimes for the purpose of determining the appropriate sentence, the Chamber will thus address certain relevant circumstances applicable to all of them. These circumstances relate to the nature of the unlawful behaviour and the means employed to execute the crime, as well as to the degree of participation and the degree of intent of Dominic Ongwen.
- 140. As laid out in detail in the Trial Judgment, Dominic Ongwen committed the eight crimes at issue jointly with and through others, within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute. In particular, the Chamber found that the attack on Pajule IDP camp took place pursuant to an agreement involving Dominic Ongwen, Vincent Otti, Raska Lukwiya, Okot Odhiambo and other LRA commanders. The Chamber concluded that the LRA soldiers selected and sent for the attack on Pajule IDP camp as a whole functioned as a tool of Dominic Ongwen, Vincent Otti, Raska Lukwiya, Okot Odhiambo and other LRA commanders, through which they were able to execute their agreement to attack Pajule IDP camp, including the commission of crimes, and that, accordingly, the conduct of the individual LRA fighters in the execution of the crimes during the attack on Pajule IDP

²⁵² Trial Judgment, para. 2853.

camp must be attributed to Dominic Ongwen, Vincent Otti, Raska Lukwiya, Okot Odhiambo and other LRA commanders as their own.²⁵³

- 141. The Chamber observes that Dominic Ongwen had control over all the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp: their commission would have been frustrated had not it been for Dominic Ongwen's own personal contribution thereto.²⁵⁴ At the same time, other individuals (i.e. Dominic Ongwen's co-perpetrators) provided their own contribution, the sum of which resulted in the commission of the crimes under consideration. In other words, Dominic Ongwen was not the only one having control over the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp as the coperpetrators had to rely on each other (as well as on individual LRA fighters on the ground) for the commission of the crimes pursuant to the common plan. Also on the ground, whereas Dominic Ongwen's participation in the attack in a leading position is consistent with his high position within the LRA hierarchy, the overall leadership of the attack was assigned to Raska Lukwiya. 255 In this context, while emphasising that Dominic Ongwen's level of contribution to, and participation in these crimes reached the level of 'commission' within the meaning and for the purpose of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute, the Chamber is at the same time mindful that his contribution was necessary but not in itself sufficient for the crimes to be committed pursuant to the common plan and that his role in the commission of these crimes was accordingly not absolute.
- 142. Nonetheless, and while acknowledging that, depending on all relevant circumstances, this is generally a relevant consideration in terms of the 'degree of participation' under Rule 145(1)(c) of the Rules, the Chamber considers that it does not in and of itself lessen such a degree of participation in a manner that should be given a noticeable impact on the individual sentences for the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp. In general terms, the Chamber is of the view that the fact that control over a crime is shared among more individuals as is in the nature of co-perpetration, in which the crime is committed 'jointly with others' does not in and of itself entail a lesser degree of participation compared to instances in which the perpetrator (whether 'direct' or 'indirect') exercises exclusive control over the crime. Equally, the fact that amongst the co-perpetrators, each providing their own essential contribution to the commission of

²⁵³ Trial Judgment, para. 2858.

Trial Judgment, para. 2864.

²⁵⁵ Trial Judgment, para, 146.

the crime, some may have been at a higher hierarchical position compared to that of others, and acted accordingly in the context of the commission of the relevant crime, does not as such signal a necessarily higher degree of participation on their part, and *vice versa*. Indeed, this aspect, which mostly concerns the relative importance of a co-perpetrator's contribution to the commission of the crime compared to that of the other co-perpetrators, should not be given undue weight, when considered together with all relevant circumstances, in the assessment of the convicted person's degree of participation in absolute terms.

143. Specifically on the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp, the fact that Dominic Ongwen's control over such crimes was not exclusive (and that some of his co-perpetrators may have contributed to those crimes from a more 'leading position' than his) is not, in the view of the Chamber, an aspect that, all relevant circumstances considered, would generally warrant, as such, assessing as lesser the gravity of Dominic Ongwen's culpability for the crimes concerned. The attack at issue was designed by Dominic Ongwen and his co-perpetrators, and carried out precisely as a joint 'operation' of different units, the combination of which is the source of its large scale and magnitude, and ensuing large extent of victimisation. The participation of several groups and different commanders in diverse roles and positions constituted an essential feature of the attack under consideration and was in fact an important element of the co-perpetrators' common plan. In its implementation, Dominic Ongwen exercised an important role, leading a group of attackers to the barracks, and after that to the trading centre. 256 The division of roles for the attack on Pajule IDP camp means that, factually, the relative importance of Dominic Ongwen's participation in the commission of the crimes at issue may be compared to that of his co-perpetrators. However, such a comparison, in a case of an attack as the one launched on the Pajule IDP camp, does not in itself justify that the gravity of Dominic Ongwen's relevant culpable conduct be assessed any lower or that the individual sentences for the ensuing crimes be otherwise mitigated in any way on this ground alone. All facts considered, including those set out below, the Chamber assesses the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation in the crimes under consideration as very high.

²⁵⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 149.

- 144. As concerns the degree of intent, the Chamber, in its legal findings in the Trial Judgment, distinguished between the two forms of intent in relation to the consequence contemplated in Article 30(2)(b) of the Statute, each applicable to a sub-set of the crimes committed during the attack on Pajule IDP camp. 257 While noting this different degree of intent with respect to two categories of crimes committed during the attack on Pajule IDP camp as a factor relevant for sentencing under Rule 145(1)(c) of the Rules, the Chamber of the view that the difference is relatively minor, consisting merely of nuances in *dolus directus*, and should not be given undue weight in the determination of the corresponding individual sentences, when considered together with all other relevant circumstances informing the gravity of the concerned crimes.
- 145. Another feature common to the crimes of attack against the civilian population as such, murder, torture, enslavement and pillaging in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp is that they were all committed for motives involving discrimination – within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(v) of the Rules – in that the civilians living in Northern Uganda, in particular those who lived in government-established IDP camps, were targeted by reason of their identity as perceived, including by Dominic Ongwen himself, as associated with the Government of Uganda, and thus as the enemy. This aspect therefore informs the Chamber's consideration of the gravity of the crimes under Counts 1, 2-3, 4-5, 8 and 9. The Chamber is aware that this 'discriminatory dimension' is also reflected in the separate crime of persecution for which a conviction was entered under Count 10 and which, in turn, was committed by way of the same acts and conduct as those giving rise to the other crimes. However, as recently stated by the Appeals Chamber, the determination of an individual sentence for each crime - that fully reflects the convicted person's culpability for that particular crime - 'necessarily entails an assessment of all the circumstances relevant for that particular crime'. ²⁵⁸ Specifically for the crime of persecution this means that, when a conviction was entered concurrently, on the basis of the same conduct for both such crime and one or more additional crimes, 'certain circumstances (i.e. the underlying factual conduct or those establishing the "discriminatory dimension" of persecution) are [...] relevant to the calculation of more than one individual sentence'. 259 Indeed, '[i]n such a case, if the circumstances relevant

²⁵⁷ Trial Judgment, paras 2867-2869.

²⁵⁸ Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 129.

²⁵⁹ Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 130.

to more than one individual sentence were to be excluded from the calculation of any one of those individual sentences, the true culpability of a convicted person for a particular crime would be unclear'. While, therefore, in imposing the individual sentence for the crimes concerned the Chamber will take into account the same underlying conduct (including its 'discriminatory dimension', whether as an aggravating circumstance for the crimes under Counts 1, 2-3, 4-5, 8 and 9 or as a constitutive element of the crime of persecution under Count 10), it will then consider such overlap in its determination of the joint sentence.

146. Similarly, the Chamber recalls that certain crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted were qualified simultaneously as both war crimes and crimes against humanity on the basis of the same conduct (entirely or essentially, in the case of torture), distinguished only by the circumstances of the corresponding contextual elements. Given the overlap of the underlying facts, the Chamber addresses below jointly the relevant factors and circumstances applicable to such facts underlying a war crime and a crime against humanity at the same time. This is done solely for the purpose of streamlined written reasoning. Indeed, contrary to the submission by the Defence that, for those 36 instances in which Dominic Ongwen was convicted of overlapping war crimes and crimes against humanity based on the same underlying facts, the Chamber shall enter individual sentences 'per act, not per count' and thus 'only [...] on 18 of the 36 counts', ²⁶¹ the Chamber recalls that Article 78(3) of the Statute mandates that separate sentences be pronounced for each of the crimes of which the person was convicted. The Chamber is mindful of the relevant factual overlap between the two sets of crimes, but considers that this aspect shall be taken account in the context of the determination of the appropriate joint sentence. This does not disaccord with the Defence statement - with which the Chamber in principle agrees – that '[s]entencing is [...] a proper time for the Chamber to consider the effect of war crimes and crimes against humanity that are based on the same underlying facts'.262

²⁶⁰ Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 130.

²⁶¹ Defence Brief, paras 175-181.

²⁶² Defence Brief, para. 177.

- 147. The Chamber turns at this point to the specific considerations and conclusions concerning each of the individual crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp on 10 October 2003.
- 148. The war crime of attack against the civilian population as such of which, in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp, a conviction was entered under Count 1 – violates the principle of distinction, which is at the core of international humanitarian law.²⁶³ The purpose of this principle, and of the incrimination of intentional attacks on civilians in the Statute, is to protect lives and to avoid the suffering of individuals not taking a direct part in hostilities during an armed conflict.²⁶⁴
- 149. The Chamber notes that the war crime of attacking the civilian population as such is a conduct crime which, for its commission, does not require a result in terms of infliction of an actual harm on civilians. ²⁶⁵ In the present case, such an actual harm was, however, inflicted, and, in this sense, qualifies the gravity of the crime at issue. At the same time, the Chamber observes that the consequences suffered by the civilian population of Pajule IDP camp as a result of the attack constitute the relevant facts underlying other crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted under separate counts. In order to ensure that the full extent of the gravity of the crime at issue – including in terms of Dominic Ongwen's culpability for it - is duly reflected in the individual sentence for this crime, all circumstances relevant to it must necessarily be considered. 266 This includes those consequences which, while non-essential for the commission of the crime of attack against the civilian population as such, constitute the material facts underlying other crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen. This overlap, while having no impact in and of itself on the determination of the individual sentences for the crimes concerned, shall however be taken into account as part of the determination of the joint sentence with a view to ensuring that, in this sense, Dominic Ongwen is not punished more than once for the same underlying conduct and related consequences.
- 150. On the basis of the concrete circumstances, in particular as concerns the extent of the harm caused, the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation in the crime and the degree of his intent, the Chamber considers the crime under Count 1 of attack against the civilian

²⁶³ See also Ntaganda Sentence, para. 53.

²⁶⁴ See also Ntaganda Sentence, para. 53.

²⁶⁵ Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para 101; Ntaganda Sentence, para. 53. ²⁶⁶ See, similarly, Ntaganda Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 129.

population as such to be of high gravity. In addition to the considerations expressed above in relation to all crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp, the Chamber considers the magnitude of the attack to be of particular relevance to the assessment of the crime under consideration. Such magnitude can be assessed by reference to the fact that an estimated 15,000 to 30,000 people lived in the camp at the time, ²⁶⁷ and that the attack was executed by several hundred LRA fighters — acting under joint control of Dominic Ongwen and the other co-perpetrators — armed with an assortment of weapons, including firearms. ²⁶⁸ A large group of these fighters went to attack the civilian camp, ²⁶⁹ where they broke into homes and shops. ²⁷⁰ The evidence also suggests that they burnt down a limited number of civilian huts within the camp. ²⁷¹ The Chamber also recalls the testimony of Benson Ojok, who testified that he saw people in the camp being shot at by the rebels, as well as that he saw four people, both males and females, who had been shot at their doors. ²⁷² In addition, Rwot Oywak, asked to describe the situation in Pajule IDP camp upon his return from abduction the day after the attack, stated:

People were extremely upset. People were sad. People's houses had been burnt. People's children had not come back. People's things had been taken. So people were extremely angry, people were not happy about the event, in the way that things had happened.²⁷³

- 151. The Chamber further recalls that Dominic Ongwen himself directed a group of fighters to attack the trading centre within Pajule IDP camp.²⁷⁴
- 152. In light of the above, weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, concerning both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ²⁷⁵ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ²⁷⁶ the

²⁶⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 144.

²⁶⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 147.

²⁶⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 147.

²⁷⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 150.

²⁷¹ Trial Judgment, para. 1260.

^{272 &}lt;u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 1310.

²⁷³ P-0009: <u>T-81</u> p. 79, lines 7-13.

²⁷⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 149.

²⁷⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

²⁷⁶ *See* para. 145 above.

Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such (Count 1).

- 153. Turning to the crime against humanity of murder (**Count 2**) and the war crime of murder (**Count 3**), the Chamber observes at the outset that the value protected by the incrimination is human life, which is a strong factor of gravity. In this regard, the Chamber agrees that '[m]urder is inherently one of the most serious crimes'.²⁷⁷
- 154. Also in the concrete circumstances of the case, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crimes of murder under Counts 2 and 3 to be very high. As concerns the extent of victimisation, the Chamber found that in the course of the attack on Pajule IDP camp, LRA fighters killed at least four civilians, most of whom were abductees killed because they tried to escape or refused to carry looted goods. The aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is therefore established. The Chamber previously found that the agreement involving Dominic Ongwen and other LRA commanders aimed at engaging in conduct during the attack on Pajule IDP camp which, in the ordinary course of events, would result in murder, and that Dominic Ongwen was aware of this. The Chamber also considers that Dominic Ongwen knew that in the ordinary course of the events there would be multiple victims.
- 155. Considering that most of the victims of murder were abductees killed because they tried to escape or refused to carry looted goods, ²⁸⁰ and noting the evidence as concerns the treatment to which abducted persons were subjected, ²⁸¹ the Chamber considers that the victims of murder were particularly defenceless. In this regard, and to the extent that Dominic Ongwen knew and accepted that the attack on Pajule IDP would result in killings of civilians, and especially due to the LRA's consolidated *modus operandi* of civilian abductees, the Chamber is also satisfied that Dominic Ongwen knew that particularly defenceless victims would be killed. The Chamber further recalls in this regard that Dominic Ongwen himself was directly involved in abductions and looting during the attack on Pajule IDP camp. The Chamber accordingly finds that the crime of

²⁷⁷ Ntaganda Sentence, para. 44.

Tria<u>l Judgment</u>, para. 152.

²⁷⁹ Trial Judgment, paras 2854, 2869.

²⁸⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 152.

²⁸¹ Trial Judgment, paras 1326-1355.

murder committed by Dominic Ongwen in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp is aggravated by the relevant circumstance under Rule 145(2)(iii) of the Rules.

- 156. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ²⁸² as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the victims being particularly defenceless and the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ²⁸³ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of murder (Count 2) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of murder (Count 3).
- 157. Turning to the crimes of torture of which in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp Dominic Ongwen was convicted under **Count 4** (torture as a crime against humanity) and **Count 5** (torture as a war crime) the Chamber first observes that torture is a particularly heinous act, violating the right not to be subjected to torture recognised in customary and conventional international law and as a norm of *ius cogens*. Torture represents an assault on the personal human dignity, security and mental well-being of the victims. As such, the gravity of the crime of torture is in the abstract very high. The Chamber notes that the crime against humanity of torture and the war crime of torture each have a specific legal element not contained in the other, but is of the view that it cannot be said in the abstract that the presence of this legal element, or more precisely of the facts typically underlying it, means that the crime against humanity of torture is in the abstract graver than the war crime of torture, or *vice versa*.
- 158. Also in the concrete circumstances of the case, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crimes of torture under Counts 4 and 5 to be high. The Chamber recalls the large number of victims of the crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted under Counts 4 and 5. In particular, the Chamber found that in the course of the attack on Pajule IDP camp,

_

²⁸² See above section I.C.2.i.

²⁸³ *See* para. 145 above.

²⁸⁴ See ICTY, Trial Chamber, Prosecutor v. Milan Simić, Sentencing Judgment, 17 October 2002, IT-95-9/2-S, para. 34. See also, ICTY, Trial Chamber, Prosecutor v. Dragan Zelenović, Sentencing Judgement, 4 April 2007, IT-96-23/2-S, para. 36.

²⁸⁵ See ICTY, Trial Chamber, Prosecutor v. Milan Simić, Sentencing Judgment 17 October 2002, IT-95-9/2-S, para. 34.

hundreds of civilians – who were abducted by the LRA – were forced to carry injured LRA fighters and looted items from the camp, including heavy loads, for long distances. ²⁸⁶ They were under armed guard to prevent their escape and were under constant threat of beatings or death, some were tied to each other, and many of the abductees were forced to walk barefoot or not fully clothed through the bush for a long distance. ²⁸⁷ The Chamber also found that LRA fighters beat abductees to make them walk faster. ²⁸⁸

- 159. The high number of victims must be qualified as an aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that, by the same token as above, the Chamber considers that Dominic Ongwen knew that there would be multiple victims.
- 160. While the important degree of pain and suffering caused to the victim is part of the legal elements of the crimes,²⁹⁰ the Chamber heard evidence on the lasting consequences of the acts underlying the crimes of torture under Counts 4 and 5. P-0081, who was abducted during the attack on Pajule IDP camp, testified that as a result of injuries sustained during his captivity he could no longer do hard labour and could not do the work he did before.²⁹¹ Oryema Kadogo, who was one of the persons abducted from Pajule IDP camp by LRA attackers and later beaten and left for dead, remains disabled to this day.²⁹²
- 161. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ²⁹³ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ²⁹⁴ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against

²⁸⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 153.

²⁸⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 153.

²⁸⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 153.

²⁸⁹ *See* para. 154 above.

²⁹⁰ See Trial Judgment, para. 2701.

²⁹¹ P-0081: T-118, p. 17, lines 10-20.

²⁹² Trial Judgment, para. 1350.

²⁹³ See above section I.C.2.i.

²⁹⁴ *See* para. 145 above.

humanity of torture (Count 4) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of murder (Count 5).

- 162. Under **Count 8**, Dominic Ongwen was convicted of the crime against humanity of enslavement. This incrimination protects the individual's personal liberty, making the crime of enslavement *in abstracto* a crime of considerable gravity.
- 163. In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crime of enslavement in the context of the attack on Pajule IDP camp to be high. As found by the Chamber, hundreds of civilians from the Pajule IDP camp were abducted and enslaved. They were forced to carry looted items, including heavy loads, for long distances while retreating from the camp.²⁹⁵ For example, P-0006, whose story is discussed in more detail in the Trial Judgment, testified that seven armed LRA fighters entered her house and abducted her, making her carry items out of the house.²⁹⁶ She explained how she was beaten, as were other abductees, and that she was made to carry 'extremely heavy' items, and that she also saw other abductees struggling to carry the load.²⁹⁷ She testified that despite the fact that the LRA rebels were beating abductees to make them walk faster, the abductees could only walk slowly because of the heavy items they were carrying.²⁹⁸ Other very detailed individual accounts are referred to in the Trial Judgment, demonstrating the nature and extent of the conduct of the LRA attackers with respect to the persons they abducted during the attack on Pajule IDP camp, and the nature and extent of the harm suffered by the victims.²⁹⁹
- 164. The large amount of victims of this crime is particularly striking. The Chamber recalls in this regard that the abduction of civilians was in fact one of the main purposes of the attack on Pajule IDP camp as designed by a number of LRA commanders, including Dominic Ongwen himself. 300 The high number of victims which was therefore specifically intended by Dominic Ongwen must thus be qualified as an aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules.

²⁹⁵ Tria<u>l Judgment</u>, para. 153.

²⁹⁶ See Trial Judgment, para. 1340.

²⁹⁷ See Trial Judgment, para. 1340.

²⁹⁸ See Trial Judgment, para. 1340.

²⁹⁹ See Trial Judgment, paras 1341-1353.

³⁰⁰ See Trial Judgment, paras 2851-2853.

- 165. The Chamber also pays due attention to the fact that some persons abducted by the LRA stayed in captivity for a considerable period of time. As discussed in the Trial Judgment, P-0006 and P-0081 escaped only in April 2004, 301 Sunday Abalo also some time in 2004, 302 whereas Santo Oweka stayed for about five months. 303 P-0081 testified that during his captivity in the LRA, 304 his family suffered greatly as a result of believing that he had been killed, and also he himself was extremely stressed and worried about his family. 305 P-0249 testified that when he could not walk further after two weeks of being with Dominic Ongwen's group, LRA fighters beat him until he was unconscious and left him, after which he managed to drag himself for nine days to get home. 306 In the assessment of the Chamber, it is important to pay sufficient attention also to the psychological harm done to the victims and their family members. The Chamber deems this harm to be inherent to the exercise of powers attaching to the right of ownership over one person and thus an entirely foreseeable consequence of the conduct underlying the crime of enslavement.
- 166. Further, the Chamber makes note at this point of the evidence of the witnesses who testified about the lasting consequences for themselves and their families of their abduction by LRA fighters during the attack on Pajule IDP camp. P-0006, who spent a considerable time in the LRA following abduction during the attack, including being distributed to a commander as a so-called 'wife', being raped and becoming pregnant, ³⁰⁷ testified about her and her child's suffering as a result in an open and compelling manner. She testified about the problems in her education upon her return, as well as about psychological problems. ³⁰⁸ P-0081 testified about the lengthy and difficult process of reintegration into his community, which took approximately five years. ³⁰⁹ P-0249 testified that at the time of his testimony he still had scars on his shoulders from having had to carry an injured LRA soldier on a stretcher, as well as an injury on his sole. ³¹⁰ He

³⁰¹ Trial Judgment, paras 1340-1341.

Trial Judgment, para. 1350.

Trial Judgment, para. 1352.

Trial Judgment, para. 1341.

³⁰⁵ P-0081: <u>T-118</u>, p. 17, line 18 – p. 19, line 10.

³⁰⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 1344.

³⁰⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 1340.

³⁰⁸ P-0006: T-140-Conf, p. 28, line 16 – p. 30, line 8.

³⁰⁹ P-0081: <u>T-118</u>, p. 20, line 11 – p. 22, line 15.

³¹⁰ P-0249: <u>T-79</u>, p. 47, line 19 – p. 48, line 1; p. 53, line 11 – p. 54, line 5; p. 59, lines 13-24. *See also* Photograph, UGA-OTP-0238-0804; Photograph, UGA-OTP-0238-0805.

also stated that at the time of his testimony he continued to experience pain, and described himself as 'not free' as a result.³¹¹ He stated that he cannot not walk very well, and cannot carry heavy loads or work hard. 312 P-0379 testified that one abductee by the name of Okony stayed in Kitgum hospital for a long time after his return because he was vomiting blood. 313 Ugandan People's Defence Force (UPDF) commander Joseph Balikudembe testified that the abductees rescued some days after the attack were 'exhausted', and some had swollen legs from moving barefoot.³¹⁴

- 167. The Chamber further recalls that the enslavement of civilians was one of the main purposes of the attack on Pajule IDP camp, as designed by Domenic Ongwen and other members of the LRA hierarchy involved in its planning and execution. In addition to this, the Chamber also notes that on the ground, Dominic Ongwen personally ordered a subordinate to abduct civilians, and that this order was executed. 315 Dominic Ongwen also personally led a group of abductees and ordered abductees to carry looted goods and instructed them not to drop items.³¹⁶ After the attack, some abductees remained in the LRA and were distributed to various units, including among Dominic Ongwen's group.³¹⁷
- 168. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³¹⁸ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³¹⁹ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 8).
- 169. In relation to the war crime of pillaging (**Count 9**), the Chamber notes that it is a crime against the right of property. As such, it is in principle of lesser gravity than the crimes

³¹¹ P-0249: <u>T-79</u>, p. 79, line 22 – p. 80, line 7.

³¹² P-0249: <u>T-79</u>, p. 80, lines 8-12.

³¹³ Trial Judgment, para. 1338.

Trial Judgment, para. 1335.

Trial Judgment, para. 153.

³¹⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 153.

³¹⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 157.

³¹⁸ See above section I.C.2.i.

³¹⁹ *See* para. 145 above.

against life, physical integrity, and personal liberty and dignity.³²⁰ However, the actual gravity of this crime is variable and depends also on the economic consequences for the victims who were deprived of their property. When such consequences are severe, like in the present case, the crime of pillaging reaches a considerable level of gravity. This is also the case if a large number of individuals were deprived of their property.

170. In this regard, the Chamber recalls that, on the basis of its analysis of evidence, it found that the looting during the attack on Pajule IDP camp was widespread. Due attention in the assessment must be paid to the fact that the attackers looted from the trading centre, taking food items and supplies. Among the items looted by the LRA attackers were foodstuffs like beans, flour, salt, sugar, cooking oil, maize, sweets, biscuits, groundnuts, soda as well as household goods such as bedding, clothing, a radio set, saucepans and items such as medicine, livestock and money. These items represented the basic means of survival for the population living in Pajule IDP camp, and the deprivation of the residents of these essential items, which cannot have been without knowledge on the part of Dominic Ongwen, represents a significant factor of gravity. Furthermore, the large amount of victims whose property was looted as part of the attack on Pajule IDP camp—and which was inherent to the very objectives of the attack itself as designed by Dominic Ongwen and his co-perpetrators—establish the presence of the related aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rule.

171. Indeed, the Chamber recalls that the agreement between Dominic Ongwen and other members of the LRA hierarchy in connection with the attack on Pajule IDP camp covered specifically the widespread looting within the camp. In addition to this – which demonstrates a high degree of intent on the part of Dominic Ongwen in the commission of the crime under consideration – the Chamber also notes that Dominic Ongwen personally ordered LRA attackers to loot within the trading centre, ordering them to loot items from shops and homes within the camp, and that LRA attackers complied with this

-

³²⁰ See also <u>Ntaganda Sentence</u>, para. 136; Trial Chamber VIII, *The Prosecutor v. Ahmad Al- Faqi Al Mahdi* Judgment, <u>Judgment and Sentence</u>, 27 September 2016, ICC-01/12-01/15-171 (hereinafter: '*Al Mahdi* Judgment'), para. 77.

³²¹ Trial Judgment, para. 150.

³²² Trial Judgment, para. 150.

³²³ Trial Judgment, para. 150.

John Lubwama confirmed that the looted items were important for the survival of the residents of Pajule IDP camp. P-0047: <u>T-114</u>, p. 38, lines 2-16.

order.³²⁵ Moreover some looted items were distributed within Dominic Ongwen's group after the attack.³²⁶

- 172. Finally, it is important to correctly appreciate the immediate factual context in which the pillaging took place during an armed attack by LRA fighters on Pajule IDP camp, which led to killings and abductions of civilians. In this regard, the Chamber considers that the modalities of the commission of the crime of pillaging as carried out on the ground, but also as designed in advance as acts of looting to be performed as part of and through an armed attack on civilians included particular cruelty which, rather than being a constitutive element of the crime at issue, constitutes the aggravating circumstance of particular cruelty within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules.
- 173. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 327 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims and the commission with particular cruelty, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 328 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 8 years of imprisonment for the war crime of pillaging (Count 9).
- 174. In relation to the crime against humanity of persecution (**Count 10**), it is noted that persecution is essentially a crime against equality of all persons regardless of their political, racial, national, ethnic, cultural, religious or gender affiliation or identity, and regardless of any other ground of discrimination universally recognised as impermissible under international law. The blameworthiness of the crime of persecution lies in the blameworthiness of the deprivation of fundamental rights underlying it, and additionally and crucially in the discrimination on the part of the perpetrator in selecting the target(s). It is clear that as such, persecution is a particularly heinous crime.
- 175. In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber deems the gravity of the crime of persecution to be very high. Targeting residents of Pajule IDP camp by reason of their identity as

-

³²⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 150.

³²⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 155.

³²⁷ See above section I.C.2.i.

³²⁸ *See* para. 145 above.

perceived supporters of the Ugandan government, the LRA attackers deprived a large number of civilians of the right to life, the right not to be subjected to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, the right to personal liberty, the right not to be held in slavery or servitude, and/or the right to private property. It is noted that the facts which in the concrete circumstances form the severe deprivation of fundamental rights are identical to the facts otherwise underlying the convictions for murder, torture, enslavement and pillaging. In the concrete circumstances, and as explained, considerations expressed above in relation to each of these crimes are accordingly also of relevance for persecution, while this overlap is properly dealt with below in the determination of the joint sentence.

- 176. The high number of victims must be qualified as an aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that in light of the Chamber's findings it is clear that this was also intended by Dominic Ongwen.³³²
- 177. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 333 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of persecution (Count 10).

ii. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Odek IDP camp

178. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of 11 crimes which he committed — within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute — in the context of the attack carried out by LRA fighters on Odek IDP camp on 29 April 2004: attack against the civilian population as such as a war crime (Count 11); murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 12 and 13); attempted murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 14 and 15); torture as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 16 and 17); enslavement as a crime against humanity (Count 20); pillaging as a war crime

³²⁹ Trial Judgment, paras 2846-2847.

³³⁰ See Trial Judgment, para. 2846.

³³¹ *See* above para. 146.

³³² See Trial Judgment, paras 2865-2873.

³³³ See above section I.C.2.i.

(Count 21); outrages upon personal dignity as a war crime (Count 22); and persecution as a crime against humanity (Count 23).

- 179. Also with respect to the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Odek IDP camp the Chamber commences its analysis by looking at the shared features, in particular as concerns the individual criminal responsibility of Dominic Ongwen.³³⁴
- 180. As laid out in detail in the Trial Judgment, knowing of an order issued by Joseph Kony shortly before, 335 Dominic Ongwen decided that LRA soldiers under his command would attack Odek IDP camp. 336 He coordinated with subordinate commanders and issued orders. 337 The Chamber found that Dominic Ongwen committed the 11 crimes at issue 'jointly with' and 'through' others within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute. In particular, the Chamber found that the attack on Odek IDP camp took place pursuant to an agreement involving Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and other Sinia brigade leaders. 338 The Chamber concluded that the LRA soldiers selected and sent for the attack on Odek IDP camp as a whole functioned as a tool of Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and other Sinia brigade leaders, through which they were able to execute their agreement to attack Odek IDP camp, including the commission of crimes, and that, accordingly, the conduct of the individual LRA fighters in the execution of the crimes during the attack on Odek IDP camp must be attributed to Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and other Sinia brigade leaders as their own. 339
- 181. The Chamber considers, on the basis of its findings in the Trial Judgment, that the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation, as well as the degree of his intent, were very high in respect of all the crimes he has been convicted of as concerns the attack on Odek IDP camp on 29 April 2004. Whereas the order to attack Odek came from Joseph Kony and was known to Dominic Ongwen at the time, it was Dominic Ongwen who decided that the attack would indeed take place, organised it, and issued instructions to the LRA fighters executing the attack. He issued specific orders which directly encompassed the

³³⁴ See also para. 139 above.

³³⁵ Trial Judgment, paras 159-160.

Trial Judgment, para. 161.

Trial Judgment, para. 161.

³³⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 2912.

³³⁹ Trial Judgment, para, 2914.

commission of the crimes. He singularly exercised control over the fighters who went and attacked Odek IDP camp pursuant to his orders.

- 182. The Chamber further observes that the crimes of attack against the civilian population as such, murder, attempted murder, torture, enslavement, pillaging and outrages upon personal dignity in the context of the attack on Odek IDP were all committed for motives involving discrimination within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(v) of the Rules in that the civilians living in Northern Uganda, in particular those who lived in government-established IDP camps, were targeted by reason of their identity as perceived, including by Dominic Ongwen himself, as associated with the Government of Uganda, and thus as the enemy. This aspect therefore informs the Chamber's consideration of the gravity of the crimes under Counts 11, 12-13, 14-15, 16-17, 20, 21 and 22. In this regard, the Chamber also refers to the considerations expressed above as concerns the interplay between the crimes under Counts 1, 2-3, 4-5, 8 and 9, on the one hand, and the crime of persecution under Count 10, as applicable, *mutatis mutandis*, also to the crimes of the same nature committed in the context of the attack on Odek IDP camp. 340
- 183. The Chamber also recalls the above clarification in relation to the joint analysis of analogous crimes against humanity and war crimes.³⁴¹
- 184. The Chamber turns at this point to the specific considerations and conclusions concerning individual crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted in relation to the attack on Odek IDP camp on 29 April 2004.
- 185. In relation to the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such (**Count 11**), the Chamber refers to the preliminary considerations expressed above in the analysis of the attack on Pajule IDP camp on 10 October 2003.³⁴² In the concrete circumstances of the attack on Odek IDP camp, the Chamber deems the gravity of the crime of attack against the civilian population to be high. In relation to the magnitude of the attack, the Chamber found that between 2000 and 3000 people lived in Odek IDP camp at the time of the attack on 29 April 2004.³⁴³ The camp was attacked by at least 30 LRA attackers,

³⁴⁰ See para. 145.

³⁴¹ See para. 146.

³⁴² See paras 148-149.

³⁴³ Trial Judgment, para. 159.

acting pursuant to Dominic Ongwen's orders, with an assortment of arms including AK guns, a mortar and an RPG, a PK and a 'B-10' gun.³⁴⁴ LRA fighters spread into the civilian area, including the trading centre, where they dispelled several government soldiers and proceeded to attack the civilian residents, shooting, beating, abducting and forcing them to carry looted goods.³⁴⁵

- 186. In light of the above, weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, concerning both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁴⁶ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³⁴⁷ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such (Count 11).
- 187. Turning to the crime against humanity of murder (**Count 12**) and the war crime of murder (**Count 13**), the Chamber reiterates that the value protected by the incrimination is human life, and that murder is inherently one of the most serious crimes.³⁴⁸
- 188. In the concrete circumstances of the case, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crimes of murder Count 12 and 13 to be very high. This is so in particular because of the number of victims: the Chamber found that at least 52 civilians died as a result of the injuries sustained in the camp or in the course of the retreat. The bodies of the dead were scattered everywhere across the camp. The Chamber found that under orders to shoot civilians in the chest and head to ensure that they died, LRA fighters fired their weapons at civilians during the attack. The aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is therefore established, also considering that, in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements, and in particular in light of the fact that Dominic Ongwen ordered the attackers to target everyone, including

³⁴⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 163.

³⁴⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 164.

³⁴⁶ See above section I.C.2.i.

³⁴⁷ *See* para. 182 above.

³⁴⁸ *See* para. 153 above.

³⁴⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 167.

Trial Judgment, para. 167.

Trial Judgment, para. 167.

Trial Judgment, paras 2919-2926.

civilians,³⁵³ such widespread extent of killings as part of the attack was intended by Dominic Ongwen.

- 189. Many civilians were shot as they ran away from the LRA.³⁵⁴ Among the victims were elderly civilians, children, a pregnant woman as well as women carrying babies tied to their back.³⁵⁵ An LRA fighter was ordered to spray bullets inside civilian houses.³⁵⁶ LRA fighters also set on fire at least one hut with civilians inside.³⁵⁷ The Chamber discussed in the Trial Judgment evidence of great brutality of the killings during the attack on Odek IDP camp, such as the brutal killings of Kejikiya Okec and Veronica Auma,³⁵⁸ the shooting of Monica Aciro, a heavily pregnant woman attempting to flee the attackers,³⁵⁹ and the killing of a woman who could no longer walk because pus was coming out of her swollen wounds she was struck on her head so that her head split with the rear of her skull falling forward.³⁶⁰ In the assessment of the Chamber, this manner of killing people, which was entirely foreseeable by Dominic Ongwen given his order to target everyone at Odek IDP camp, ³⁶¹ represents particular cruelty, and as such qualifies as an aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules.
- 190. Furthermore, the Chamber found that at least 14 people were killed in the course of the LRA attackers' retreat from Odek IDP camp, after having been abducted and forced to carry looted items or an injured fighter while being subjected to grave physical abuse. In this situation, the victims were particularly defenceless within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iii) of the Rules, necessitating that this be taken into account as an aggravating circumstance. Again, the Chamber considers that in light of the orders given by Dominic Ongwen ahead of the attack, 363 he knew and intended that abducted and enslaved civilians would be among the persons killed.

³⁵³ Trial Judgment, para. 161.

Trial Judgment, para. 167.

Trial Judgment, para. 167.

³⁵⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 167.

³⁵⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 167.

Trial Judgment, para. 1521.

Trial Judgment, para. 1524.

Trial Judgment, para. 1571.

Trial Judgment, para. 161.

³⁶² Trial Judgment, paras 171-175.

Trial Judgment, para. 161.

- 191. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁶⁴ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the victims being particularly defenceless, particular cruelty of the crime and the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³⁶⁵ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of murder (Count 12) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of murder (Count 13).
- 192. As concerns the crime against humanity of attempted murder (**Count 14**) and the war crime of attempted murder (**Count 15**), the Chamber's analysis is guided by similar considerations as that under murder. The Chamber deems the gravity of the crimes in the concrete circumstances to be high, noting that the LRA fighters attempted to kill at least ten civilians, ³⁶⁶ who eventually did not lose their life for reasons entirely outside the LRA fighters' (or Dominic Ongwen's) control.
- 193. Also, the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is present. As explained above, the Chamber considers that Dominic Ongwen intended for there to be multiple killings.³⁶⁷
- 194. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁶⁸ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³⁶⁹ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of attempted murder (Count 14) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attempted murder (Count 15).

³⁶⁴ See above section I.C.2.i.

³⁶⁵ *See* para. 182 above.

³⁶⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 169.

³⁶⁷ *See* para. 188 above.

³⁶⁸ See above section I.C.2.i.

³⁶⁹ *See* para. 182 above.

- 195. Turning to torture as a crime against humanity (**Count 16**) and torture as a war crime (**Count 17**), the Chamber reiterates that torture is a particularly heinous act generally of very high gravity.³⁷⁰ The Chamber considers the gravity of these crimes in the specific circumstances to be high. In this regard, the Chamber notes the findings in the Trial Judgment to the effect that civilians who had been abducted suffered instances of grave physical abuse at the hands of the LRA fighters, such as beatings with sticks and guns.³⁷¹ Based on the findings in the Trial Judgment, the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is present, and in light of the fact that Dominic Ongwen ordered the attackers to target everyone, including civilians,³⁷² the Chamber also considers that Dominic Ongwen intended for there to be multiple victims of torture.
- 196. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁷³ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of the commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³⁷⁴ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of torture (Count 16) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of torture (Count 17).
- 197. With respect to the crime against humanity of enslavement (**Count 20**), the Chamber refers to its considerations above as to the gravity of this crime *in abstracto*.³⁷⁵ In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crime to be high. The Chamber found that the LRA attackers abducted at least 40 civilian residents from the camp, including men, women and children.³⁷⁶ Abductees, including children as young as 11 or 12 years old, were forced to carry looted items away from the camp.³⁷⁷ Apart from the abductees killed during the retreat, some abductees were released after a few days in

³⁷⁰ *See* para. 157 above.

³⁷¹ Trial Judgment, para. 173.

Trial Judgment, para. 161.

³⁷³ See above section I.C.2.i.

³⁷⁴ *See* para. 182 above.

³⁷⁵ *See* para. 162 above.

³⁷⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 171.

Trial Judgment, para. 172.

the bush, others were integrated into the LRA, including into Dominic Ongwen's household.³⁷⁸ P-0252 testified about being abducted during the attack on Odek IDP camp and about his subsequent experience in the LRA before his return from captivity sometime in June 2004.³⁷⁹

- 198. As noted in the Trial Judgment, P-0252 testified that older women and very young children were sent home, but some girls, approximately 14 years old and upwards, were kept. R-0252 further testified that children from 10-14 years were taken to the bush and recruited as fighters in the LRA. R-381
- 199. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that given his order issued to the attackers in advance, ³⁸² Dominic Ongwen intended it.
- 200. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁸³ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³⁸⁴ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 20).
- 201. In relation to the war crime of pillaging (**Count 21**), the Chamber reiterates the considerations expressed above on the gravity *in abstracto* of this crime. ³⁸⁵ In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber assesses the gravity of the crime to be considerable. The Chamber found that LRA attackers broke into homes and shops and looted food and other items from the camp, both from shops in the trading centre and from civilian homes. ³⁸⁶ The food aid which had been recently distributed to the camp was looted by

³⁷⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 176.

Trial Judgment, paras 321-328.

³⁸⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 1611.

Trial Judgment, para. 1611.

³⁸² Trial Judgment, para. 161.

³⁸³ See above section I.C.2.i.

³⁸⁴ *See* para. 182 above.

³⁸⁵ See para. 169.

³⁸⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 165.

the attackers.³⁸⁷ This meant that the impact on the residents was great. Indeed, Zakeo Odora, one of the camp's leaders, stated that the camp residents suffered a great deal as a result of the attackers having stolen the food.³⁸⁸ He stated that many people suffered from intense hunger, and that other nearby IDP camps in Awere, Acept and Aromo donated some of their food to assist the residents of Odek IDP camp.³⁸⁹

- 202. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that given his order issued to the attackers in advance, ³⁹⁰ Dominic Ongwen intended it.
- 203. It is also important to note that the pillaging took place during an armed attack by LRA fighters acting on Dominic Ongwen's order. The killings, injuries and abductions of civilians, and the looting of houses and shops in the Odek camp trading centre formed part of a single design. In fact, the physical violence employed against civilians must be seen as a method of looting. As explained above, ³⁹¹ such violence is not inherent to pillaging as a war crime and is not its constitutive element; rather, it must be qualified as the aggravating circumstance of particular cruelty within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules.
- 204. The Chamber also considers it of relevance that items looted from Odek IDP camp were then distributed to the households of different commanders, including Dominic Ongwen.³⁹²
- 205. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁹³ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims and particular cruelty, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ³⁹⁴ the

³⁸⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 165.

³⁸⁸ P-0325 Statement, UGA-OTP-0264-0242-R01, at 0249, para. 45.

³⁸⁹ P-0325 Statement, UGA-OTP-0264-0242-R01, at 0249, para. 45.

³⁹⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 161.

³⁹¹ See para. 172.

³⁹² Trial Judgment, para. 165.

³⁹³ See above section I.C.2.i.

³⁹⁴ *See* para. 182 above.

Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 8 years of imprisonment for the war crime of pillaging (Count 21).

206. In the context of the attack on Odek IDP camp, Dominic Ongwen was further convicted for the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity (**Count 22**). The value protected by this incrimination is human dignity, and in spite of the crime not necessarily involving physical consequences for the victim, the Chamber considers it important not to understate the gravity of the crime. The elements of the crime require a humiliation, degradation or other violation of the victims' dignity of such severity that it is generally recognised as an outrage upon personal dignity. As such, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crime in the abstract to be high.

207. Noting the concrete facts on the basis of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted for this crime, in particular that an abductee was forced to kill another abductee with a club and forced to inspect corpses, that another abductee was forced to watch someone being killed, and that some mothers were forced to abandon their children on the side of the road, 395 the Chamber considers also the crime in the concrete circumstances to be of high gravity.

208. In this regard, the Chamber notes the specific evidence in relation to the long-lasting psychological suffering experienced by one of the victims of the crime, including recurring painful memories.³⁹⁶

209. The crime of outrages upon personal dignity was committed against persons who had previously been abducted during the attack from Odek IDP camp, were forced to carry looted items or an injured fighter, and were subjected to grave abuse by the LRA fighters.³⁹⁷ In this situation, the victims were particularly defenceless within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iii) of the Rules, necessitating that this be taken into account as an aggravating circumstance. Again, in light of the order given by Dominic Ongwen before the attack on Odek IDP camp he knew and intended that acts underlying the crime of outrages upon personal dignity would be committed against abducted persons.

³⁹⁷ Trial Judgment, paras 171-175.

³⁹⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 173.

³⁹⁶

- 210. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber further finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, a multiplicity of victims which was also intended by Dominic Ongwen given the order he gave prior to the attack on the camp.³⁹⁸
- 211. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ³⁹⁹ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the victims being particularly defenceless and the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ⁴⁰⁰ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity (**Count 22**).
- 212. Finally in relation to the attack on Odek IDP camp, the Chamber addresses the conviction for the crime against humanity of persecution (**Count 23**), noting at first the general considerations expressed above.⁴⁰¹
- 213. In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber deems the gravity of the crime of persecution to be very high. Targeting residents of Odek IDP camp by reason of their identity as perceived supporters of the Ugandan government, the LRA attackers deprived a large number of civilians of the right to life, the right not to be subjected to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, the right to personal liberty, the right not to be held in slavery or servitude, and the right to private property. It is noted that the facts which in the concrete circumstances form the severe deprivation of fundamental rights are identical to the facts otherwise underlying the convictions for murder, attempted murder, torture, enslavement, outrages upon personal dignity and pillaging. In the concrete circumstances, considerations expressed above in relation to each of these crimes are accordingly also of relevance for persecution. As explained above, this overlap is properly dealt with below in the determination of the joint sentence.

³⁹⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 161.

³⁹⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁰⁰ *See* para. 182 above.

⁴⁰¹ See paras 145, 174.

⁴⁰² Trial Judgment, paras 2906-2907.

⁴⁰³ See Trial Judgment, para. 2906.

- 214. The high number of victims must be qualified as an aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that in light of the Chamber's findings it is clear that this was also intended by Dominic Ongwen.⁴⁰⁴
- 215. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 405 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of persecution (Count 23).

iii. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp

- 216. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of 11 crimes which he committed within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute in the context of the attack carried out by LRA fighters on Lukodi IDP camp on or about 19 May 2004: attack against the civilian population as such as a war crime (Count 24); murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 25 and 26); attempted murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 27 and 28); torture as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Count 34); enslavement as a crime against humanity (Count 33); pillaging as a war crime (Count 34); destruction of property as a war crime (Count 35); and persecution as a crime against humanity (Count 36).
- 217. Also with respect to the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp the Chamber commences its analysis by looking at the shared features, in particular as concerns the individual criminal responsibility of Dominic Ongwen. 406
- 218. Dominic Ongwen was convicted for the crimes in relation to the attack on Lukodi IDP camp as an indirect perpetrator under Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute. In particular, the Chamber found that it was Dominic Ongwen who decided that the LRA would attack Lukodi IDP camp. 407 For the purpose of the attack, Dominic Ongwen gathered the

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

⁴⁰⁴ Trial Judgment, paras 2919-2926.

⁴⁰⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁰⁶ See also para. 139 above.

⁴⁰⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

soldiers and gave them the instruction to attack Lukodi IDP camp and everyone present at that location, including civilians, and to take food from the camp. 408 He appointed a subordinate to be commander on the ground. 409 The Chamber concluded that the LRA soldiers selected and sent for the attack on Lukodi IDP camp as a whole functioned as a tool of Dominic Ongwen, through which he was able to execute his plan to attack Lukodi IDP camp, including the commission of crimes, and that, accordingly, the conduct of the individual LRA fighters in the execution of the crimes during the attack on Lukodi IDP camp must be attributed to Dominic Ongwen as his own. 410

- 219. The Chamber considers, on the basis of its findings in the Trial Judgment, that the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation, as well as the degree of his intent, was very high in respect of all the crimes he has been convicted of as concerns the attack on Lukodi IDP camp on or about 19 May 2004.
- 220. The Chamber further observes that the crimes of attack against the civilian population as such, murder, attempted murder, torture, enslavement, pillaging and destruction of property in the context of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp were all committed for motives involving discrimination within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(v) of the Rules in that the civilians living in Northern Uganda, in particular those who lived in government-established IDP camps, were targeted by reason of their identity as perceived, including by Dominic Ongwen himself, as associated with the Government of Uganda, and thus as the enemy. This aspect therefore informs the Chamber's consideration of the gravity of the crimes under Counts 24, 25-26, 27-28, 29-30, 33, 34 and 35. In this regard, the Chamber also refers to the considerations expressed above as concerns the interplay between the crimes under Counts 1, 2-3, 4-5, 8 and 9, on the one hand, and the crime of persecution under Count 10, as applicable, *mutatis mutandis*, also to the crimes of the same nature committed in the context of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp.
- 221. The Chamber also recalls the above clarification in relation to the joint analysis of analogous crimes against humanity and war crimes.⁴¹¹

⁴⁰⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

Trial Judgment, para. 179.

Trial Judgment, para. 2964.

⁴¹¹ See para, 146.

- 222. The Chamber turns at this point to the specific considerations and conclusions concerning individual crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted in relation to the attack on Lukodi IDP camp on or about 19 May 2004.
- 223. In relation to the war crime of attack against the civilian population (**Count 24**), the Chamber refers to the preliminary considerations expressed above in the analysis of the attack on Pajule IDP camp on 10 October 2003. In the concrete circumstances of the attack on Lukodi IDP camp on or about 19 May 2004, the Chamber deems the gravity of the crime of attack against the civilian population to be high. The Chamber found that at least 80 LRA fighters, including fighters under the age of 15, executed Dominic Ongwen's orders and armed with an assortment of weapons, including an RPG, an SMG, a PK, AK-47s, and a '12', as well as machetes/pangas, attacked Lukodi camp. The LRA fighters went into the civilian areas of the camp, where they targeted civilians within the camp with acts of violence. Civilians in Lukodi IDP camp were shot, burnt and beaten and huts were set on fire.
- 224. In light of the above, weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, concerning both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 416 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 417 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such (Count 24).
- 225. Turning to the crime against humanity of murder (**Count 25**) and the war crime of murder (**Count 26**), the Chamber reiterates that the value protected by the incrimination is human life, and that murder is inherently one of the most serious crimes.⁴¹⁸
- 226. In the concrete circumstances of the case, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crimes of murder under Counts 25 and 26 to be very high. The high number of victims, at least

⁴¹² See paras 148-149.

⁴¹³ Trial Judgment, para. 180.

⁴¹⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 181.

⁴¹⁵ Trial Judgment, paras 182, 184, 186.

⁴¹⁶ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴¹⁷ See para. 220 above.

⁴¹⁸ *See* para. 153 above.

48,⁴¹⁹ justifies this conclusion, as does the fact that men, women and children were among the victims.⁴²⁰ The aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is therefore established, also considering that in light of Dominic Ongwen's order to attack Lukodi IDP camp and everyone present in that location, including civilians,⁴²¹ it was also intended by him.

- 227. The Chamber finds, as an aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, that the crime was committed with particular cruelty, which given the ordinary *modus operandi* of the LRA in attacks and Dominic Ongwen's own orders prior to the attack on Lukodi IDP camp was also entirely foreseeable by him. The Chamber finds such cruelty in particular in the cases of civilians who were locked into houses and burnt to death, ⁴²² observing that this way of killing involves protracted pain and unthinkable agony. P-0018 testified that LRA fighters sent people into their houses, locked the doors and set the houses on fire with the people inside the houses. ⁴²³ LRA fighter P-0410 described seeing another fighter bolt the door of a house with many civilians crowded inside, lock it with a padlock, and set the house on fire. ⁴²⁴ According to P-0410, the fighter waited there until the people had burnt down. ⁴²⁵ Several specific instances of burning people to death were discussed in detail in the Trial Judgment. ⁴²⁶
- 228. Furthermore, the Chamber found that at least six people were killed in the course of the LRA attackers' retreat from Lukodi IDP camp, after having been abducted and forced to carry heavy loads while being subjected to grave physical abuse. In this situation, the victims were also particularly defenceless within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iii) of the Rules, necessitating that this be taken into account as an aggravating circumstance. Again, the Chamber considers that in light of the orders given by Dominic Ongwen ahead of the attack, it must be held that he knew and intended that abducted and enslaved civilians would be among the persons killed.

⁴¹⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 182.

⁴²⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 182.

⁴²¹ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

⁴²² Trial Judgment, para. 182; see also para. 184.

Trial Judgment, para. 1742.

⁴²⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 1744.

⁴²⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 1744.

⁴²⁶ Trial Judgment, paras 1755-1756, 1758.

⁴²⁷ Trial Judgment, paras 187-188.

⁴²⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

- 229. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 429 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the victims being particularly defenceless, particular cruelty of the crime and the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 430 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of murder (Count 25) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of murder (Count 26).
- 230. As concerns the crime against humanity of attempted murder (**Count 27**) and the war crime of attempted murder (**Count 28**), the Chamber's analysis is guided by similar considerations as that under murder. The Chamber deems the gravity of the crimes in the concrete circumstances to be high, noting that the LRA fighters attempted to kill at least 11 civilians, who eventually did not lose their life for reasons entirely outside the LRA fighters' (or Dominic Ongwen's) control. Also, the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is established, also considering that, as discussed just above in respect of the crime of murder, this was intended by Dominic Ongwen.
- 231. Moreover, in the cases of civilians, including children, who were thrown into burning houses, ⁴³² the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime with particular cruelty, under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules. The Chamber notes in this context the evidence of Joel Opiyo, referred to in the Trial Judgment. Joel Opiyo, who was seven years old at the time of the attack, was thrown into a burning hut by the LRA attackers and survived, stating that he was later taken to a hospital in Gulu where he spent three months recovering from burn wounds on his left leg and stomach, and that he still experiences pain on his back and knees. ⁴³³ In light of the order given by Dominic Ongwen ahead of the attack, the Chamber considers that this mode of commission was entirely foreseeable to him.

⁴²⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴³⁰ *See* para. 220 above.

⁴³¹ Trial Judgment, para. 184.

⁴³² Trial Judgment, para. 184.

⁴³³ Trial Judgment, para. 1762.

- 232. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 434 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the particular cruelty of the crime and the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 435 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of attempted murder (Count 27) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attempted murder (Count 28).
- 233. Turning to torture as a crime against humanity (Count 29) and torture as a war crime (Count 30), the Chamber reiterates that torture is a particularly heinous act generally of very high gravity. 436 The Chamber considers the gravity of these crimes in the specific circumstances to be high. This assessment is based on the facts that civilians were forced to carry heavy loads, some for long distances, while tied together and under constant threat of harm, and were also injured by the LRA. 437 P-0187 in particular was wounded and raped. 438 Witness P-0024 was beaten throughout her abduction. 439 P-0024 stated during her testimony in 2017 that her ears continued to be injured as a result of the beatings received from the LRA attackers who abducted her. 440 Furthermore, mothers were forced to abandon their children in the bush. 441 LRA fighters threw small children, including babies, into the bush because the children were crying and making it difficult for their mothers to carry looted goods. 442 Based on the findings in the Trial Judgment, the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is present, and in light of the order he gave in advance of the attack, 443 the Chamber also considers that it was intended by Dominic Ongwen.
- 234. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to

```
434 See above section I.C.2.i.
```

⁴³⁵ See para. 220 above. ⁴³⁶ *See* para. 157 above.

^{437 &}lt;u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 187.

⁴³⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 187.

⁴³⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 187.

 $[\]overline{\text{P-0024: }}$ $\overline{\text{T-77}}$, p. 27, line 16 – p. 28, line 1.

⁴⁴¹ Trial Judgment, para. 187.

⁴⁴² Trial Judgment, para. 187.

⁴⁴³ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

his personal history, 444 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 445 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of torture (Count 29) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of torture (Count 30).

- 235. With respect to the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 33), the Chamber refers to its considerations above as to the gravity of this crime in abstracto. 446 In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crime to be high. This is because LRA fighters abducted at least 29 civilians, men, women and children, to carry looted goods from the camp. 447 Some of the abductees were tied together. 448 The abductees were under armed guard to prevent their escape and were under constant threat of beatings or death.449
- 236. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, and in light of the order he gave in advance of the attack, 450 the Chamber also considers that it was intended by Dominic Ongwen.
- 237. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 451 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 452 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 33).

⁴⁴⁴ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁴⁵ *See* para. 220 above.

⁴⁴⁶ *See* para. 162 above.

^{447 &}lt;u>Trial Judgment</u>, para. 187.

Trial Judgment, para. 187.

Trial Judgment, para. 187.

⁴⁵⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

⁴⁵¹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁵² *See* para. 220 above.

- 238. In relation to the war crime of pillaging (Count 34), the Chamber reiterates the abstract considerations expressed above. 453 In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber assesses the gravity of the crime to be considerable. The Chamber found that LRA fighters entered civilian homes and shops in Lukodi IDP camp and looted food and other property from them. 454 Among the items stolen by the attackers were beans, maize, cooking oil, soap, cooking utensils, chickens, money and clothes. 455 P-0024 testified that food was looted from her house which had been distributed two days earlier by Caritas NGO. 456 Santo Ojera, one of the camp's leaders, testified that he observed the following day that a lot of food had been taken from the trading centre. 457 The facts indicate to the Chamber that the impact of the pillaging on the residents of Lukodi IDP camp was considerable.
- 239. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that given his order issued to the attackers in advance, 458 Dominic Ongwen intended it.
- 240. The pillaging at Lukodi IDP camp took place during an armed attack by LRA fighters acting on Dominic Ongwen's order. The killings, injuries and abductions of civilians, and the looting of houses and shops in the Lukodi camp trading centre formed part of a single design. In fact, the physical violence employed against civilians must be seen as a method of looting. As explained above, 459 such violence is not inherent to pillaging as a war crime and is not its constitutive element; rather, it must be qualified as the aggravating circumstance of particular cruelty within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules.
- 241. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 460 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims and particular cruelty, as just discussed, and the aggravating

⁴⁵³ See para. 169.

⁴⁵⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 185.

⁴⁵⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 185.

⁴⁵⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 1783.

⁴⁵⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 1783.

⁴⁵⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

⁴⁵⁹ *See* para. 172.

⁴⁶⁰ See above section I.C.2.i.

circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination,⁴⁶¹ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 8 years of imprisonment for the war crime of pillaging (Count 34).

- 242. Turning to the war crime of destruction of property (**Count 35**), the Chamber observes that it is, like pillaging, a crime against the right to property. Similar considerations apply in the abstract as expressed above with respect to pillaging as a war crime, in that the gravity of the crime is variable and depends also on the consequences for the victims who were deprived of their property. Further, the Chamber is of the view that in addition to the deprivation of the owner of the right of property, destruction of property may also have additional gravity depending on the *de facto* economic, social, cultural or environmental function of the property destroyed.
- 243. In the concrete circumstances, the gravity of the crime is considerable. LRA fighters set huts on fire and approximately 210 civilian huts in the camp were burnt. 463 Civilians' household goods, including food stocks, were destroyed in these fires. 464 Domestic animals such as goats were also burnt by the LRA. 465
- 244. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that given his order issued to the attackers in advance, 466 Dominic Ongwen intended it.
- 245. Santo Ojera's testimony illustrates the impact of the destruction by the LRA attackers of the residential huts in Lukodi IDP camp. He testified that when he returned to his houses and he found that the roof and everything inside was burnt, he decided that he should immediately leave the camp with his family. His family walked to Unyama camp with no possessions other than a blanket saved by the witness's wife. 468

⁴⁶¹ *See* para. 220 above.

⁴⁶² See para. 169.

⁴⁶³ Trial Judgment, para. 186.

Trial Judgment, para. 186.

⁴⁶⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 186.

⁴⁶⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

⁴⁶⁷ P-0060 Statement, UGA-OTP-0069-0034-R01, at 0043, paras 63, 66.

⁴⁶⁸ P-0060 Statement, UGA-OTP-0069-0034-R01, at 0043, para. 66.

- 246. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 469 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 470 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 8 years of imprisonment for the war crime of destruction of property (Count 35).
- 247. Finally in relation to the attack on Lukodi IDP camp, the Chamber addresses the conviction for the crime against humanity of persecution (**Count 36**), noting at first the general considerations expressed above.⁴⁷¹
- 248. In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber deems this crime of persecution to be of very high gravity. Targeting residents of Lukodi IDP camp by reason of their identity as perceived supporters of the Ugandan government, the LRA attackers deprived a large number of civilians of the right to life, the right not to be subjected to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, the right to personal liberty, the right not to be held in slavery or servitude, and the right to private property. It is noted that the facts which in the concrete circumstances form the severe deprivation of fundamental rights are identical to the facts otherwise underlying the convictions for murder, attempted murder, torture, enslavement, outrages upon personal dignity and pillaging. In the concrete circumstances, considerations expressed above in relation to each of these crimes are accordingly also of relevance for persecution. As explained above, this overlap is properly dealt with below in the determination of the joint sentence.
- 249. The high number of victims must be qualified as an aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that in light of Dominic Ongwen's order to attack Lukodi IDP camp and everyone present in that location, including civilians, 474 it was also intended by him.

⁴⁶⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁷⁰ *See* para. 220 above.

⁴⁷¹ See paras 145, 174.

⁴⁷² Trial Judgment, paras 2959-2960.

⁴⁷³ See Trial Judgment, para. 2960.

⁴⁷⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 179.

250. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 475 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of persecution (Count 36).

iv. Crimes committed in the context of the attack on Abok IDP camp

- 251. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of 11 crimes which he committed within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute in the context of the attack carried out by LRA fighters on Abok IDP camp on or about 8 June 2004: attack against the civilian population as such as a war crime (Count 37); murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 38 and 39); attempted murder as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 40 and 41); torture as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Count 42 and 43); enslavement as a crime against humanity (Count 46); pillaging as a war crime (Count 47); destruction of property as a war crime (Count 48); and persecution as a crime against humanity (Count 49).
- 252. Also with respect to the crimes committed in the context of the attack on Abok IDP camp the Chamber commences its analysis by looking at the shared features, in particular as concerns the individual criminal responsibility of Dominic Ongwen.⁴⁷⁶
- 253. Dominic Ongwen was convicted for the crimes in relation to the attack on Abok IDP camp as an indirect perpetrator under Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute. The Chamber found that it was Dominic Ongwen who chose to attack Abok IDP camp. ⁴⁷⁷ Prior to the attack, he ordered LRA fighters subordinate to him to attack this camp, including civilians. ⁴⁷⁸ He gave instructions to go and collect food, abduct people, attack the barracks and burn down the camp and the barracks. ⁴⁷⁹ The Chamber concluded that the LRA soldiers selected and sent for the attack on Abok IDP camp as a whole functioned as a tool of Dominic Ongwen, through which he was able to execute his plan to attack Abok IDP

⁴⁷⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁷⁶ See also para. 139 above.

⁴⁷⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 192.

⁴⁷⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 192.

⁴⁷⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 192.

camp, including the commission of crimes, and that, accordingly, the conduct of the individual LRA fighters in the execution of the crimes during the attack on Abok IDP camp must be attributed to Dominic Ongwen as his own.⁴⁸⁰

- 254. The Chamber considers, on the basis of its findings in the Trial Judgment, that the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation, as well as the degree of his intent, were very high in respect of all the crimes he has been convicted of as concerns the attack on Abok IDP camp on or about 8 June 2004.
- 255. The Chamber further observes that the crimes of attack against the civilian population as such, murder, attempted murder, torture, enslavement, pillaging and destruction of property in the context of the attack on Abok IDP were all committed for motives involving discrimination within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(v) of the Rules in that the civilians living in Northern Uganda, in particular those who lived in government-established IDP camps, were targeted by reason of their identity as perceived, including by Dominic Ongwen himself, as associated with the Government of Uganda, and thus as the enemy. This aspect therefore informs the Chamber's consideration of the gravity of the crimes under Counts 37, 38-39, 40-41, 42-43, 46, 47 and 48. In this regard, the Chamber also refers to the considerations expressed above as concerns the interplay between the crimes under Counts 1, 2-3, 4-5, 8 and 9, on the one hand, and the crime of persecution under Count 10, as applicable, *mutatis mutandis*, also to the crimes of the same nature committed in the context of the attack on Abok IDP camp.
- 256. The Chamber also recalls the above clarification in relation to the joint analysis of analogous crimes against humanity and war crimes.⁴⁸¹
- 257. The Chamber turns at this point to the specific considerations, and conclusions concerning individual crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted in relation to the attack on Abok IDP camp on or about 8 June 2004.
- 258. In relation to the war crime of attack against the civilian population (**Count 37**), the Chamber refers to the preliminary considerations expressed above in the analysis of the attack on Pajule IDP camp on 10 October 2003. 482 In the concrete circumstances of the

-

⁴⁸⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 3011.

⁴⁸¹ See para. 146.

⁴⁸² See paras 148-149.

attack on Abok IDP camp on or about 8 June 2004, the Chamber deems the gravity of the crime of attack against the civilian population to be high.

- 259. At least 20 LRA fighters attacked Abok IDP camp with an assortment of arms, including guns. 483 The LRA fighters went past the old barracks in the south of the camp and entered the camp, firing their guns. 484 The LRA fighters attacked the civilians in the camp, shooting, burning and beating them. 485 The Chamber also noted in the Trial Judgment that while the evidence is not uniform on this point, estimates range from there being at least 7,000 to just over 13,000 residents in the camp at the time of the June 2004 attack. 486
- 260. In light of the above, weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, concerning both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁴⁸⁷ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ⁴⁸⁸ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such (Count 37).
- 261. Turning to the crime against humanity of murder (**Count 38**) and the war crime of murder (**Count 39**), the Chamber reiterates that the value protected by the incrimination is human life, and that murder is inherently one of the most serious crimes.⁴⁸⁹
- 262. In the concrete circumstances of the case, the Chamber considers the crimes of murder under Counts 38 and 39 to be of very high gravity. Indeed, the Chamber found that the LRA attackers killed at least 28 civilian residents of Abok IDP camp, and that they killed civilians by shooting, burning and/or beating them. The aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is therefore established, also considering that in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements it was also objectively foreseeable by Dominic Ongwen.

⁴⁸³ Trial Judgment, para. 193.

⁴⁸⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 194.

⁴⁸⁵ Trial Judgment, paras 196-197.

⁴⁸⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 1858.

⁴⁸⁷ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁸⁸ *See* para. 255 above.

⁴⁸⁹ *See* para. 153 above.

⁴⁹⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 197.

⁴⁹¹ See Trial Judgment, paras 3012-3019.

263. The Chamber finds, as an aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, that the crime was committed with particular cruelty. This conclusion applies specifically in relation to the victims who were burnt to death by the LRA attackers, observing, as above, that this way of killing involves protracted pain and unthinkable agony.⁴⁹² Given the ordinary *modus operandi* of the LRA during attacks and in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements,⁴⁹³ this was also entirely foreseeable by him.

264. Furthermore, the Chamber found that some people were killed after having been abducted from Abok IDP camp by the LRA attackers and forced to carry heavy looted goods, and an injured fighter, while subjected to grave physical abuse. ⁴⁹⁴ In this situation, the victims were particularly defenceless within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iii) of the Rules, necessitating that this be taken into account as an aggravating circumstance. Again, in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements, ⁴⁹⁵ it must be held that he knew and intended that abducted and enslaved civilians would be among the persons killed.

265. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 496 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the victims being particularly defenceless, particular cruelty of the crime and the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 497 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of murder (Count 38) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of murder (Count 39).

266. As concerns the crime against humanity of attempted murder (**Count 40**) and the war crime of attempted murder (**Count 41**), the Chamber's analysis is guided by similar considerations as that under murder. The Chamber deems the gravity of the crimes in the concrete circumstances to be high, noting that the LRA fighters attempted to kill at least

⁴⁹² See para. 227.

⁴⁹³ Trial Judgment, paras 3012-3019.

^{494 &}lt;u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 201-203.

⁴⁹⁵ Trial Judgment, paras 3012-3019.

⁴⁹⁶ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁴⁹⁷ *See* para. 255 above.

four civilians,⁴⁹⁸ who eventually did not lose their life for reasons entirely outside the LRA fighters' (or Dominic Ongwen's) control. In addition, the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is established, also considering that in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements it was also objectively foreseeable to Dominic Ongwen.⁴⁹⁹

- 267. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 500 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 501 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of attempted murder (Count 40) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of attempted murder (Count 41).
- 268. Turning to torture as a crime against humanity (**Count 42**) and torture as a war crime (**Count 43**), the Chamber reiterates that torture is a particularly heinous act generally of very high gravity. The Chamber considers the gravity of these crimes in the specific circumstances to be high. The Chamber makes this assessment based on the fact that LRA fighters beat civilians as a means of punishment for not being able to continue walking and to intimidate other abductees to continue without stopping or resisting, and the fact that LRA fighters forced an abductee to kill another abductee with a club, as a lesson to others who were thinking of escaping. Based on the findings in the Trial Judgment, the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules is present, and, in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements, it must be held that it was also intended by Dominic Ongwen.
- 269. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

⁴⁹⁸ Trial Judgment, paras 199, 202.

⁴⁹⁹ See <u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 3012-3019.

⁵⁰⁰ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁰¹ *See* para. 255 above.

⁵⁰² *See* para. 157 above.

⁵⁰³ Trial Judgment, paras 201-202.

⁵⁰⁴ See Trial Judgment, paras 3012-3019.

his personal history, 505 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 506 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of torture (Count 42) and to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of torture (Count 43).

- 270. With respect to the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 46), the Chamber refers to its considerations above as to the gravity of this crime in abstracto. 507 In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber considers the gravity of the crime to be high. This is because in the course of the attack, the LRA fighters deprived many civilians of their liberty by abducting them and forcing them to carry looted goods, as well as an injured fighter, for long distances. 508 Some of the abductees were tied to each other. 509 The abductees were under armed guard to prevent their escape and were under constant threat of beatings or death. 510 Some abductees were killed in captivity, at times for failing to keep up with their captors, others eventually escaped and returned home, some remained with the LRA.⁵¹¹
- 271. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, and, in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements, it must be held that it was also intended by Dominic Ongwen.⁵¹²
- 272. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 513 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, 514 the Chamber

⁵⁰⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁰⁶ *See* para. 255 above.

⁵⁰⁷ *See* above, para. 162.

⁵⁰⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 201.

⁵⁰⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 201.

⁵¹⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 201.

⁵¹¹ Trial Judgment, para. 203.

⁵¹² See Trial Judgment, paras 3012-3019.

⁵¹³ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵¹⁴ *See* para. 255 above.

sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 46).

- 273. In relation to the war crime of pillaging (**Count 47**), the Chamber reiterates the abstract considerations expressed above. ⁵¹⁵ In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber assesses the gravity of the crime to be considerable. The Chamber found that the LRA fighters looted civilian houses and shops at the trading centre, taking away food items such as sugar, flour, beans, maize, goats, cooking oil, biscuits and salt, as well as a radio, money, clothing, cooking utensils and medicine. ⁵¹⁶ The Chamber notes that Cyprian Ayoo testified that when the people returned in the morning after the attack, there were no food items left, the rebels took the food items as well as cooking utensils that were newly distributed. ⁵¹⁷ This indicates the considerable impact of the crime of pillaging on the residents of Abok IDP camp.
- 274. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that given his order issued to the attackers in advance, ⁵¹⁸ Dominic Ongwen intended it.
- 275. Also, the pillaging at Abok IDP camp took place during an armed attack by LRA fighters acting on Dominic Ongwen's order. The killings, injuries and abductions of civilians, and the looting of houses and shops in the Lukodi camp trading centre formed part of a single design. The Chamber also specifically found that at times, while demanding the goods, LRA fighters would use violence.⁵¹⁹ In fact, the physical violence employed against civilians must be seen as a method of looting. As explained above,⁵²⁰ such violence is not inherent to pillaging as a war crime and is not its constitutive element; rather, it must be qualified as the aggravating circumstance of particular cruelty within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules.

__

⁵¹⁵ See para. 169.

⁵¹⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 195.

⁵¹⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 1901.

⁵¹⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 192.

⁵¹⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 195.

⁵²⁰ See para. 172.

- 276. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history,⁵²¹ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims and particular cruelty, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ⁵²² the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 8 years of imprisonment for the war crime of pillaging (Count 47).
- 277. Turning to the war crime of destruction of property (**Count 48**), the Chamber reiterates the considerations stated above. ⁵²³ In the concrete circumstances, the gravity of the crime is considerable, in view of the fact that several hundred civilian homes were burnt during the attack, and that civilians' food stocks were also destroyed. ⁵²⁴ One witness also specifically testified that when he returned to the camp around three months after the attack, there were a lot of changes people did not have clothes and had lost their goats and chickens and many other things. ⁵²⁵
- 278. On the basis of the facts as found, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that given his order issued to the attackers in advance, ⁵²⁶ Dominic Ongwen intended it.
- 279. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history,⁵²⁷ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, and the aggravating circumstance of commission of the crime for a motive involving discrimination, ⁵²⁸ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 8 years of imprisonment for the war crime of destruction of property (Count 48).

⁵²¹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵²² *See* para. 255 above.

⁵²³ See para. 242.

⁵²⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 196.

⁵²⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 1924.

⁵²⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 192.

⁵²⁷ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵²⁸ *See* para. 255 above.

280. Finally in relation to the attack on Abok IDP camp, the Chamber addresses the conviction for the crime against humanity of persecution (**Count 49**), noting at first the general considerations expressed above. ⁵²⁹

281. In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber deems the gravity of the crime of persecution to be very high. Targeting residents of Abok IDP camp by reason of their identity as perceived supporters of the Ugandan government, the LRA attackers deprived a large number of civilians of the right to life, the right not to be subjected to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, the right to personal liberty, the right not to be held in slavery or servitude, and the right to private property. It is noted that the facts which in the concrete circumstances form the severe deprivation of fundamental rights are identical to the facts otherwise underlying the convictions for murder, attempted murder, torture, enslavement, outrages upon personal dignity and pillaging. In the concrete circumstances, considerations expressed above in relation to each of these crimes are accordingly also of relevance for persecution. As explained above, this overlap is properly dealt with below in the determination of the joint sentence.

282. The high number of victims must be qualified as an aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, also considering that in light of the Chamber's findings as to the mental elements it was also intended by Dominic Ongwen.⁵³²

283. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history,⁵³³ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstance of the multiplicity of victims, as just discussed, the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of persecution (Count 49).

⁵²⁹ See paras 145, 174.

⁵³⁰ Trial Judgment, paras 3006-3007.

⁵³¹ See Trial Judgment, para. 3006.

⁵³² Trial Judgment, paras 3012-3019.

⁵³³ See above section I.C.2.i.

- v. Sexual and gender-based crimes directly perpetrated by Dominic Ongwen
- 284. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of 11 crimes which he committed 'as an individual' within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute against seven women who had been 'distributed' to him and placed into his household: forced marriage as an other inhumane act as a crime against humanity (Count 50); torture as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 51 and 52); rape as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Count 53 and 54); sexual slavery as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 55 and 56); enslavement as a crime against humanity (Count 57); forced pregnancy as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 58 and 59); and outrages upon personal dignity (Count 60).
- 285. The Chamber assesses the appropriate sentence for each of these crimes in turn, bearing in mind what is said above in relation to analogous crimes against humanity and war crimes. ⁵³⁴ Before doing so, the Chamber addresses three aggravating circumstances which are present equally, or very similarly, with respect to each of the 11 crimes.
- 286. First, although not all of the crimes were committed against all the seven women, it is evident that each of the crimes was committed against multiple victims, representing the aggravating circumstance provided for in Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules. In light of the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation in each of the crimes, it is also clear that the multiplicity of victims was known to him, and was in fact intended by him.
- 287. Second, the Chamber considers that the victims of the crimes were particularly defenceless within the meaning of Rule 145(2)(b)(iii), and that the relevant aggravating circumstance is therefore present as concerns the crimes under consideration. Indeed, all seven women were abducted and suffered the crimes under consideration at a young age, with some of them being only children at that time. Most strikingly, P-0226 was only around seven years old when abducted and around 12 years old when becoming Dominic Ongwen's so-called 'wife', while P-0236 was 11 years old when she was abducted and 'distributed' to Dominic Ongwen, and P-0235 14 or 15. The other four women (P-0099, P-0101, P-0214 and P-0227) were of an age between approximately 19

⁵³⁴ See para, 146.

⁵³⁵ See also <u>Prosecution Brief</u>, para. 23.

⁵³⁶ See Trial Judgment, section IV.C.10.i.

and 21 years old at the time relevant to the crimes committed against them of which Dominic Ongwen was found guilty under the charges brought against him. Dominic Ongwen was obviously aware of the fact that the seven girls were of a young age, making them particularly defenceless with respect to the crimes committed against them; in fact he even intended the girls abducted by, or distributed to him to be of such young and vulnerable age.

- 288. Third, the Chamber finds, as also submitted by the Prosecution,⁵³⁷ and considering the fact that all of the seven victims of the crimes at issue are women, and that Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and the Sinia brigade leadership engaged in a coordinated and methodical effort, relying on the LRA soldiers under their control, to abduct women and girls in Northern Uganda and force them to serve in Sinia brigade as so-called 'wives' of members of Sinia brigade, and as domestic servants,⁵³⁸ that the crimes were committed with a discriminatory motive, on the grounds of gender. This constitutes an aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(v) of the Rules.
- 289. Under **Count 50**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of the crime of forced marriage, as an inhumane act under article 7(1)(k) of the Statute of a character similar to the acts set out in Article 7(1) (a)-(j) of the Statute, of (P-0099) between 1 July 2002 and September 2002, of (P-0101) between 1 July 2002 and July 2004, of (P-0214) between September 2002 and 31 December 2005, of (P-0226) between 1 July 2002 and sometime in 2003, of (P-0227) between approximately April 2005 and 31 December 2005.
- 290. In the Trial Judgment, the Chamber already provided its view as to the relevant protected interests and the consequences and victimisation suffered by the victims of the conduct underlying the crime at issue. ⁵³⁹ The incrimination of forced marriage protects the fundamental right to enter a marriage with the free and full consent of another person, and as such also marriage as a social institution. ⁵⁴⁰ The central element, and underlying act of forced marriage is the imposition of this status on the victim, i.e. the imposition, regardless of the will of the victim, of duties that are associated with marriage including

⁵³⁷ Prosecution Brief, para. 25.

⁵³⁸ See Trial Judgment, para. 212.

⁵³⁹ See Trial Judgment, paras 2741-2753.

⁵⁴⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 2748.

in terms of exclusivity of the (forced) conjugal union imposed on the victim – as well as the consequent social stigma.⁵⁴¹ Such a state, beyond its illegality, has also social, ethical and even religious effects which have a serious impact on the victim's physical and psychological well-being.⁵⁴² The victim may see themselves as being bonded or united to another person despite the lack of consent.⁵⁴³ Additionally, a given social group may see the victim as being a 'legitimate' spouse. 544 To the extent forced marriage results in the birth of children, this creates even more complex emotional and psychological effects on the victim and their children beyond the obvious physical effects of pregnancy and child-bearing. 545 Accordingly, the harm suffered from forced marriage can consist of being ostracised from the community, mental trauma, the serious attack on the victim's dignity, and the deprivation of the victim's fundamental rights to choose his or her spouse. 546 Whereas gravity of forced marriage in concrete cases depends on many variables, the Chamber considers that it is inherently a very grave crime.

- 291. Also on the concrete facts of the case, the Chamber considers the crime to be of very high gravity. It concerns five victims, and durations of between three months and more than three years. The means employed to commit the crime are also revealing of very high gravity: the five victims were not allowed to leave, Dominic Ongwen placed them under heavy guard and they were told or came to understand that if they tried to escape they would be killed.⁵⁴⁷ Dominic Ongwen placed the five victims into the situation of forced marriage and sustained that situation over a long period of time. He engaged in essentially identical conduct systematically with respect to all the victims. Therefore, the Chamber assesses Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent as very high.
- 292. Factual consequences arising (also) from the imposition of these 'marriages' also inform the gravity of the crime under consideration. That is particularly the case for the continuing nature, beyond the period of time of the established crime and even to date, of the features of at least some of these forced 'conjugal' relationships. Forced 'marriage' was in fact designed and intended by Dominic Ongwen as a purportedly valid continuous relationship, and as such binding on the victims. Dominic Ongwen himself – as well as

⁵⁴¹ Trial Judgment, para. 2748.

⁵⁴² Trial Judgment, para. 2748.

⁵⁴³ Trial Judgment, para. 2748.

Trial Judgment, para. 2748.

⁵⁴⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 2748. ⁵⁴⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 2749.

⁵⁴⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 206.

his counsel on his behalf – still refers to them as his 'wives', and also the concerned women still perceive themselves (and are generally perceived) as somehow associated with him. This association is exacerbated by the fact that, as part, and consequence of this imposition of forced marriage, children fathered by Dominic Ongwen were also born to P-0099, P-0101, P-0214 and P-0227. This circumstance further perpetuates the continuing bond between Dominic Ongwen and his victims, extending beyond the psychological and social pressure created by the (forced) 'marriage' itself.

- 293. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁴⁹ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁵⁵⁰ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of forced marriage, as an inhumane act under article 7(1)(k) of the Statute of a character similar to the acts set out in Article 7(1) (a)-(j) of the Statute (Count 50).
- 294. Under **Count 51** and **Count 52**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of, respectively, the crime against humanity of torture and the war crime of torture of (P-0101) between 1 July 2002 and July 2004, of (P-0214) between September 2002 and 31 December 2005, of (P-0226) between 1 July 2002 and sometime in 2003, and of (P-0227) between approximately April 2005 and 31 December 2005.
- 295. The Chamber reiterates that torture is a particularly heinous act generally of very high gravity.⁵⁵¹ In the concrete circumstances, the Chamber considers the gravity of torture to be very high. For a long period of time, the four victims were subjected to beating at Dominic Ongwen's command at any time.⁵⁵² They were hit with canes and sticks.⁵⁵³

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

⁵⁴⁸ Trial Judgment, paras 2069-2070. Insofar as the bearing of children fathered by Dominic Ongwen constitutes a consequence, and a significant part of the (continuing) imposition, as a matter of fact, of a forced 'marriage' on the women concerned, it is of no relevance for the point made here by the Chamber that not all such children were actually conceived during the specific, narrower timeframe of the crime of forced marriage of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted under Count 50.

⁵⁴⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁵⁰ See paras 286-288.

⁵⁵¹ *See* para. 157 above.

⁵⁵² Trial Judgment, para. 208.

⁵⁵³ Trial Judgment, para. 208.

Some beatings knocked them unconscious, left them unable to walk and left permanent scars.⁵⁵⁴

- 296. Just as an example, the Chamber discussed in the Trial Judgment the evidence of P-0226 in this regard. P-0226 described many beatings at Dominic Ongwen's command, including an incident where Dominic Ongwen ordered an escort to beat her after hearing that she had 'eased [her]self' in nearby water. F-0226 testified that Dominic Ongwen watched as P-0226 was beaten with long sticks to unconsciousness.
- 297. Dominic Ongwen engaged in conduct amounting to torture over a protracted period and against four different victims. Therefore, the Chamber assesses Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent as very high.
- 298. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁵⁷ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁵⁵⁸ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of torture (Count 51) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of torture (Count 52).
- 299. Under **Count 53** and **Count 54**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of, respectively, the crime against humanity of rape and the war crime of rape of (P-0101) between 1 July 2002 and July 2004, of (P-0214) between September 2002 and 31 December 2005, of (P-0226) between 1 July 2002 and sometime in 2003, of (P-0227) between approximately April 2005 and 31 December 2005.

⁵⁵⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 208.

⁵⁵⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 2075.

⁵⁵⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 2075.

⁵⁵⁷ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁵⁸ See paras 286-288.

- 300. Rape is the central crime against sexual self-determination and sexual integrity. It is of inherent gravity, which has been widely recognised also in the jurisprudence of international courts.⁵⁵⁹
- 301. Turning to the concrete facts, the Chamber finds the rapes for which Dominic Ongwen has been convicted under Counts 53 and 54 to be of very high gravity. Dominic Ongwen had sex by force with the four victims on a repeated basis, whenever he wanted. He committed the rapes by placing the victims in a situation of detention, where they were also beaten at his command. Some details of Dominic Ongwen's conduct are analysed in the Trial Judgment, including details of specific instances of rape revealing the brutality of his actions. The Chamber also recalls that, as a result of rapes, some of the concerned victims became pregnant and gave birth to children fathered by Dominic Ongwen.
- 302. Dominic Ongwen engaged in conduct amounting to rape over a protracted period and against four different victims. Therefore, the Chamber assesses Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent as very high.
- 303. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁶³ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁵⁶⁴ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of rape (Count 53) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of rape (Count 54).
- 304. Under **Count 55** and **Count 56**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of, respectively, the crime against humanity of sexual slavery and the war crime of sexual slavery of (P-0101) between 1 July 2002 and July 2004, of (P-0226) between September 2002 and 31 December 2005, of

⁵⁵⁹ Ntaganda Sentence, para. 96 and the cited jurisprudence.

Trial Judgment, para. 207.

⁵⁶¹ Trial Judgment, paras 206, 208.

⁵⁶² Trial Judgment, paras 2041-2070.

⁵⁶³ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁶⁴ See paras 286-288.

between 1 July 2002 and sometime in 2003, of P-0227) between approximately April 2005 and 31 December 2005.

- 305. The crime of sexual slavery essentially combines the crime of enslavement, ⁵⁶⁵ and causing the victims to engage in acts of sexual nature. The latter is in itself a grave act of sexual violence, given the coercion inherent in enslavement. As a result, the Chamber deems sexual slavery in general to be a particularly grave crime.
- 306. In the concrete circumstances, the crime for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted was of very high gravity. The victims were held captive in Dominic Ongwen's household for a protracted period of time, during which they were subjected to physical and psychological abuse as discussed in the Trial Judgment. They were forced to perform domestic work. They were forced to have sex with Dominic Ongwen on a repeated basis whenever Dominic Ongwen wanted.
- 307. Dominic Ongwen engaged in conduct amounting to sexual slavery over a protracted period and against four different victims. Therefore, the Chamber assesses Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent as very high.
- 308. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁶⁹ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁵⁷⁰ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of sexual slavery (Count 55) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of sexual slavery (Count 56).
- 309. Under **Count 57**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of the crime against humanity of enslavement of (P-0099) between 1 July 2002 and September 2002, of

⁵⁶⁵ *See* para. 162 above.

⁵⁶⁶ Trial Judgment, paras 206, 208.

⁵⁶⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 208.

⁵⁶⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 207.

⁵⁶⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁷⁰ See paras 286-288.

- (P-0235) from September 2002 to 31 December 2005, and of (P-0236) between September 2002 and 31 December 2005.
- 310. The Chamber refers to its considerations above as to the gravity of this crime *in* abstracto.⁵⁷¹
- 311. The crime for which Dominic Ongwen has been convicted under Count 57 is of very high gravity. The victims were held captive by Dominic Ongwen in his household for a protracted period of time, during which they were subjected to physical and psychological abuse as discussed in the Trial Judgment, ⁵⁷² and forced to perform household work as domestic servants. ⁵⁷³
- 312. The Chamber also considers that the gravity of the crime under consideration is also informed by what two of the victims, namely P-0235 and P-0236, experienced subsequently. The Chamber is aware that, in the Court's legal framework, the sentencing is not, procedurally, a moment to broaden the scope of the case, and recalls that the Prosecutor chose to bring charges for crimes committed against P-0235 and P-0236 only up to 31 December 2005, when both victims, given their young age, were still domestic servants (*ting tings*) in Dominic Ongwen's household. Such a state of enslavement in which they were kept at the relevant time (and of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted under Count 57) led however to certain further consequences after the conclusion of the period relevant to the charges.
- 313. The two women were indeed kept by Dominic Ongwen in such an uninterrupted state of coercion which would continue for nine years, until his surrender to the Court –, in the context of which they were also raped by him, forcibly made by him his so-called 'wives' and mothers of children fathered by him. ⁵⁷⁴ While satisfied beyond any reasonable doubt of the occurrence of these subsequent facts, the Chamber does not and cannot enter a conviction on Dominic Ongwen for these additional crimes given that they have not been charged as such. It however considers them a 'natural' outcome, which Dominic Ongwen put in place as soon as the two girls were mature enough, of their abduction and

⁵⁷¹ *See* para. 162 above.

⁵⁷² Trial Judgment, paras 206, 208.

⁵⁷³ Trial Judgment, para. 208.

⁵⁷⁴ Trial Judgment, paras 2034, 2036, 2060-2064, 2066, 2068, 2070, 2092-2093.

enslavement. Even more, the enslavement of very young girls was - beyond their immediate use as ting tings - generally preliminary, in time and causation, to their transformation into forced so-called 'wives' as soon as considered to have reached a certain degree of physical and sexual maturity. ⁵⁷⁵ In this sense the enslavement of these young girls, and notably, as far as the crime under Count 57 is concerned, P-0235 and P-0236, was somehow preparatory to – let alone having just a link of sufficient 'proximity' with⁵⁷⁶ – subsequent criminal conduct put in place against them by Dominic Ongwen. In a context as that of the LRA, and considering Dominic Ongwen's own past conduct, it was thus at least 'objectively foreseeable' by Dominic Ongwen, if not specifically intended by him, that the enslavement of P-0235 and P-0236 would continue uninterrupted and involve their further victimisation. The Chamber reiterates that these additional facts – on which evidence was obtained even prior to the commencement of the trial and which are explicitly referred to in the Trial Judgment – are not taken into account for their own sake: they do not form the basis of any crime of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, nor of any additional 'crime' of which he is punished as a result of the present sentence without a conviction having been entered; they however inform the gravity of the crime of enslavement under Count 57. Indeed, as cautioned by the Appeals Chamber as concerns instances of this kind, while the person is sentenced only for the crime for which he or she was convicted, 'conduct – including criminal conduct - that occurred after the [crime] for which the convicted person is convicted may also be relevant for the sentencing phase' as 'inform[ing] the assessment of the gravity of the crime [...] or the convicted person's culpability or giv[ing] rise to an aggravating circumstance'. 577 This is because '[i]t would be arbitrary to exclude such conduct merely because it could potentially have been charged as a separate [crime]'. 578 In the Chamber's view, this is precisely the situation of Dominic Ongwen's subsequent conduct informing the gravity of the crime of the crime of enslavement under Count 57.

314. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁷⁹ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the

⁵⁷⁵ See Trial Judgment, paras 2248-2255.

⁵⁷⁶ See Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, paras 114-116.

⁵⁷⁷ See <u>Bemba et al.</u> Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 114.

⁵⁷⁸ See Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 114.

⁵⁷⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above,⁵⁸⁰ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 57).

- 315. Under **Count 58** and **Count 59**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of, respectively, the crime against humanity of forced pregnancy and the war crime of forced pregnancy of (P-0101, two pregnancies) between 1 July 2002 and July 2004, and of (P-0214) sometime in 2005.
- 316. As explained in the Trial Judgment, the crime of forced pregnancy is grounded in the woman's right to personal and reproductive autonomy and the right to family.⁵⁸¹ The crime of forced pregnancy depends on the unlawful confinement of a (forcibly made) pregnant woman, with the effect that the woman is deprived of reproductive autonomy.⁵⁸²
- 317. In the Chamber's assessment, the gravity of the crime in the concrete circumstances is very high. The crime involved three instances of unlawful confinement of a woman forcibly made pregnant, against two women. The Chamber notes as a factor of gravity also that the victims became pregnant through acts of rape by Dominic Ongwen.⁵⁸³
- 318. Dominic Ongwen engaged in conduct amounting to forced pregnancy at different times on three separate occasions, against two victims even twice with one of them. Therefore, the Chamber assesses Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent as very high.
- 319. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁸⁴ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁵⁸⁵ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of forced pregnancy (Count 58)

⁵⁸⁰ See paras 286-288.

⁵⁸¹ Trial Judgment, para. 2717.

⁵⁸² Trial Judgment, para. 2722.

⁵⁸³ Trial Judgment, paras 2068-2069.

⁵⁸⁴ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁸⁵ See paras 286-288.

and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of forced pregnancy (Count 59).

- 320. Under **Count 60**, Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity of (P-0226) sometime in 2002 or early 2003 close to Patongo, Northern Uganda, and of (P-0235) sometime in late 2002 or early 2003 at an unspecified location in Northern Uganda.
- 321. The Chamber's general considerations in relation to the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity are expressed above. 586
- 322. The crime for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted comprises two separate episodes and is of high gravity. The victims were respectively approximately 11 and approximately 15 years old at the time of the crime. Both victims reported severe anguish resulting from the experience. 888
- 323. Dominic Ongwen committed the crime of outrages upon personal dignity by directly imposing his will upon the victims and forcing them to take part in killings. The Chamber assesses his degree of participation and degree of intent as very high.
- 324. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁵⁸⁹ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁵⁹⁰ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 14 years of imprisonment for the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity (Count 60).
 - vi. Sexual and gender-based crimes not directly perpetrated by Dominic Ongwen
- 325. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of eight crimes which he committed within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute in the context of a coordinated and methodical effort in Sinia brigade between 1 July 2002 and 31 December 2005: forced

⁵⁸⁷ See Trial Judgment, paras 2016, 2025.

-

⁵⁸⁶ See para. 207.

⁵⁸⁸ Trial Judgment, paras 209-210.

⁵⁸⁹ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁵⁹⁰ See paras 286-288.

marriage as an other inhumane act as a crime against humanity (Count 61); torture as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 62-63); rape as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 64-65); sexual slavery as a crime against humanity and as a war crime (Counts 66-67); and enslavement as a crime against humanity (Count 68).

- 326. Before turning to the assessment of each of the crimes for the purpose of the determination of the appropriate sentence, the Chamber will addresses certain relevant circumstances applicable to all of them.
- 327. As laid out in detail in the Trial Judgment, Dominic Ongwen committed the eight crimes at issue 'jointly with' and 'through' others within the meaning of Article 25(3)(a) of the Statute. The Chamber found that Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and the Sinia brigade leadership engaged in a coordinated and methodical effort, relying on the LRA soldiers under their control, to abduct women and girls in Northern Uganda and force them to serve in Sinia brigade as so-called 'wives' of members of Sinia brigade, and as domestic servants.⁵⁹¹
- 328. The crimes considered in this section were all committed as part of this common plan. The Chamber held that Dominic Ongwen was among the persons who helped define and, through their actions over a protracted period, sustained the system of abduction and victimisation of civilian women and girls in the LRA. Within Sinia, his role was crucial and indispensable. Among the specific factual findings, the Chamber found that Sinia brigade soldiers abducted civilian women and girls in execution of Dominic Ongwen's orders, that, in the exercise of his authority, Dominic Ongwen personally decided on the 'distribution' of abducted women and girls, and that Dominic Ongwen personally assigned women and girls as so-called 'wives' and used his authority as LRA commander to enforce the so-called 'marriage' in Sinia brigade.
- 329. Accordingly, for the purpose of sentencing, the Chamber considers Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent very high in respect of all of the crimes discussed hereunder.

-

⁵⁹¹ Trial Judgment, para. 212.

⁵⁹² Trial Judgment, para. 3094.

⁵⁹³ Trial Judgment, paras 213-214, 216.

- 330. There are also three aggravating circumstances which are present equally, or very similarly, with respect to each of the eight crimes, and are thus addressed at the outset.
- 331. First, in relation to the scale of the crimes, while precise findings as to the number of victims were not possible, the Chamber found in the Trial Judgment that at any time between 1 July 2002 and 31 December 2005 there were over one hundred abducted women and girls in Sinia brigade.⁵⁹⁴ Each of the crimes was committed against multiple victims, representing the aggravating circumstances explicitly provided for in Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules. In light of the degree of Dominic Ongwen's participation in each of the crimes, it is also clear that the multiplicity of victims was known to him, and was in fact intended by him.
- 332. Second, the Chamber considers that the facts demonstrate the presence of the aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(iii), i.e. that the victims were particularly defenceless, ⁵⁹⁵ given, at least, the very young age at which many of the concerned women and girls were subject to the crimes under consideration and of which Dominic Ongwen was fully aware.
- 333. Third, as discussed above,⁵⁹⁶ the Chamber considers that the crimes were committed for a discriminatory motive, on the grounds of gender. This constitutes an aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(v) of the Rules.
- 334. The Chamber also recalls the above clarification in relation to the joint analysis of analogous crimes against humanity and war crimes. 597
- 335. Turning to the individual crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, the Chamber notes in respect of the crime against humanity of forced marriage, as an other inhumane act (**Count 61**), the general considerations expressed above.⁵⁹⁸
- 336. In the view of the Chamber, the crime as committed was of very high gravity. As discussed in the Trial Judgment, the abduction of women and girls into Sinia took place in a coordinated effort on the part of Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and the Sinia

⁵⁹⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 213.

⁵⁹⁵ See also <u>Prosecution Brief</u>, para. 23.

⁵⁹⁶ See para. 288.

⁵⁹⁷ See para. 146.

⁵⁹⁸ See para. 290.

brigade leadership.⁵⁹⁹ Whereas a number of different crimes were committed against the abducted women and girls, the subjection of the victims to forced marriage was the central conduct, which – pursuant to the criminal design – regulated and legitimised their brutal treatment. This is apparent in the evidence as analysed in the Trial Judgment, and in particular in the evidence demonstrating the institutional commission of the crime.⁶⁰⁰ To recall just one example in this place, P-0045, a woman who spent a long time in the LRA and was herself assigned as so-called 'wife', albeit not in Sinia, stated that there was a general practice for women and girls to become someone's 'wife', and that under the 'rules of the movement', the woman or girl could not refuse.⁶⁰¹

- 337. It is important to fully appreciate the brutality of the crime and the situation in which victims were placed. P-0366, who was assigned to a male Sinia member as a so-called 'wife', testified that she saw some girls, including two that she was able to name, who tried to refuse but would be beaten. P-0366 also testified that Dominic Ongwen asked her specifically if she knew what they had done to one of the girls.
- 338. P-0374 described in the following manner her situation after a male member of Sinia called and told her that she would be his 'wife':

I became fearful and started shaking because I thought that he was going to start to sleep with me and I was just a child. was quite big, much older than me, maybe between 20 and 30 years old. I did not respond because I feared that if I replied he would beat me. I think he expected me to say that I accepted to be his wife. He told me that from that day I had to make his bed, wash his clothes and go to sleep with him. I did not want to be his wife because I was too young. I did not know what it was to be with a man and it was not my wish to be with him. 604

339. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁶⁰⁵ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁶⁰⁶ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20

⁵⁹⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 212.

⁶⁰⁰ Trial Judgment, paras 2202-2247.

Trial Judgment, para. 2217.

⁶⁰² Trial Judgment, para. 2209.

Trial Judgment, para. 2209.

⁶⁰⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 2210.

⁶⁰⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁶⁰⁶ See paras 331-333.

years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of forced marriage, as an inhumane act under article 7(1)(k) of the Statute of a character similar to the acts set out in Article 7(1) (a)-(j) of the Statute (Count 61).

- 340. As concerns torture as a crime against humanity (**Count 62**) and torture as a war crime (**Count 63**), the Chamber reiterates that torture is a particularly heinous act generally of very high gravity.⁶⁰⁷ The Chamber considers the gravity of these crimes in the specific circumstances to be very high. Brutal physical force and the constant threat of brutal physical force were a constant presence in the lives of abducted women and girls. As found by the Chamber, they were severely beaten for attempting escape or if they failed to perform the work demanded of them.⁶⁰⁸ Physical coercion was also employed by Sinia members to force abducted women and girls into sexual intercourse.⁶⁰⁹ As already specifically assessed and found in the Trial Judgment, as a result of the sexual and physical violence, and the living conditions to which they were submitted, the abducted women and girls suffered severe physical and mental pain.⁶¹⁰
- 341. Many witnesses testified of abducted women and girls being beaten, or about being beaten themselves. An example is the story of P-0352, who provided a detailed account on how she was made to lay down on her stomach, held down by two soldiers who sat on her, and then given 50 strokes with sticks simply for having been seen talking to a boy from her village. The man to whom she was assigned as so-called 'wife' sat and watched while P-0352 was being beaten. The man to whom she was assigned as so-called 'wife' sat and watched while P-0352 was being beaten.
- 342. Abducted women and girls were also beaten if they did not perform the labour assigned to them. The extreme difficulty of their situation is demonstrated by P-0351:

I was beaten many times mainly because of dropping what I was carrying during attacks. I believed that if government soldiers caught me they would rape me so I would drop the food to be able to run.⁶¹³

⁶⁰⁷ See para. 157 above.

⁶⁰⁸ Trial Judgment, paras 215, 220.

⁶⁰⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 218.

Trial Judgment, para. 221.

⁶¹¹ Trial Judgment, para. 2185.

⁶¹² Trial Judgment, para. 2185.

⁶¹³ Trial Judgment, para. 2291.

- 343. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 614 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, 615 the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of torture (Count 62) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of torture (Count 63).
- 344. Turning to rape as a crime against humanity (Count 64) and rape as a war crime (Count **65**), the Chamber reiterates the inherent gravity of the crime of rape. ⁶¹⁶ In the concrete circumstances, the gravity of the crime for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted is very high. Sinia brigade members regularly forced abducted women and girls who had been 'distributed' to them into sexual intercourse. 617 The women and girls were coerced, due to the physical force used by the Sinia brigade members and due to the threat of punishment for disobedience and their dependence on the Sinia brigade members for survival. 618 As such, the rape of abducted women and girls was systemic, a feature of the elaborate system of abuse of women and girls in the Sinia brigade, consciously maintained by the LRA leadership through coordinated action. 619
- 345. The Chamber heard a number of personal stories laying bare the suffering that the crime brought to victims. P-0351 notably testified about her own experience: 'I did nothing, I was only crying. I did not say anything nor refuse to sleep with him because I was fearful because he was a commander and if I said anything or refused I would be killed'. 620 P-0352 stated: 'I did not say anything. I was fearful because he was much older than me and I could not speak. When we finished he slept and I just stayed there, next to him'. 621 P-0374 recounted in great detail the first occasion that she was raped, including how she felt a lot of physical pain during the act, how she was forced to stay next to the man who had raped her for the entire night and how she was threatened that she would be killed if

⁶¹⁴ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁶¹⁵ See paras 331-333.

⁶¹⁶ See para. 300 above.

⁶¹⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 218.

⁶¹⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 218.

⁶¹⁹ See Trial Judgment, para. 2098.

⁶²⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 2256.

⁶²¹ Trial Judgment, para. 2258.

she left or 'disrespected' him.⁶²² P-0396 also described in detail the grave pain and the death threats she received during the first rape, and stated that afterwards, the man to whom she was assigned would sleep with her by force many times after that; if she tried to refuse he would take his gun and tell her he would shoot her.⁶²³

- 346. The Chamber also notes the institutionalised nature of the rapes, as evidenced by the testimonies of witnesses who spoke about forced sexual intercourse with their assigned 'husbands' being part of the role of so-called 'wives'. 624
- 347. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁶²⁵ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁶²⁶ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of rape (Count 64) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of rape (Count 65).
- 348. In relation to sexual slavery as a crime against humanity (**Count 66**) and sexual slavery as a war crime (**Count 67**), the Chamber reiterates that it deems sexual slavery in general to be a particularly grave crime.⁶²⁷ The crime for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted is of very high gravity. As concerns the sexual violence dimension of this crime, the considerations expressed just above are equally applicable.
- 349. In addition, the crime of sexual slavery captures the element of enslavement. As found by the Chamber, civilian women and girls were abducted and then 'distributed' to members of Sinia brigade. They were placed in a violent and coercive environment, under heavy guard. Escaping was repressed: abducted women and girls were threatened with death if they attempted to escape, and in some cases, women and girls were in fact killed for attempting to escape. P-0396 testified about a specific occasion

⁶²² Trial Judgment, para. 2260.

⁶²³ Trial Judgment, para. 2264.

⁶²⁴ Trial Judgment, paras 2265-2269.

⁶²⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁶²⁶ See paras 331-333.

⁶²⁷ *See* para. 305 above.

⁶²⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 214.

⁶²⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 215.

⁶³⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 215.

when a girl was brought to the commanders after having been caught trying to escape, whereupon everybody was called together and the girl was killed by beating in front of everyone 'so that we know what will happen to us if we try to escape'. 631 P-0396 specified that Dominic Ongwen was present when the girl was killed. 632 In other cases, abducted women and girls who attempted escape were severely beaten. 633 As a form of control, abducted women and girls were also forced to beat or kill other abductees for attempting escape or breaking rules. 634

- 350. The abducted women and girls were forced to perform work, such as household work and carrying items. 635 As indicated by the evidence, this was a structural feature of the LRA, which relied systemically on the forced labour performed by abducted women and girls for the performance of these tasks. 636 Also this rule was strictly enforced by physical punishment.637
- 351. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 638 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁶³⁹ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of sexual slavery (Count 66) and to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of sexual slavery (Count 67).
- 352. Turning to the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 68), the Chamber refers to its considerations above as to the gravity of this crime in abstracto. 640
- 353. The crime for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted under Count 68 is of very high gravity. The conviction for enslavement under Count 68 applies to those abducted women and girls who were not victims of sexual slavery, but nevertheless lived following

⁶³¹ Trial Judgment, para. 2189.

⁶³² Trial Judgment, para. 2189.

⁶³³ Trial Judgment, para. 215.

⁶³⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 215.

⁶³⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 220.

⁶³⁶ Trial Judgment, paras 2289-2308.

⁶³⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 220.

⁶³⁸ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁶³⁹ See paras 331-333.

⁶⁴⁰ *See* para. 162 above.

their abduction into Sinia in identical circumstances of enslavement.⁶⁴¹ The relevant analysis just above is therefore also applicable in this place.

- 354. The Chamber also attributes weight to the designed purpose for which younger girls abducted into the LRA were kept in circumstances qualifying as the crime of enslavement. Indeed, as found in the Trial Judgment,⁶⁴² and recalled above in the context of the crime of enslavement under Count 57,⁶⁴³ younger abducted girls were used as household servants, referred to as *ting tings*, until they were considered mature enough to become so-called 'wives'. Witnesses uniformly described a system by which young girls would stay as domestic servants until a point in their physical development at which they were considered mature, and would then be assigned to a male LRA member as so-called 'wives'.⁶⁴⁴
- 355. Weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, ⁶⁴⁵ as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims, the victims being particularly defenceless and a discriminatory motive, as discussed above, ⁶⁴⁶ the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the crime against humanity of enslavement (Count 68).
 - vii. Crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participate actively in the hostilities
- 356. Dominic Ongwen has been convicted of the crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participate actively in the hostilities (Counts 69 and 70) between 1 July 2002 and 31 December 2005 in Northern Uganda.
- 357. The Chamber agrees entirely with the assessment of the Trial Chambers of the Court which have previously dealt with the issue, in that conscripting or enlisting children under the age of fifteen years or using them to participate actively in hostilities is undoubtedly very serious; it subjects children to combat and the associated risks entailed therein to

_

⁶⁴¹ See Trial Judgment, paras 3086-3087.

⁶⁴² Trial Judgment, para. 217.

⁶⁴³ See paras 312-313 above.

⁶⁴⁴ Trial Judgment, paras 2249-2254.

⁶⁴⁵ See above section I.C.2.i.

⁶⁴⁶ See paras 331-333.

their life and well-being, including to the risk of being wounded or killed. 647 The vulnerability of children means that they need to be afforded particular protection, going beyond that which applies to the general population. 648

- 358. Looking at the concrete facts of the case, the Chamber considers the crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participate actively in the hostilities to be of very high gravity. In the present case, the extent of this crime is in fact particularly striking. It covers the integration into the Sinia brigade of a large number of children under 15 years of age in Northern Uganda throughout the period between 1 July 2002 and 31 December 2005.⁶⁴⁹ The recruitment of children into the LRA to serve as soldiers was not incidental or a result of disregard for the age of the recruits, but was a specific and methodically pursued organisation-wide policy, which Dominic Ongwen shared and actively sustained.⁶⁵⁰ In addition, beside the 'mere' forced integration of children into the armed group which, as explained, is already a very serious crime the modalities by which such integration took place and remained sustained through time make this crime committed by Dominic Ongwen particularly heinous.
- 359. Indeed, the Chamber considers that the gravity of the crime under consideration is significantly heightened, first, by the modalities of physical coercion by which the children were recruited into the group. For example, P-0097 was abducted at his sister's wedding, when LRA fighters arrived and started shooting and setting houses on fire. Children under 15 years of age were also abducted in midst of the attacks on Pajule, Odek, Lukodi and Abok IDP camps, during which a series of violent crimes were committed against the civilian residents.
- 360. Moreover, in addition to the systemic kidnapping of children, it is important to evaluate correctly also the conditions of the abducted children's stay in the LRA, both, upon their arrival in the group and throughout their stay. Notably, over and beyond being recruited as soldiers and used to participate actively in the hostilities, the abducted children were

^{647 &}lt;u>Ntaganda Sentence</u>, para. 179; Trial Chamber I, *The Prosecutor v. Thomas Lubanga Dyilo*, <u>Decision on Sentence pursuant to Article 76 of the Statute</u>, 10 July 2012, ICC-01/04-01/06-2901 (hereinafter: '*Lubanga* Sentence'), para. 37.

⁶⁴⁸ Ntaganda Sentence, para. 179; Lubanga Sentence, para. 37.

⁶⁴⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 223.

⁶⁵⁰ Trial Judgment, paras 222, 2313.

Trial Judgment, para. 2341.

⁶⁵² Trial Judgment, paras 2352-2365.

also detained and kept in captivity with cruel methods of physical and psychological coercion, imposed to prevent their escape and to ensure obedience. They very often remained in this situation for a long period of time, some for years. Witnesses consistently testified about beating shortly after their abduction, as a way to ensure compliance with orders and create a climate of fear, and as a way of impressing upon them that they were now part of a military organisation. One such witness is P-0252, who – aged 11 at the time – was beaten with canes and a machete and explained that this was done so that he would leave his civilian life behind. The children were also subject to the violent disciplinary regime of the LRA. The physical and psychological violence and coercion were therefore not limited to the act of conscription through abduction and subsequent initiation rituals but extended uninterrupted throughout the relevant period in a continuing manner.

- 361. The Chamber considers that the extremely harsh treatment which children integrated into the Sinia brigade were subjected to must be considered as an aggravating factor for the determination of the sentence for the crime under consideration.⁶⁵⁵
- 362. The Chamber is also attentive to the emotional suffering that the abduction and integration into the LRA brought upon the direct victims, as well as their families, who were separated from their children and left without any information about them for a long time, if not indefinitely. As to the abducted children themselves, the Chamber considers that they suffered greatly during their stay in the LRA. The Prosecution correctly pointed out the evidence to the effect that because forming any sort of friendship was regarded as suspicious, children did not dare to form relationships with other victims, which further increased their mental suffering and their feeling of abandonment.⁶⁵⁶
- 363. In sum on this point, the Chamber finds the presence of the aggravating circumstance of particular cruelty under Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) of the Rules, which in this case reached the level of the utmost gravity. In light of all findings in relation to Dominic Ongwen's

⁶⁵³ Trial Judgment, para. 2374.

⁶⁵⁴ Trial Judgment, section IV.C.2.ii.d.

⁶⁵⁵ See, similarly, <u>Ntaganda Sentence</u>, para. 193.

⁶⁵⁶ P-0252: <u>T-88</u>, p. 34, line 14 – p. 35, line 2; P-0309: <u>T-75</u>, p. 52, lines 8-16; P-0330: <u>T-53</u>, p. 47, lines 10-15. *See* <u>Prosecution Brief</u>, para. 45.

participation in the crime and the mental element, it is clear that he intended such treatment of children abducted and integrated into Sinia.

- 364. The abducted children were trained, in some cases received guns, and were assigned to service in Sinia. The Chamber notes that the children under 15 years of age integrated into Sinia as soldiers were then used to participate in hostilities in a variety of ways they took part in fighting directly, but also facilitated LRA attacks by raising alarms, burning and pillaging civilian houses, collecting and carrying pillaged goods from attack sites and serving as scouts. 658
- 365. As stated above *in abstracto*, the inclusion of conscription, enlistment and use of children under 15 years old in hostilities as a war crime is partly justified by the fact that such acts place children at risk associated with combat. Also *in concreto*, there is evidence of children under 15 years old losing their lives in LRA operations. For example, LRA fighter P-0379 stated that during the attack on Pajule he saw a very young boy, who appeared to be a rebel, who was shot around the shoulders and on his head and was dead and it appeared he had been holding bubble gum in his hand but it fell next to him.⁶⁵⁹
- 366. It is clear that the impact of the crime on the victims was devastating. The Chamber notes in this context the evidence of Professor Michael Wessells, who prepared a report and testified about the psychological, social, developmental and behavioural consequences of this crime for the victims. Witnesses who had been integrated into Sinia as soldiers before the age of 15 years old testified that they continued to suffer from nightmares about their experience even many years after the facts. P-0309 testified:

Sometimes when I go to bed at night, when I'm asleep, I wake up suddenly. I always feel as if there is somebody who is creeping me after me with a gun. Sometimes I hear gunshots above my head but when I wake up there's nothing happening. When I was at home before my abduction I did not have these kind of dreams, so it's because of the fact that I was in the bush, that's why I suffer these nightmares. Sometimes when I'm sleeping or when I'm just sitting, I -- I visualise the things that happened in the bush, I see them, they always come, they always spring up in my mind. ⁶⁶¹

⁶⁵⁷ Trial Judgment, para. 224.

⁶⁵⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 225.

⁶⁵⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 1239.

⁶⁶⁰ PCV-0001 Report, UGA-PCV-0001-0020; T-175.

⁶⁶¹ P-0309: <u>T-61</u> p. 59, line 20 – p 60, line 5.

- 367. P-0097, P-0317 and P-0330 also testified about suffering from nightmares, ⁶⁶² while P-0252 stated that after returning home, he continued to be haunted by his experiences. ⁶⁶³ The Chamber considers that this evidence makes very clear the tremendous impact that the crime of enlistment and use in hostilities of children under the age of 15 years old for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted had on the victims, and must consequently bear on the Chamber's assessment of the gravity of the crime for the purpose of sentencing.
- 368. As concerns the aggravating circumstances listed in Rule 145(2)(b) of the Rules, the Chamber considers that the aggravating circumstance of multiplicity of victims of Rule 145(2)(b)(iv) is present. That a large number of children were to be integrated, through abduction, as fighters into the Sinia brigade and forcibly made to participate actively in relevant military operations was indeed the precise purpose that Dominic Ongwen and his co-perpetrators intended to achieve though their coordinated and methodical effort to this effect.
- 369. The Chamber observes that the crime under consideration is, by definition, committed against children under the age of 15 years old, and that the particularly vulnerability of the victims is therefore part of the gravity of the crime as such. Nevertheless, it must be recognised that even within this necessary category of vulnerable victims, some may even be of unnecessary additional vulnerability due to their particularly young age and qualify on this ground, even in the context of the crime under consideration, as 'particularly defenceless' within the meaning of the relevant aggravating circumstance under Rule 145(2)(b)(iii).⁶⁶⁴ The Chamber is satisfied that this is the case in the present context, given the considerable amount of evidence that even children under 10 years old were abducted and integrated to serve in Sinia by Dominic Ongwen and his coperpetrators.⁶⁶⁵ In this regard, P-0015 testified that children as young as eight years old were abducted from Pajule during the attack on 10 October 2003.⁶⁶⁶ P-0275 was nine years old when he was abducted during the attack on Odek IDP camp on 29 April 2004.⁶⁶⁷ P-0372 testified that children as young as eight to 10 years old were trained with a gun in Dominic Ongwen's group.⁶⁶⁸ The Chamber, also noting its findings on the mental

⁶⁶² P-0097: T-108 p. 77, lines 16-22; P-0317: T-152 p. 3, lines 10-20; P-0330: T-53 p. 38, lines 3-16.

⁶⁶³ P-0252: T-88 p. 29, line 18 – p. 30, line 4.

⁶⁶⁴ See, similarly, Ntaganda Sentence, para. 195.

⁶⁶⁵ This is also the submission of the Prosecutor, see <u>T-260</u> p. 7, lines 4-6.

⁶⁶⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 2354.

⁶⁶⁷ Trial Judgment, paras 487, 2360.

⁶⁶⁸ Trial Judgment, para. 2392.

elements in relation to the crime, considers that Dominic Ongwen was aware that particularly young children under 10 years old were abducted and integrated into Sinia.

- 370. At this juncture, the Chamber recalls that Dominic Ongwen himself had in the past been a victim of the same crime, having been abducted as a child and integrated as a fighter into the LRA ranks. He himself described the great suffering of the children abducted by the LRA, when providing an account of his own experience an experience which the Chamber, as explained, has in fact acknowledged and significantly taken into account as a relevant mitigating circumstance for the purpose of the entirety of this decision and all the 61 crimes that he committed. At the same time, in discussing specifically the crime under Counts 69 and 70, it cannot go unnoticed that Dominic Ongwen, despite well aware of such suffering which he himself had been subjected to several years earlier and fully appreciating its wrongfulness, did nothing to spare similar experiences to other children after him, but, on the contrary, willfully sustained and contributed to perpetuate the systemic, methodical and widespread abduction, integration and use as fighters of large number of children by the LRA.
- 371. The relevant facts indicate that Dominic Ongwen's degree of participation and degree of intent in relation to the crime under counts 69 and 70 are indeed very high. In the Trial Judgment, the Chamber found that Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and the Sinia brigade leadership engaged in a coordinated and methodical effort, relying on the LRA soldiers under their control, to abduct children under 15 years of age in Northern Uganda and force them to serve as Sinia fighters. The material elements of the crime were executed by LRA soldiers, who as a whole functioned as a tool of Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and the Sinia brigade leadership, through which they were able to execute their agreement and commit the crimes. The Chamber found that the conduct of the individual Sinia brigade members in the execution of the crimes must be attributed to Dominic Ongwen, Joseph Kony and other Sinia brigade leaders as their own. The Chamber found that the conduct of the individual Sinia brigade members in the execution of the crimes must be attributed to Dominic Ongwen,
- 372. The Chamber also found that Dominic Ongwen had control over the crimes by virtue of his essential contribution to them, and the resulting power to frustrate their

⁶⁶⁹ Trial Judgment, para. 222.

⁶⁷⁰ Trial Judgment, para. 3108.

⁶⁷¹ Trial Judgment, para. 3108.

commission.⁶⁷² On the facts, the Chamber found that Dominic Ongwen ordered Sinia soldiers to abduct children to serve as Sinia soldiers, and also abducted children himself. 673 In some cases, Dominic Ongwen himself assigned abducted children to service within the Sinia brigade. 674 Children served as escorts in Sinia brigade in general and specifically in Dominic Ongwen's own household.⁶⁷⁵ Children under the age of 15 years were also sent as fighters in all four attacks on IDP camps relevant to the charges, ⁶⁷⁶ including the ones on Odek, Lukodi and Abok IDP camps which were carried out under Dominic Ongwen's exclusive control.

373. In conclusion, weighing and balancing all the relevant factors, taking into account both the gravity of the crime and the individual circumstances of Dominic Ongwen, including in relation to his personal history, 677 as well as the presence of the aggravating circumstances of the multiplicity of victims and some of the victims being particularly defenceless, the Chamber sentences Dominic Ongwen to a term of 20 years of imprisonment for the war crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participate actively in the hostilities (Counts 69 and 70).

⁶⁷² Trial Judgment, para. 3111.

⁶⁷³ Trial Judgment, para. 223. ⁶⁷⁴ Trial Judgment, para. 224.

⁶⁷⁵ Trial Judgment, para. 224.

⁶⁷⁶ Trial Judgment, para. 225.

B. Determination of the joint sentence

374. After having determined the individual sentence for each of the crimes for which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, the Chamber, in accordance with Article 78(3) of the Statute, shall determine the joint sentence, 'specifying the total period of imprisonment'. The same provision requires that such total period 'shall be no less than the highest individual sentence pronounced' – which in this case is 20 years of imprisonment – but 'shall not exceed 30 years imprisonment or a sentence of life imprisonment in conformity with article 77, paragraph 1 (b)'.

as the personal circumstances of Dominic Ongwen have been taken into account for the determination of the individual sentence for each of the crimes of which he was convicted. At this juncture, the Chamber is required to determine, within the statutory parameters, the extent of accumulation of the individual sentences which shall constitute the 'total period of imprisonment' as the joint sentence for all crimes, reflecting Dominic Ongwen's 'total culpability'. ⁶⁷⁸ To do so, the Chamber, first, shall consider to what extent the criminal conduct underlying each of the crimes – and corresponding blameworthiness as expressed in the related individual sentences – overlap in the concrete circumstances, or must be (separately) reflected in the joint sentence.

376. In this regard, the Chamber recalls that a number of crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted are in concurrence with each other, in that the same conduct and consequence are characterised as more than one crime. This is indeed the case for the analogous war crimes and crimes against humanity, which are distinguished only by different contextual elements, not by the conduct of the perpetrator or its consequence. As explained above, ⁶⁷⁹ while this was found in the Trial Judgment to be a permissible concurrence of crimes, ⁶⁸⁰ the relationship between the two sets of crimes is relevant in the determination of the joint sentence. As pointed out by the Defence, albeit, incorrectly, in the context of the determination of the individual sentence, '[s]entencing is [...] a

⁶⁷⁸ See also <u>Bemba et al. Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, para. 57 ('the determination of the total culpability [...] must indeed be reflected in the ultimate joint sentence'); and, more generally, <u>Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment</u>, para. 33 ('rule 145 (1) (a) of the Rules of Procedure and Evidence contains the overarching requirement that "the totality of any sentence [...] must reflect the culpability of the convicted person").

⁶⁷⁹ See para. 146 above.

⁶⁸⁰ Trial Judgment, paras 2818-2821.

proper time for the Chamber to consider the effect of war crimes and crimes against humanity that are based on the same underlying facts'. 681

377. In addition, there exist a number of instances of (partial) overlap in the underlying conduct between different crimes – which are thus qualified by additional conduct and/or different consequence(s) – committed by Dominic Ongwen in the context of each of the attacks on Pajule, Odek, Lukodi and Abok IDP camps. More specifically, as observed above, the crimes of attacks against the civilian population as such (Counts 1, 11, 24 and 37, respectively) were committed – with respect to each of the four attacks – by way of acts and conduct, and resulted in actual harm on civilians which, in turn, constituted facts underlying (also) the separate crimes committed in the contexts of these attacks.⁶⁸² In addition, the crimes of persecution committed in the course of each of the four attacks (Counts 10, 23, 36 and 49, respectively) were committed through acts constituting also other crimes committed in the same context, qualified by the element of discrimination on political grounds. 683 In turn, such 'discriminatory dimension' underlying the corresponding legal element of the crimes of persecution also constitutes a specific circumstance aggravating the other crimes committed in the course of the four attacks.⁶⁸⁴ Still with respect to the crimes committed as part of the attacks on Pajule, Odek, Lukodi and Abok IDP camps, the Chamber recalls that, in the context of each of those attacks, the conduct underlying the crimes of torture and the conduct underlying the crimes of enslavement significantly overlap. 685 In addition, it is noted in this regard that, logically, instances of factual overlap in underlying conduct and/or consequence between different crimes, in turn, result in corresponding (partial) overlap in the related factors informing the gravity of the individual crimes concerned and their specific aggravating circumstances.

⁶⁸¹ <u>Defence Brief</u>, para. 177.

⁶⁸² See Trial Judgment, paras 2824, 2876, 2929 and 2975, respectively. See also, para. 2823.

⁶⁸³ See <u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 2846-2847, 2906-2907, 2959-2960 and 3006-3007 respectively.

⁶⁸⁴ See paras 145, 182, 220, 255 above.

⁶⁸⁵ This is the case, as concerns the attack on Pajule IDP camp, for the crimes under Counts 4-5 and 8, respectively (see Trial Judgment, paras 2829 and 2839); as concerns the attack on Odek IDP camp, for the crimes under Counts 16-17 and 20, respectively (see Trial Judgment, paras 2885 and 2895); as concerns the attack on Lukodi IDP camp, for the crimes under Counts 29-30 and 33, respectively (see Trial Judgment, paras 2938 and 2948); as concerns the attack on Abok IDP camp, for the crimes under Counts 42-43 and 46, respectively (see Trial Judgment, paras 2984 and 2994).

- 378. Still further, partial overlap in Dominic Ongwen's relevant criminal conduct exists also with respect to the sexual and gender-based crimes directly committed by Dominic Ongwen against four of his forced so-called 'wives'. In particular, the crimes of sexual slavery under Counts 55 and 56 encompass, as the relevant acts of sexual nature, their repeated rapes by Dominic Ongwen, of which he was also separately convicted under Counts 53 and 54. 686 In turn, the acts partly underlying the findings in relation to deprivation of liberty as an element of sexual slavery (Counts 55 and 56) 687 and the acts of coercion underlying the crimes of rape (Counts 53 and 54) 688 also underlie the crimes of torture of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted under Counts 51 and 52. 689 The same relationship of partial factual overlap exists between the crimes of torture, rape and sexual slavery which Dominic Ongwen committed beyond his own forced so-called 'wives' against girls and women in the Sinia brigade (Counts 62-63, 64-65 and 66-67, respectively). 690
- 379. The Chamber is well aware of these instances of concurrence or partial overlap in the factual basis of certain crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted (and of corresponding factors and circumstances informing their individual gravity) as well as of the need to take this into due account to prevent that he be punished beyond his actual culpability. However, the Chamber does not consider any such overlap considered individually or in combination to have a significant bearing in the determination of the joint sentence in the present case, given the strikingly large number of distinct convictions, holding entirely different factual basis, which have been pronounced by the Chamber.
- 380. Indeed, with the exception of the instances identified above within 'sets' of crimes committed in (broadly) the same factual context, a large number of other crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, and which are each largely designed to safeguard wholly distinct protected interests, cannot be said to be in any relation of absorption, consumption or even partial overlap in terms of relevant conduct. Rather, they are completely separate crimes independent from each other. To illustrate this point, the

No. ICC-02/04-01/15

⁶⁸⁶ See Trial Judgment, paras 3035-3043 (on Counts 53-54) and paras 3044-3049 (on Counts 55-56).

⁶⁸⁷ See Trial Judgment, paras 3045-3046.

⁶⁸⁸ See Trial Judgment, para. 3041.

⁶⁸⁹ See Trial Judgment, para. 3028.

⁶⁹⁰ See <u>Trial Judgment</u>, paras 3073 (on Counts 62-63), 3079-3080 (on Counts 64-65) and 3082-3084 (on Counts 66-67).

Chamber finds it sufficient to refer, just as mere examples, to the crimes of murder committed in the context of the four attacks on IDP camps vis-à-vis the crimes of sexual slavery committed by Dominic Ongwen against his forced so-called 'wives' and other women and girls within the Sinia brigade, or to the crime of conscription of children under the age of 15 and their use to participate actively in the hostilities vis-à-vis the crimes of destruction of property and pillaging.

- 381. In other words, Dominic Ongwen was convicted for a large number of crimes which he committed by way of a number of distinguishable criminal conducts (including several for which the highest individual sentence of 20 years of imprisonment is pronounced), each carrying its own distinct blameworthiness not otherwise absorbed within any other crime and corresponding individual sentence(s).
- 382. Thus, and while mindful of the need to avoid that a single conduct or circumstance that is reflected in more than one individual sentence be subsequently 'double-counted' on this ground in the determination of the joint sentence, the Chamber does not consider, in the concrete circumstances of this case, any such issue to weigh noticeably in the present determination. Similarly, and by the same token, given the large amount of distinct criminal conducts underlying the different crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was found guilty, the Chamber considers that a joint sentence corresponding to the highest individual sentence pronounced, as proposed by the Prosecution, sentence crimes that he committed.
- 383. The Chamber has considered the possibility of imposing life imprisonment as a single joint sentence for the numerous grave crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen, as also recommended by the legal representatives of the participating victims. The Chamber observes that, in accordance with Article 78(3) of the Statute, read in conjunction with Article 77(1)(b) of the Statute, a sentence of life imprisonment may be imposed 'when justified by the extreme gravity of the crime[s] and the individual circumstances of the

⁶⁹² Prosecution Brief, para. 159.

⁶⁹¹ Indeed, and for the reasons explained, even if, *ad absurdum*, the Chamber, in its consideration of the joint sentence, were to exclude altogether the individual sentences for any crime having a factual basis even partially overlapping with that of any other crime – as is obviously not allowed under the Statute which requires that the ultimate joint sentence reflects the total culpability of the convicted person – , this would have no practical impact given the circumstances of the present case.

convicted person', which, as specified in turn by Rule 145(3) of the Rules, are 'evidenced by the existence of one or more aggravating circumstances'.

- 384. The Chamber is acutely aware of the extreme gravity of the numerous crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, especially when considered jointly; the Chamber's assessment of the gravity of each of those crimes and Dominic Ongwen's degree of culpability in their regard undoubtedly demonstrates so. Several aggravating circumstances have also been identified for most of the crimes committed. Considering - jointly - the long list of extremely serious crimes, and referring to the analysis above on the relevant considerations with respect to each of these crimes, the Chamber recalls the very large extent of cumulative victimisation of the crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen. More than 130 people were killed during the attacks on IDP camps, and at least 25 others managed to survive only for reasons independent of the will of Dominic Ongwen – or LRA fighters under his control. Hundreds of civilians were abducted, tortured and enslaved during those same attacks. A large number of children were abducted, integrated into the Sinia brigade and used actively to participate in the hostilities. In addition to the seven women and girls who were forced to be Dominic Ongwen's so-called 'wives' and servants, there were over one hundred abducted women and girls in the Sinia brigade at the relevant time. Many of these victims – who were targeted for motives involving discrimination – were particularly defenceless. Particularly young boys and young girls were abducted and forced to be child soldiers or domestic servants. During the attacks, individuals who had been abducted, including children, elderly people and pregnant women, were then killed and tortured.
- 385. As recalled above and explained in detail in the Trial Judgment Dominic Ongwen fully intended all of these crimes and played a key role in their commission. He participated in the planning of the attack on Pajule IDP camp and personally took part in it. At the other attacks, at Odek, Lukodi and Abok IDP camps, it was he who decided to launch the attacks: he selected the fighters and the ground commanders, issued specific instructions ahead of each attack, and reported the result up the chain of command over the LRA radio after each attack was concluded. Also for the sexual and gender-based crimes and the abduction and integration of children under the age of 15, Dominic Ongwen's involvement in the crimes was striking. He personally abducted children and distributed boys, girls and women within his units. Some abducted young boys became

Dominic Ongwen's own escorts, living with him, following him, guarding him, and fighting on his orders. He also kept women and girls for his own household, forcing the youngest to be his domestic servants, while those that he deemed old enough were forced to be his so-called 'wives', obliged to have sex with him and bear his children. And beyond that, in his role of commander, he exercised an essential role in sustaining the methodical abduction and abuse of women and girls, reflected in the convictions for sexual and gender-based crimes, and of children under the age of 15 years, who were brutally integrated in large numbers and used to participate actively in hostilities.

- 386. All things considered, from the perspective of the extreme gravity of the crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen, including the degree of his culpable conduct, a joint sentence of life imprisonment would surely be in order in the present case. Upon due consideration of all relevant circumstances, the Chamber has, however, decided not to sentence Dominic Ongwen to life imprisonment, for the following reasons.
- 387. In this regard, the Chamber recalls that the Statute qualifies life imprisonment as an exceptional sentence the justification of which must be rooted in extraordinary circumstances revealing extreme gravity. It is the presence of such extraordinary circumstances that renders what would otherwise be the 'ordinary' statutory limit of a term of imprisonment up to a period of 30 years disproportionately low in relation to the gravity of the crimes. As recalled, within the circumstances that must be duly considered in deciding whether life imprisonment shall be imposed a prominent relevance is also attributed to the 'individual circumstances of the convicted person'.
- 388. The Chamber is confronted in the present case with a unique situation of a perpetrator who willfully and lucidly brought tremendous suffering upon his victims, but who himself had previously endured grave suffering at the hands of the group of which he later became a prominent member and leader. The Chamber was greatly impressed by the account given by Dominic Ongwen at the hearing on sentence about the events to which he was subjected upon his abduction when he was only 9 years old. As discussed above, Dominic Ongwen's statements in this regard find support in the evidence heard during the trial. The circumstances of Dominic Ongwen's childhood are indeed compelling, and the Chamber cannot disregard them in the determination of whether life imprisonment represents the just sentence in the present case. The fact that Dominic Ongwen did not, at first, choose to be part of the LRA, but was abducted and integrated

into it when he was still a child, whose education was thus abruptly interrupted and replaced by socialisation in the extremely violent environment of the LRA, in no way justifies or rationalises the heinous crimes he willfully chose to commit as a fully responsible adult; however, these circumstances, in the view of the Chamber, make the prospective of committing him to spend the rest of his life in prison (despite the hypothetical early release or reduction of sentence after 25 years of imprisonment under Article 110 of the Statute) excessive.

- 389. The Chamber fully understands, and is wholeheartedly sympathetic to the legitimate desire of the victims to receive justice, and comprehends that justice indeed demands that an adequate punishment be imposed on Dominic Ongwen. The Chamber is, however, called to determine a sentence which while suitable to express in full the condemnation of the international community and the necessary acknowledgment of the harm to the victims does not constitute a means for revenge as such. The required retribution and deterrence, as the primary purposes of sentencing, can only be achieved if all relevant circumstances are duly taken into account. By no means does Dominic Ongwen's personal background overshadow his culpable conduct and the suffering of the victims the Chamber wishes to emphasise this point again in the strongest terms. Nevertheless, the specificity of his situation cannot be put aside in deciding whether he must be sentenced to life imprisonment for his crimes. As observed by the Prosecution, this is 'one circumstance [which] sets this case apart from others tried before the Court, and warrants some reduction in the sentence'. 693
- 390. Envisaging a concrete prospect for Dominic Ongwen to eventually re-build his life while adequately punished for the crimes committed in a new, more healthy environment than the extremely violent one of the LRA in which he grew up and operated at length is one of the conflicting driving forces for the Chamber's ultimate consideration on the appropriate joint sentence in the present case. The Chamber believes that such a concrete opportunity shall not be denied to Dominic Ongwen, given his peculiar personal background. The possibility of a reduction of the sentence after (at least) 25 years of imprisonment envisaged by Article 110 of the Statute when life imprisonment is pronounced is, at this point in time, too much of a hypothetical and speculative nature

⁶⁹³ Prosecution Brief, para. 2.

- to be capable to outweigh the undeniable value of foreseeing today a more concrete prospect of re-insertion into society after an (adequately long) prison sentence.
- 391. It is with these considerations in mind that the Chamber has decided not to sentence Dominic Ongwen to the exceptional penalty of life imprisonment.
- 392. Having excluded this possibility, and recalling that the determination of the joint sentence involves an exercise of discretion with the aim to impose a proportionate sentence that reflects Dominic Ongwen's total culpability,⁶⁹⁴ the Chamber, by majority, determines that, in the present case, the appropriate joint sentence is imprisonment for a total of 25 years.
- 393. In the Chamber's view, no imprisonment for a period shorter than 25 years could constitute an adequate, proportionate and just joint sentence in light of all relevant circumstances of the present case. The Chamber is guided in this regard by the considerations expressed above, including as concerns the combined magnitude of the committed crimes and their tremendous impact on the victims as already repeatedly pointed out. The Chamber also recalls, as emphasised above, that, despite the limited, partial overlap in conduct and/or consequences in the factual basis of some of the 61 crimes of which Dominic Ongwen was convicted, the different blameworthiness of several distinct criminal conducts shall be accounted for in the ultimate joint sentence imposed by the Chamber, and adequately reflected therein. The Chamber also gives due regard to the fact that such a large number of serious and diverse crimes have been committed by Dominic Ongwen in the relatively short period of time that constituted the temporal basis of the charges brought by the Prosecutor against him, suggesting a considerable propensity towards criminal acts of the utmost gravity. Equal propensity, including from the viewpoint of their incommensurable scale when jointly considered, can be detected from the fact that such heterogeneous crimes targeted different types of individuals, for different reasons and in separate contexts (i.e. civilian residents of IDP camps, young girls and women, children under the age of 15 years) and that these crimes offended distinct protected interests of great importance: from the right to life to the right to personal liberty, from the right to sexual integrity to the right to personal property, from the right not to be subjected to cruel or degrading treatment to the right to

⁶⁹⁴ See, generally, Lubanga Appeal Sentencing Judgment, para. 34.

consensually form a family. All such rights deserve the utmost protection by this Court and the entire international community, and the extreme gravity of their violations cannot go unnoticed and unaccounted for. Furthermore, the crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen were all part of an even larger pattern of violence of which he was, willfully, an essential part and which he significantly sustained and contributed to perpetuating. He at all material times shared the criminal methods of the LRA in targeting civilians and committed the crimes at issue also for his own personal advantages, including that of rising – as he successfully did – in the hierarchy of the LRA.

- 394. In addition, while not an aggravating factor in and of itself or an element otherwise impinging as such on the length of the prison sentence to be imposed in the present case, the Chamber cannot overlook the absence, in Dominic Ongwen's submissions during the hearing on sentence, of any expression of empathy for the numerous victims of his crimes and even less of any genuine remorse supplanted by a lucid, constant focus on himself and his own suffering eclipsing that of anyone else.
- 395. Having considered and balanced together all the relevant circumstances, and mindful of its ultimate obligation to ensure a just and adequate joint sentence, the Chamber reiterates its firm view that any total term of imprisonment shorter than 25 years would be incapable of reflecting the totality of Dominic Ongwen's culpable conduct for the several crimes of which he was found guilty. It is also noted in this regard that such a joint sentence is also in line with the submissions by the Prosecution, which recommended a total sentence lower than 30 years of imprisonment, but of 'at least' 20 years of imprisonment.
- 396. The Majority of the Chamber considers a total term of 25 years of imprisonment to be proportionate to the crimes Dominic Ongwen committed, congruous to his specific individual circumstances arising from his abduction as a child, and suitably conforming to the fundamental purposes of retribution and deterrence underlying sentencing in the system of the Court. Indeed, it is of the view that this joint sentence adequately reflects the strongest condemnation by the international community of the crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen and acknowledges the great harm and suffering caused to the victims, as well as deterring others from committing similar crimes in the future and discouraging Dominic Ongwen's own recidivism. At the same time, such a joint sentence safeguards the prospect of a successful social rehabilitation and, consequently, the concrete

possibility of future re-integration into society which, as explained above, is a relevant consideration in a peculiar case like the present one. The Chamber also recalls in this respect that Article 110 of the Statute, read in conjunction with and Rules 223 and 224 of the Rules, foresees the possibility that, upon specific review and under certain criteria, the sentence be reduced when the sentenced person has served two thirds of it.

397. Finally, the Chamber clarifies that it considers the term of imprisonment imposed on Dominic Ongwen to be sufficient as a penalty in the present case. Thus, and also considering the convicted person's personal circumstances, including his solvency, the Chamber does not impose also a fine or forfeiture of proceeds in addition to the penalty of imprisonment.

C. Remaining time of imprisonment

- 398. The Chamber recalls that in accordance with article 78(2) of the Statute '[i]n imposing a sentence of imprisonment, the Court shall deduct the time, if any, previously spent in detention in accordance with an order of the Court.' The Court 'may' also deduct any time 'otherwise spent in detention in connection with conduct underlying the crime'.
- 399. Dominic Ongwen has been in custody of the Court since 16 January 2015.⁶⁹⁵ Earlier on the same day he had been handed over, by the UPDF, to the authorities of the Central African Republic, which, acting as the 'custodial State' executed the relevant proceedings under Article 59 of the Statute and surrendered him to the Court.⁶⁹⁶
- 400. The Chamber is not persuaded by the cursory assertion made by the Defence in its written submissions that 'Mr Ongwen has been under detention pursuant to the Arrest Warrant [issued by the Court] since 4 January 2015'. While it indeed appears that Dominic Ongwen left the LRA on 4 January 2015 when he surrendered to the 'Séléka' group in Central African Republic, and was subsequently transferred, first, to the United States Special Forces (on 6 January 2015) and, then, in turn, to the UPDF/African Union (on 14 January 2015) before finally been handed over, two days later, to the authorities of the Central African Republic, none of these steps between 4 and 16 January 2015 occurred

⁶⁹⁵ Report of the Registry on the voluntary surrender of Dominic Ongwen and his transfer to the Court, 22 January 2015, ICC-02/04-01/15-189, para. 4.

⁶⁹⁶ Report of the Registry on the voluntary surrender of Dominic Ongwen and his transfer to the Court, 22 January 2015, ICC-02/04-01/15-189, paras 1-3.

⁶⁹⁷ Defence Brief, para, 57.

pursuant to the warrant of arrest issued by the Court. In other words, the 'Séléka' group, the United States Special Forces and the UPDF/African Union at no time acted as custodial states in execution of the request for Dominic Ongwen's arrest and surrender issued under Part 9 of the Statute by the Court, nor did they accordingly 'detain' him in implementation of any such request on the part of the Court. Only the authorities of the Central African Republic did so, when they obtained custody of Dominic Ongwen on 16 January 2015.

- 401. Accordingly, the Chamber clarifies that Dominic Ongwen has been in detention 'in accordance with an order of the Court' within the meaning of Article 78(2) of the Statute since 16 January 2015. The time he spent in detention between 16 January 2015 and the date of the present decision shall therefore be deducted from the term of imprisonment imposed on him by the Chamber.
- 402. The Chamber, however, recalls that, besides such mandatory deduction of time, it has also the statutory power, which falls within its discretion, to deduct from the term of imprisonment any time 'otherwise spent in detention in connection with conduct underlying the crime', even if not 'in accordance with an order of the Court'. The Chamber considers that the detention under which Dominic Ongwen has been placed between his surrender to the 'Séléka' group on 4 January 2015 and his transfer to the competent authorities of the Central African Republic on 16 January 2015, while not pursuant to an order of this Court, was in any case due to his status as an LRA commander and for his acts and conduct performed in this role. As such acts and conduct include also the conduct underlying the crimes of which he was convicted, the Chamber decides to exercise its discretion in this regard and orders that also the time between 4 January 2015 and 16 January 2015 be deducted from the term of imprisonment imposed on Dominic Ongwen in the present decision.
- 403. As a final note the Chamber observes the Defence submission, in the context of the discussion of Dominic Ongwen's abduction as a child, that 'Mr Ongwen should receive credit for the time he was held captive in the LRA'. 698 This is, however, manifestly not detention in accordance with an order of the Court, or time otherwise spent in detention

_

⁶⁹⁸ Defence Brief, para. 64; see also para. 80.

- in connection with conduct underlying the crime, and will thus not be considered any further.
- 404. In conclusion, the time between 4 January 2015 and the day of the present pronouncement of the sentence (that is, 6 May 2021), must be deducted from the total time of imprisonment imposed on Dominic Ongwen.

III. DISPOSITION

FOR THE FOREGOING REASONS, THE CHAMBER

- a) PRONOUNCES the following sentences for each of the crimes committed by Dominic Ongwen:
 - For the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 1) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
 - For the **crime against humanity of murder** committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 2) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
 - For the war crime of murder committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 3) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
 - For the **crime against humanity of torture** committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 4) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
 - For the war crime of torture committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 5) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
 - For the **crime against humanity of enslavement** committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 8) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
 - For the war crime of pillaging committed on 10 October 2003, at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 9) a term of 8 years of imprisonment;
 - For the **crime against humanity of persecution** committed on 10 October 2003 at or near Pajule IDP camp (Count 10) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;

- For the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 11) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of murder** committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 12) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of murder committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 13) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of attempted murder** committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 14) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of attempted murder committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 15) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the crime against humanity of torture committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 16) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of torture committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 17) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of enslavement** committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 20) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of pillaging committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 21) a term of 8 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 22) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of persecution** committed on 29 April 2004, at or near Odek IDP camp (Count 23) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For of the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP camp (Count 24) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;

- For the **crime against humanity of murder** committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP camp (Count 25) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of murder committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP camp (Count 26) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the crime against humanity of attempted murder committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP camp (Count 27) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of attempted murder committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP Camp (Count 28) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of torture** committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP Camp (Count 29) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **war crime of torture** committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP Camp (Count 30) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the crime against humanity of enslavement committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP Camp (Count 33) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of pillaging committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP Camp (Count 34) a term of 8 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of destruction of property committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP Camp (Count 35) a term of 8 years of imprisonment;
- For the crime against humanity of persecution committed on or about 19 May 2004, at or near Lukodi IDP camp (Count 36) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of attack against the civilian population as such committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 37) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;

- For the **crime against humanity of murder** committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 38) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of murder committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 39) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of attempted murder** committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 40) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of attempted murder committed on 8 June 2004, at or near
 Abok IDP camp (Count 41) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of torture** committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 42) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of torture committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 43) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of enslavement** committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 46) a term of **14 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of pillaging committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 47) a term of 8 years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of destruction of property committed on 8 June 2004, at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 48) a term of 8 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of persecution** committed on 8 June 2004 at or near Abok IDP camp (Count 49) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the crime against humanity of forced marriage as another inhumane act of P-0099, P-0101, P-0214, P-0226 and P-0227 (Count 50) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of torture** of P-0101, P-0214, P-0226 and P-0227 (Count 51) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;

- For the war crime of torture of P-0101, P-0214, P-0226 and P-0227 (Count 52) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of rape** of P-0101, P-0214, P-0226 and P-0227 (Count 53) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of rape of P-0101, P-0214, P-0226 and P-0227 (Count 54) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of sexual slavery** of P-0101, P-0214, P-0226 and P-0227 (Count 55) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of sexual slavery of P-0101, P-0214, P-0226, and P-0227 (Count 56) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of enslavement** of P-0099, P-0235 and P-0236 (Count 57) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of forced pregnancy** of P-0101 and P-0214 (Count 58) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of forced pregnancy of P-0101 and P-0214 (Count 59) a term of **20** years of imprisonment;
- For the war crime of outrages upon personal dignity of P-0226 and P-0235 (Count 60) a term of 14 years of imprisonment;
- For the crime against humanity of forced marriage as another inhumane act, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 61) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of torture**, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 62) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **war crime of torture**, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 63) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;

- For the **crime against humanity of rape**, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 64) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of rape, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 65) a term of 20 years of imprisonment;
- For the **crime against humanity of sexual slavery**, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 66) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of sexual slavery, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 67) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the **crime against humanity of enslavement**, from at least 1 July 2002 until 31 December 2005 (Count 68) a term of **20 years of imprisonment**;
- For the war crime of conscripting children under the age of 15 into an armed group and using them to participate actively in hostilities, between 1 July 2002 and 31 December 2005 in Northern Uganda (Counts 69 and 70) a term of 20 years of imprisonment.
- b) BY MAJORITY, SENTENCES Dominic Ongwen to a total period of imprisonment of 25 years as a joint sentence;
- c) ORDERS that the time between 4 January 2015 and 6 May 2021 be deducted from the total period of imprisonment.

Done in both English and French, the English version being authoritative.

Judge Raul C. Pangalangan appends a partly dissenting opinion on point b) of the disposition (determination of the joint sentence).

Judge Bertram Schmitt, Presiding Judge

Judge Péter Kovács

Judge Raul C. Pangalangan

Dated 6 May 2021

At The Hague, The Netherlands